

# MIDDLE SCHOOL STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT

**OUR MISSION: TO EMPOWER A** 

**COMMUNITY OF LEARNERS WHO** 

WILL CHANGE THE WORLD

2025 - 2026



# **Worthington Schools Board of Education**

Jennifer Best, Board Member Kelli Davis, Board Member Amber Epling-Skinner, Board Member Stephanie Harless, Board Member Nikki Hudson, Board Member

### **Worthington Schools Leadership**

Trent Bowers, Superintendent
Thomas Cusick, Treasurer
Angela Adrean, Assistant Superintendent, Academics
Jeffrey Maddox, Assistant Superintendent
Emilie Greenwald, Director, Secondary Education
Rob Messenheimer, Director, Elementary Education
Kim Marani, Director, Special Education
Toya Spencer, Director of School Community Engagement
Kelly Wegley, Director, Academic Achievement and Professional Learning
Vicki Gnezda, Director, Communication
Jeff Collett, Chief Technology Officer
Jeff Eble, Director, Business Services
Tim Gehring, Director, Facilities Management

Worthington Education Center 200 E. Wilson Bridge Road Worthington, Ohio 43085 614-450-6000

www.worthington.k12.oh.us

**ENGLISH**: To access information in this document in Spanish, Arabic, or Portuguese, please contact the staff listed below

**SPANISH**: Si requiere ayuda en Español, favor de mandar un texto a Sarah Pettigrew al teléfono 614-359-9050 o al email spettigrew@wscloud.org

**PORTUGUESE**: Para receber assistência em português, por favor ligar para Vitória Lima no número do telefone (614) 398-1860 ou enviar email <u>vlima@wscloud.org</u>

للحصول على المساعدة باللغة العربية ، يرجى الاتصال بـ صبا شناعة على الرقم ما 614-973-3563 العربية ، يرجى الاتصال بـ صبا

أو البريد الإلكتروني sshanaah@wscloud.org

**OTHER**: For assistance in other languages, please contact your child's school and ask for an EL teacher.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

KILBOURNE MIDDLE SCHOOL	6
MCCORD MIDDLE SCHOOL	7
PERRY MIDDLE SCHOOL	8
PHOENIX MIDDLE SCHOOL	9
WORTHINGWAY MIDDLE SCHOOL	10
WORTHINGTON SCHOOLS CALENDAR	11
GENERAL INFORMATION	12
Availability of Board of Education Policies	12
Enrolling in Worthington Schools	12
Withdrawal/Transfer from School	12
Intra-District Open Enrollment Policy	12
Changes in Contact Information and Parenting Agreements	12
Drug Education	12
Health Office	13
Guidelines: When To Keep a Child Home From School	13
Health Screenings	13
Medication	14
Immunizations	14
Library-Media Center	15
Instructional Materials (Textbooks & Chromebooks)	15
Sign-Posting Policy	15
Student Publications	15
Work Permits	16
Video Surveillance and Electronic Monitoring	16
Nut Free Environment	18
High School Credit	18
SAFETY PROCEDURES	19
Visitors	19
Safety Drills	19
Fire Evacuation Procedures	19
Tornado Guidelines	20
STUDENT POLICIES AND GUIDELINES	21
Student Rights and Responsibilities	21
Equal Education Opportunity	21
Student Dress Code	22
General Rules of the Building	23
Canteen/Dance Guidelines and Expectations	24
Assembly Expectations	24
Cafeteria	25
Food in The Halls/Classrooms	25
Academic Preparation	25
Attendance Regulations	25

Excused Absences	26
Religious Holidays	26
Religious Expression Days	27
Reporting Absences	28
Pre-Excused Absences	28
Unexcused Absences & Truancy	29
Unexcused But Verified Absences	29
Make Up Work Following an Absence	29
Extended Absence Procedures	30
Skip Days	30
Tardiness and Tardy Policy	30
Food Service	31
Lost and Found	31
Special Education and Section 504	31
Restroom/Locker Room Usage	32
Search and Seizure	32
Physical Restraint Physical Restraint	33
Interrogation by Police or Outside Agencies	33
Anti-Harassment Anti-Harassment	34
Bullying and Other Forms of Aggressive Behavior	44
Hazing	47
STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT	49
Grounds For Suspension, Expulsion, Emergency Removal Or Other Disciplinary Action	49
Due Process	59
Detentions	59
Emergency Removal of a Student	59
Community Service	60
Alternative Learning Center (ALC)/Alternative Learning Site (ALS)	60
Out-of-School Suspension	60
Student Expulsion	61
Expulsion for One Calendar Year	61
Acts Subject To Permanent Exclusion	63
Right of Appeal	63
Rockbridge Academy	65
Discipline of Students With Disabilities	65
Violation of Suspension or Expulsion	66
ACADEMIC POLICIES AND COUNSELING SERVICES	67
Academic Integrity	67
Grades	67
College Credit Plus Program	68
Homework	68
Field Trips	68
Student Assessment	68
Student Schedules	69
School Counseling Services	69

TRANSPORTATION	70
Bus Transportation to School	70
School Bus Rules & Regulations	70
Suspension Of Bus Riding/Transportation Privileges	71
APPENDIX A: Board Of Education Alcohol, Tobacco & Drug Policy	72
APPENDIX B: Co-Curricular Alcohol, Tobacco & Drug Policy	77
APPENDIX C: Family Education Rights And Privacy Act (FERPA)	82
APPENDIX D: Electronic/Network Acceptable Usage Policy	85
APPENDIX E: Disciplinary Action Chart	89

# KILBOURNE MIDDLE SCHOOL

50 E. Dublin-Granville Road Worthington, Ohio 43085

https://kms.worthington.k12.oh.us/

# **BUILDING LEADERSHIP**

Greg Garris, Principal Brian Brunswick, Athletic Director Cami Lawson, Assistant Principal Emma Fry, Counselor

Main Number	614-450-4200	Attendance/Absence Report	ting614-450-4210
Fax	614-436-0149	Absence Fmail	sthomas1@wscloud.org



Period	Regular Bell Schedule
Doors Open	8:50
1	9:10 - 9:55
2	9:58 - 10:40
3	10:43 - 11:25
4	11:28 - 12:10
5	12:13 - 12:55
6	12:58 -1:35
7	1:38 - 2:20
8	2:23 - 3:05
9	3:08 - 3:50

# MCCORD MIDDLE SCHOOL

1500 Hard Road Columbus, Ohio 43235

https://mccord.worthington.k12.oh.us/

# **BUILDING LEADERSHIP**

Michael Kuri, Principal Brad Whitlatch, Athletic Director Kurt Hess, Assistant Principal Cathy Eggleston, Counselor

Main Number	614-450-4000	Attendance/Absence Reporting	g614-450-4010
Fax	614-781-0117	Absence Emailmcco	rdattend@wscloud.org



Period	Regular Bell Schedule
Doors Open	8:50
1	9:10 - 9:53
2	9:56 - 10:39
3	10:42 - 11:25
4	11:28 - 12:12
5	12:15 - 12:59
6	1:02 -1:45
7	1:48 - 2:31
8	2:34 - 3:17
9	3:20 - 3:50

# **PERRY MIDDLE SCHOOL**

2341 Snouffer Road Worthington, Ohio 43085

https://perry.worthington.k12.oh.us/

# **BUILDING LEADERSHIP**

Jodi Robertson, Principal Mike McGuire, Athletic Director Erica Backhurst, Assistant Principal Nicolya Williams, Counselor

Main Number	614-450-5700	Attendance/Absence Reporting	614-450-5710
Fax	614-854-0324	Absence Emailperryattendan	ce@wscloud.org



Period	Regular Bell Schedule
Doors Open	8:40
1	9:10 - 9:53
2	9:56 - 10:39
3	10:42 - 11:25
4	11:28 - 12:11
5	12:14 - 12:57
6	1:00 -1:43
7	1:46 - 2:29
8	2:32 - 3:15
9	3:18 - 3:50

# PHOENIX MIDDLE SCHOOL

# 2341 Snouffer Road Worthington, Ohio 43085

https://phoenix.worthington.k12.oh.us/

# **BUILDING LEADERSHIP**

Sean Flynn, Principal

Ron Waterwash, School Counselor

Main Number	614-450-4100	Attendance/Absence Reporting	614-450-4100
Fax	614-781-0135	Absence Email	.imiller@wscloud.org



Period	Regular Bell Schedule (Mon-Thur)	Period	Friday Bell Schedule
Doors Open	8:25	Doors Open	8:25
Creative Start/ Reading/Wellness	8:50 - 9:32	Creative Start	8:50-9:23
Creative Start/ Reading/Wellness	9:34 - 10:16	Class 1	9:25-9:58
1A	10:18 - 11:00	Class 2	10:00-10:34
1B	11:02 - 11:44	Class 3	10:35-11:09
Lunch	11:45 - 12:09	Class 4	11:11-11:45
2A	12:11 - 12:53	Lunch	11:47-12:10
2B	12:55 - 1:37	Student Forum	12:12-12:46
Academic Option/ Foundations	1:39 - 2:21	Friday Flex	12:48-1:40
3A	2:23 - 3:05	Dismissal	1:40
3B	3:07 - 3:49		
Extensions	3:50 - 4:30		

# **WORTHINGWAY MIDDLE SCHOOL**

6625 Guyer Street Worthington, OH 43085

https://worthingway.worthington.k12.oh.us/

# **BUILDING LEADERSHIP**

Todd Keenan, Principal Nick Wiedenhoft, Athletic Director Abby Jinks, Assistant Principal Cerita Todd, Counselor

Main Number614-450-4300		Attendance/Absence Reporting614-450-4310	
Fax	614-785-0474	Absence Fmail	wavattend@wscloud.org



Period	Regular Bell Schedule
Doors Open	8:50
1	9:10 - 9:55
2	9:58 - 10:41
3	10:44 - 11:27
4	11:30 - 12:13
5	12:16 - 12:59
6	1:02 -1:45
7	1:48 - 2:18
8	2:21 - 3:04
9	3:07 - 3:50

# **WORTHINGTON SCHOOLS CALENDAR**



# **WORTHINGTON SCHOOLS CALENDAR 2025-2026 SCHOOL YEAR**

Presented to the Board of Education for Approval on April 8, 2024

- ▲ First day of school
   ☑ Last day of Quarter (6-12)
   Last day of Trimester (K-5)
   ☐ Last day of Trimester (K-5)
- Teacher work day (students not in session)
- Teacher grading day (students not in session)
- In lieu of Parent/Teacher conferences (students not in session)

Teacher work day

First Day of School

Labor Day - No school

End of 1st Quarter (6-12)

In Lieu of Parent/Teacher Conferences - No school

Collaboration Day - No

26-28 Thanksgiving Break

Teacher Work Day - No school End of 1st Trimester (K-5) In Lieu of PD/Teacher

**NOVEMBER 2025** 

**DECEMBER 2025** 

**MARCH 2026** 

26

Teacher work day/Convocation

- PD/Teacher Collaboration day (students not in session)
  - Students not in session

No School for Students/Staff

	AUGUST 2025								
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S			
					1	2			
3	4	5	6	7	8	9			
10	11	12 -	13 🛦	14	15	16			
17	18	19	20	21	22	23			
24	25	26	27	28	29	30			
31						(13)			

JANUARY 2026							
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S	
				1	2	3	
4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
11	12	13	14	15	16	17	
18	19	20	21	22	23	24	
25	26	27	28	29	30	31	
						(19)	

	AUG	UST 2025
S	11	Teacher work
3	12 13	Teacher work
10	eep.	TEMBER 2025
17	1	Labor Day –
24	ост	OBER 2025
31	16	End of 1st Qu
(40)	17	In Lieu of Pa

10		12	13	14	10	10
17	18	19	20	21	22	23
24	25	26	27	28	29	30
31						(13)
					_	
	S	EPTE	MBE	R 202	5	
S	M	Т	W	TH	F	S
	1	2	3	4	5	6
7	<b>1</b> 8	9	3 10	4 11	5 12	6 13

21 22 23 24 25 26

28 29 30

FEBRUARY 2026								
S	M	Т	W	TH	F	S		
1	2	3	4	5	6	7		
8	9	10	11	12	13 🔸	14		
15	16	17	18	19	20 •	21		
22	23	24	25	26	27	28		
						(18)		

	FEBRUARY 2026								
S	М	T	W	TH	F	;			
1	2	3	4	5	6				
8	9	10	11	12	13 🔸	1			
15	16	17	18	19	20 •	2			
22	23	24	25	26	27	2			
						(			

OCTOBER 2025									
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S			
			1	2	3	4			
5	6	7	8	9	10	11			
12	13	14	15	16☑	17 💠	18			
19	20	21	22	23	24	25			
26	27	28	29	30	31				
						(22)			

	MARCH 2026							
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S		
1	2	3	4	5	6 ☑	7		
8	9	10	11	12	13 O	14		
15	16	17	18	19	20	21		
22	23	24	25	26	27	28		
29	30	31						
						(19)		

	NOVEMBER 2025									
S	M	T	W	TH	F	S				
						1				
2	3	4 =	5	6	7 •	8				
9	10	11	12	13	14	15				
16	17	18	19	20	21	22				
23	24	25	26 O	27	28	29				
30						(16)				

	APRIL 2026							
S	M	T	W	TH	F	S		
			1	2	3	4		
5	6	7	8	9	10	11		
12	13	14	15	16	17	18		
19	20	21	22	23	24	25		
26	27	28	29	30				
						(19)		

.0	2-4	20	20	21	(18)	<ul> <li>19 End of 2nd Quarter; End of 1st Semester (6-12)</li> <li>22 Teacher Grading Day – No sch</li> </ul>
	MAF	RCH 2	2026			WINTER BREAK: Dec. 22, 2025 – Jan. 2, 2026
М	T	W	TH	F	S	JANUARY 2026
2	3	4	5	6 ☑	7	<ul><li>19 Martin Luther King, Jr. Day</li><li>No school</li></ul>
9	10	11	12	13 O	14	
16	17	18	19	20	21	FEBRUARY 2026  13 In Lieu of Parent/Teacher
23	24	25	26	27	28	Conferences - No school
30	31					<ul> <li>Presidents' Day – No school</li> <li>End of 2<sup>nd</sup> Trimester (K-5)</li> </ul>
					(40)	Zu End of Z <sup>™</sup> Inmester (K-5)

NOVEMBER 2025						
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S
						1
2	3	4 =	5	6	7 •	8
9	10	11	12	13	14	15
16	17	18	19	20	21	22
23	24	25	26 O	27	28	29
30						(16)

APRIL 2020						
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S
			1	2	3	4
5	6	7	8	9	10	11
12	13	14	15	16	17	18
19	20	21	22	23	24	25
26	27	28	29	30		
						(19)
						, ,

13	In Lieu of PD/Teacher Collaboration Day – No scho					
	ING BREAK: ch 30 – April 3, 2026					
	IL 2026					
	2026					
21	Last Day of School					

End of 3rd Quarter (6-12)

DECEMBER 2025						
S	M	T	W	TH	F	S
	1	2	3	4	5	6
7	8	9	10	11	12	13
14	15	16	17	18	19☑	20
21	<b>22</b> ♦	23	24	25	26	27
28	29	30	31			
						(15)

MAY 2026						
S	М	T	W	TH	F	S
					1	2
3	4	5	6	7	8	9
10	11	12	13	14	15	16
17	18	19	20	21☑●	22∎�	23
24	25	26	27	28	29	30
31						(15)

1 Semester	8
2 <sup>nd</sup> Semester	90
Student Total	177
Teacher Days	18

# **GENERAL INFORMATION**

## **Availability of Board of Education Policies**

The Board of Education has established policies and procedures that pertain to students, staff, and school operations. Copies of these policies and procedures are kept at the office of the Treasurer of the Board of Education, Worthington Education Center, 200 E. Wilson Bridge Rd., Worthington, 43085. These documents may also be viewed on the district website <a href="https://www.worthington.k12.oh.us">www.worthington.k12.oh.us</a>

# **Enrolling in Worthington Schools**

In general, State law requires students to enroll in the school district in which their parent or legal guardian resides. For specific enrollment information, please visit the Welcome Center at the Worthington Education Center or go to https://www.worthington.k12.oh.us/welcome-center.

#### Withdrawal/Transfer from School

Students must attend school in the school district in which their parent(s) reside. If a family moves out of the Worthington School District they must withdraw your child from school. A parent must inform their child's school that they are moving out of the District. When the child is enrolled in their new school district, the receiving school will request records from the Worthington Schools.

If a family moves within the Worthington School District but out of their current school attendance area and wish to keep their child at their current school, they may request approval for open enrollment by completing an open enrollment form, available <u>online</u>.

## **Intra-District Open Enrollment Policy**

Requests by parents for their children to attend a Worthington school outside of their attendance area may be approved as long as the requested school's capacity and class size limits will not be exceeded and the educational program can be maintained. Parents must also agree to provide transportation for their child as needed.

Application requests for a transfer at the start of the next school year should be submitted online no later than March 31. Intra-district open enrollment forms are available on the Worthington City Schools' website, <a href="https://www.worthington.k12.oh.us">www.worthington.k12.oh.us</a>. Parents should complete the form online. Parents will be notified in August no later than 10 days before the start of the school year whether or not their children will be able to attend the school of choice. The student's new school assignment is subject to annual review and may be canceled if space is no longer available at the school of choice. Reapplication for open enrollment must be done yearly at the elementary level.

#### **Changes in Contact Information and Parenting Agreements**

Anytime there is a change in telephone number, address, place of employment, marital status, custody schedule or anything else of which the school should be aware, please contact the school office immediately so our records can be updated. Phone numbers, email addresses and medical information should be updated by parents on <u>Infinite Campus</u>.

# **Drug Education**

Any student who has a question or concern about their own or another's use or abuse of alcohol or any other mood-altering chemical may feel free to use the services of an administrator, school counselor, mental health specialist, or the school nurse, where confidential, constructive guidance and assistance are available.

#### **Health Office**

A full-time <u>school nurse</u> is available in the Health Office. Emergency illnesses or injuries should be reported to them immediately. Students who are too ill to attend class should report directly to the Health Office with a pass from their classroom teacher. The school nurse may release an ill student from school once the student's parent(s) or guardian have been notified.

### **Guidelines: When To Keep a Child Home From School**

The protocol for management of communicable disease in Worthington City Schools is based upon the Ohio Department of Health's guidelines and recommendations.

A child is too ill to go to school if they have any of the following symptoms:

- Temperature of or above 100°F by mouth (must stay home until the student is fever free for 24 hours without the use of fever-reducing medication. In most cases this means students will miss the following school day. Please understand fevers can reoccur within a 24-hour time period and this policy is in the best interest for all students)
- Vomiting or diarrhea within the past 24 hours (must stay home for 24 hours to ensure these symptoms are gone before returning to school)
- Shortness of breath or increased wheezing during normal activity
- Has a cough that interrupts normal activity
- Pain from an earache, headache, sore throat or recent injury
- Has yellow or green drainage from nose or eye(s)
- Rash over body or localized to one area of the body (students who show signs of a communicable disease exhibiting as a rash may return to school once the rash is gone or a doctor's note stating the student may return to school is presented)
- Fatigue that requires bed rest (common with flu-like symptoms)
- Signs of conjunctivitis such as red, crusty or swollen eyes (may return once symptoms have been treated and are gone or a doctor's note stating the student may return to school is presented)

If your child is ill, please do not send them to school to be checked by the school nurse. Such exposure may be harmful to the child as well as to the children with whom they come in contact.

Please report all contagious diseases to the school office in order that the proper steps may be taken within the school to prevent the spread of disease.

If your child becomes ill, or is injured at school, you will be called and asked to come for them. We will be guided by information on the "Health Services" portion of your student's Online Registration Summary. You are asked to supply that information on or before the start of each school year.

If there are ever any changes to this information during the school year, please notify the school office immediately and make those changes online.

## **Health Screenings**

<u>Vision and hearing screenings</u> will be conducted for students in grades 7, 9, and 11, along with new students and staff referrals.

#### Medication

When students require medication at school for illness or other chronic medical reasons, there are rules and laws regarding medication administration at school that must be followed. These requirements are not intended to create unnecessary inconvenience for parents, but rather to help ensure student safety and prevent medication errors while at school.

For medication to be administered at school (prescription and over-the-counter), a <u>Medication Authorization Form</u> must be completed by the parent or guardian and returned to the school office before any medication can be administered at school. This form must be signed by the parent and the doctor and indicate the name of the medication, the time to be taken, route of administration and possible side effects.

All medication must be received in the container in which it was dispensed. Your pharmacist will prepare another labeled bottle if you ask. Pills in envelopes and baggies are not acceptable. All medication is kept in a locked area and administered in the school clinic.

According to Worthington School Board Policy, students are not permitted to bring any medications to school. An adult must transport medications to school. If you have any questions, please contact your school nurse.

**Student Possession of Prescription Medication:** If school personnel are asked to dispense any kind of prescription medication to a student, the health office must have a Prescription Medication Authorization Form completed and on file in our office. This form requires the signatures of the prescribing physician and at least one parent or guardian.

**Student Possession of Emergency Medication:** Students who have a medical need to maintain emergency medication on their person, as verified by a current signed physician's statement, may possess and self-administer such medication in accordance with the directions of the student's physician. Any such student shall first notify the building health office by presenting a copy of the signed physician's statement together with the prescribed medication. Examples of such medication may include, but are not limited to, medication for seizures, diabetes, inhalers, severe allergy reactions, and similar conditions.

**Student Possession of Non-Prescription Medication:** Students in grades 9-12 are permitted to self-carry over-the-counter medications during school hours. Non-prescription medication must be carried in the original container and limited in quantity to only the amount necessary for one week's dosage. The Over-the-Counter Non-Prescription Medication Form requires the signature of at least one parent or guardian and must be on file in the health office.

Both forms are available on the district's website and in our school office.

(policy 5336; Ohio Revised code, section 3313.713)

## **Immunizations**

<u>Proof of immunization</u> must be on file in the nurse's office within fourteen (14) days of the student entering school. In addition to this requirement, students entering the district from a foreign country must also present evidence of a negative TB test or chest x-ray report within the last thirty (30) days and prior to entry to school.

Additional vaccine requirements: Ohio Revised Code 3313.671 requires the meningococcal vaccine for all students entering the 12<sup>th</sup> grade.

7th grade: Tdap and Meningococcal vaccines

12th grade: Meningococcal vaccine

# Library-Media Center

Our middle schools offer comprehensive library-media center services and are staffed by a school library-media specialist. Teachers may schedule classes in the library. Books, unless placed on reserve by a teacher, are due in two weeks with renewals as needed. All reference materials, audiovisual materials, and magazines are in limited circulation. Fines are assessed for overdue materials. Students from Academic Prep may utilize the library if they are doing academic work that can only be done in the library. All students using the library are expected to read, work constructively or study quietly.

#### Instructional Materials (Textbooks & Chromebooks)

Hardcopy textbooks, Chromebooks, and other instructional materials are distributed, collected, and stored through the library, classroom, or other designated area. Students are expected to pick up and return these items at the beginning and end of each semester.

Students are responsible for the care and return of all school-issued materials in good condition. Items that are lost, damaged, or not returned may result in replacement costs and/or fines. Failure to meet these obligations may affect a student's eligibility to participate in school activities or to access certain privileges.

## **Sign-Posting Policy**

- 1. **ONLY** middle school organizations or groups with special permission may post signs in the school.
- 2. All signs must be approved in the appropriate administrative office.
- 3. Please use tack strips where available. Signs can also be attached to the wall by using masking tape on the back of the sign; no other tape is permitted. Signs should never be suspended from or attached to light fixtures. Signs may be posted on hallway bulletin boards or any non-painted surfaces with the exception of the Commons area.
- 4. Signs and posters should be moderate in size, no larger than 22"x 28." They must be appropriate and in good taste.
- 5. **Locker Signs**: Student support group advisors may obtain student locker numbers from an office at the beginning of the season. A complete team/group roster must be submitted at the time locker numbers are requested.

## **Student Publications**

#### **School Sponsored:**

The following guidelines shall give direction to the preparation of school-sponsored publications:

- 1. Ongoing publications prepared by members of the student body for distribution to other students and to faculty shall be under the supervision of one or more faculty members. The advisor will be appointed by the principal.
- 2. The person or persons designated as editor or co editors will bear full student responsibility for content.
- 3. The editor or editorial staff will be responsible for the final review and preparation of the articles for the paper under the direction of the previously appointed member of the faculty.
- 4. Articles that have been reviewed and rejected by the editor, editorial staff, advisor, or principal will be returned to the author. The author may reconsider the content and amend the article, or avail themself of the right of appeal.
- 5. According to the U.S. Supreme Court in the "Hazelwood decision, the school is the publisher and therefore has ultimate editorial rights."

#### **Non-School Sponsored:**

The following guidelines shall give direction to the preparation and distribution of non-school sponsored publications. Such publications must be written completely by students of Worthington schools.

- 1. There shall be no solicitation of business and professional people or of any other community group for advertisements.
- 2. Publication shall be printed outside the school. Neither school supplies nor school equipment may be used in the printing of non-school sponsored literature.
- 3. The manner of distribution in the school shall be in accordance with the following guidelines established by the principal and agreed to by the Board of Education:
  - a. Anyone wishing to distribute literature shall present a copy to the principal one day in advance of its planned distribution.
  - b. Non-school sponsored literature may be distributed only before 8:40 am and after 3:20 pm in areas designated by the principal.
  - c. No charge may be made for the literature; however, donations may be accepted.
- 4. All persons contributing articles to such publications shall acknowledge authorship of said articles by signing them and shall refrain from libel, obscenity, and irresponsible personal attacks.

### **Work Permits**

A work permit must be obtained by any student who is under eighteen years of age and employed. The State of Ohio requires such a permit. It is necessary for the student to have a different permit for each job. Forms are available on the District website, <a href="www.worthington.k12.oh.us">www.worthington.k12.oh.us</a>, and also in the Counseling Center at WKHS or Main office at TWHS. As a final step, it must be processed through the Counseling Center once all parts are completed. Proof of age must be presented; valid documents are driver's license, birth certificate or passport.

#### **Video Surveillance and Electronic Monitoring**

In order to promote student and staff safety, protect Board of Education property, and deter unauthorized access and destructive acts (e.g., theft and vandalism), the Board of Education authorizes the use of video surveillance and electronic monitoring equipment on school property, and in school buildings and school buses. Information obtained through video surveillance/electronic monitoring may be used to identify intruders and persons breaking the law, Board policy, or the Student Code of Conduct (i.e., it may be used as evidence in disciplinary actions and criminal proceedings).

The monitoring of actions and behavior of individuals who come onto school property is a significant factor in maintaining order and discipline and protecting students, staff, visitors, and school and student property. Video surveillance/electronic monitoring systems serve to complement other means being employed in the District to promote and foster a safe and secure teaching and learning environment for students and staff. The Board recognizes that the use of a video surveillance/electronic monitoring system does not replace the need for the ongoing vigilance of the school staff assigned by the building principal to monitor and supervise the school building. Rather, the video surveillance/electronic monitoring system serves as an appropriate and useful tool with which to augment or support the in-person supervision provided by staff. The building principal is responsible for verifying that due diligence is observed in maintaining general campus security.

The Superintendent is responsible for determining where to install and operate fixed-location video surveillance /electronic monitoring equipment in the District. The determination of where and when to use video surveillance /electronic monitoring equipment will be made in a nondiscriminatory manner. Video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment may be placed in common areas in school buildings (e.g., school hallways, entryways, the front office where students, employees and visitors are permitted to freely come and go, gymnasiums, cafeterias, libraries), the school parking lots and other outside areas, and in school buses. Except in extraordinary circumstances and with the written authorization of the Superintendent, video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment shall not be used in areas where persons have a reasonable expectation of privacy (e.g., restrooms, locker rooms, changing areas, private offices (unless there is express consent given by the office occupant), or conference/meeting rooms), or in

individual classrooms during instructional times. Security staff and administrators are authorized to carry and use portable video cameras when responding to incidents.

Any person who takes action to block, move, or alter the location and/or viewing angle of a video camera shall be subject to disciplinary action.

Legible and visible signs shall be placed at the main entrance to buildings and in the areas where video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment is in use to notify people that their actions/behavior are being monitored/recorded. Additionally, the Superintendent is directed to annually notify parents and students via school newsletters and the Student Handbook, and staff via the Staff Handbook, of the use of video surveillance/electronic monitoring systems in their schools.

Any information obtained from video surveillance/electronic monitoring systems may only be used to support the orderly operation of the School District's schools and facilities, and for law enforcement purposes, and not for any other purposes. As such, recordings obtained through the use of video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment may be used as evidence in any disciplinary proceedings, administrative proceeding or criminal proceeding, subject to Board policy and regulations. Further, such recordings may become a part of a student's education record or staff member's personnel file.

Ordinarily video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment will not be used to make an audio recording of conversation occurring on school grounds or property.

The Board will not use video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment to obtain information for the purpose of routine staff appraisal/evaluation or monitoring.

Recordings of students will be treated as confidential. Consequently, because the Board is bound by Ohio's Student Records Statute and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), copies of video recordings containing personal identifiable information about students shall not be released except to school officials with legitimate educational interests. Parents or guardians of minor students, and students who are eighteen (18) years of age or older, who are charged with disciplinary violations may view relevant portions of any video recording related to the charge, upon written request to the building principal, provided that viewing the recording does not violate State and/or Federal law (i.e., the privacy rights of any other students whose images appear on the recording). Likewise, school personnel may view relevant portions of any video relating to any disciplinary charge against them, upon written request to the building principal, provided that viewing the recording does not violate State and/or Federal law (i.e., the privacy rights of any students whose images appear on the recordings). Otherwise, such confidential recordings shall only be released through subpoena or court order.

The Board shall maintain video surveillance/electronic monitoring recordings for a limited period. Any request to view a recording under this policy must be made within fourteen (14) calendar days of the event/incident. Unless a formal complaint is being investigated, recordings shall be destroyed after thirty (30) days. If, however, action is taken by the Board/administration, as a result of a formal complaint or incident, recordings shall be kept for a minimum of one (1) year from the date of the action taken.

This policy does not address or cover instances where school officials record a specific event (e.g., a play, music performance, athletic contest, graduation, or Board meeting), or an isolated instance where a classroom is videotaped for educational or research purposes. Authorized videotaping for educational, instructional and/or research purposes is permitted and is not addressed by this policy.

The Superintendent is directed to develop administrative guidelines to address the use of video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment in school buildings, school buses and on property owned and/or operated by the Board.

Video surveillance is to be implemented in accordance with this policy and the related guidelines. The Board will not accept or tolerate the improper use of video surveillance/electronic monitoring equipment and will take appropriate action in any cases of wrongful use of this policy.

The Worthington Schools supports the use of vape detectors in the student restrooms for the purpose of discouraging the use of electronic devices. These detectors do not video or audio record; they detect chemicals and monitor frequency noise levels. School board policy prohibits smoking/vaping in school buildings and on school grounds at all times by all persons; this includes vaping with electronic cigarettes and vapor pens. Worthington Schools district policy also prohibits the possession of any tobacco or nicotine products. If a student is in the vicinity of a vape detector that notifies administration of an occurrence of possible vaping, administrators may need to search the student. Students who act as lookouts for smokers, are knowingly present, or in possession of a device may be subject to discipline. Any student in violation of the laws concerning tobacco products and/or smoking, including but not limited to e-cigarettes and vapor pens will be subject to discipline as determined by administration. Students struggling with nicotine related substance abuse and looking for help will be supported in their efforts to live substance free.

#### **Nut Free Environment**

Recognizing that allergy reactions to nuts may be especially severe and even life threatening, during school hours, all schools will be nut and peanut free facilities. School provided meals will be nut and peanut free. To protect the health and safety of all of our students, we ask that parents/guardians be diligent in making sure that food sent with their child to school is nut and peanut free. This includes refraining from bringing any food item to school, including field trips and other school-sponsored events, that contains peanuts or tree nuts, or that, according to its label "may include peanuts or tree nuts."

## **High School Credit**

Student work successfully completed in high school credited courses will earn credit and appear in the student's final transcript; however the grade will not be calculated in the high school grade point average (GPA). Based on state rules, middle school students taking dual enrollment credit under College Credit Plus, the grade will be factored into the high school GPA.

# **SAFETY PROCEDURES**

#### **Visitors**

Visitors to our schools are welcome; however, certain protocols must be observed. All buildings in the Worthington City School District use a visitor management system to document and screen school visitors.

- 1. **Upon arriving at school, please report to the office to obtain a visitor's badge.** This will enable us to know who is in the building at all times. Visitors, including parents/guardians, must be approved by the office, and are required to sign in at the visitors' kiosk. The system will require all adult visitors to scan their driver's license or a state issued ID. This helps to not only confirm the visitor's identity but also compares information with a national database regarding sex offender status. Visitor information is not stored by the district. A visitor's identification badge with photo will be dispensed and must be worn while in the building.
- 2. The approval or disapproval of a visitor's badge will be dealt with on the basis of individual merit.
- 3. When dropping off items, please bring them to the office and school personnel will happily deliver them to your child to lessen classroom disruptions.
- 4. Student Visitors Policy—No student visitors except from official exchange programs or prospective students will be permitted. Arrangements for visitors to the building must be made in advance by obtaining permission from an administrator and host's teachers. A note from the host's parent(s) must be brought to the administrator 48 hours before the proposed visit indicating the reason for the visitor.
- 5. Counselors may request a student visitor for the same day when working with prospective students from out of town.
- 6. Students from a Worthington high school wishing to visit another campus must have prior permission from their own administrator and an administrator of the campus being visited.
- 7. Requests for exceptions to the above guidelines must be obtained at least 48 hours in advance from the appropriate office.

# **Safety Drills**

Worthington Schools complies with all fire safety laws and will conduct fire drills in accordance with State law. The School conducts tornado drills during the tornado season following procedures prescribed by the State. Staff will provide specific instructions on how to proceed in the case of fire or tornado and will oversee the safe, prompt, and orderly evacuation of the building in such cases.

Additional safety drills will be conducted during the school year. Teachers will provide specific instruction on the appropriate procedures to follow in situations where students must be secured in their building rather than evacuated.

## **Fire Evacuation Procedures**

When the fire alarm sounds, all persons are to leave the building as prescribed by the drill regulations which follow:

- 1. Leave all books and materials on desks.
- 2. Form lines and proceed quietly from the room as quickly as possible.
- 3. Follow the assigned route quietly -- in an orderly fashion.
- 4. In the event the assigned exit route is blocked, students, under verbal direction of the teacher, should proceed to the next closest exit. Quiet is necessary in this eventuality.
- 5. The teacher leaves the room last after seeing that all windows and doors are closed.

- 6. The teacher remains with the class, maintains order, and checks the class roll, and reports absences to the designated person. (No student is permitted to leave the group without explicit instructions from the faculty member in charge.)
- 7. All work areas, break rooms, restrooms, locker rooms and offices must be cleared.
- 8. The last person out each exit assumes the responsibility for closing the outside doors; similarly, the first person out should fasten the doors to remain open until all people are out.
- 9. All persons would move at least thirty yards from the building, keeping roadways and parking areas clear for emergency vehicles.
- 10. Once students are outside, they must check in with the classroom teacher or area supervisor.
- 11. When the "all clear" sounds, classes will quietly reenter the building.

#### **Tornado Guidelines**

When a Tornado Warning is issued, the tornado alarm will be sounded.

**Classroom Preparation** (if time permits): All windows should be closed.

#### Procedure:

- 1. If possible, take a book to be placed over the neck and head.
- 2. Follow assigned route to the pre-assigned area in a single line as quickly and quietly as possible.
- 3. Sit on the floor with back to the wall, in rows two or three deep, if needed.
- 4. Please be certain that a passageway is provided the length of each hall or at entrances to doorways.
- 5. Do not leave the area until authorized to do so.

## STUDENT POLICIES AND GUIDELINES

## **Student Rights and Responsibilities**

Students, like all citizens, have rights guaranteed by the Constitution of the United States including the First Amendment which ensures the freedom of religion, speech, press, assembly and petition and the Fourteenth Amendment which guarantees due process and equal protection. These rights will be provided to students to the extent that they are applicable in the public school setting and as provided in Board policy and regulations.

The rights of an individual are preserved only by the protection and preservation of the rights of others. A student is responsible for the way they exercise such rights. Each exercise of an individual's rights must demonstrate respect for the rights of others. The student must recognize the boundaries of their rights and accept the consequences of their actions.

These statements set forth the rights of students in the public schools of the district and the responsibilities that are inseparable from these rights:

- 1. Civil rights including the rights to equal educational opportunity and freedom from discrimination; the responsibility not to discriminate against others.
- 2. The right to attend free public schools; the responsibility to attend school regularly and to observe school rules essential for permitting others to learn at school.
- 3. The right to due process of law with respect to suspension and expulsion.
- 4. The right to free inquiry and expression; responsibility to observe reasonable rules regarding these rights as applied to the public school setting.
- 5. The right to privacy as applied to the public school setting, which includes privacy in respect to the student's school records as required by state and federal law.

As part of the educational process, students should be made aware of rights and responsibilities and of the legal authority of the Worthington Board of Education to make and delegate authority to its staff to make rules regarding orderly operation of the schools.

A copy of the school discipline code of conduct will be posted in each of the schools and given to each student. This code describes the offenses for which disciplinary action may be taken and for which students may be suspended, expelled, or removed from school. Copies of the code are available, upon request, for any parent in the principal's office. Worthington Schools will reciprocate the rules, codes, policies, and guidelines from any school that our student attends for an academic purpose. (ex: DACC, Columbus State, OSU...etc.)

#### **Equal Education Opportunity**

This district provides an equal educational opportunity for all students. The Worthington School District is committed to having an environment free from all discrimination, including harassment, intimidation, or bullying on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including sexual orientation and transgender identity), disability, age, religion, ancestry, or genetic information. The district prohibits harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the school environment, including all academic, extracurricular, and school-sponsored activities. A student who violates this prohibition will be subject to the potential penalties set forth in the Code of Conduct Discipline section of this handbook.

A staff member, any student, or student's parent or legal custodian who believes that a student has been subjected to harassment, intimidation, or bullying on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including sexual orientation and transgender identity), disability, age, religion, ancestry, or genetic information may contact the School District's Compliance Officer(s):

Angela Adrean, Assistant Superintendent - 614-450-6016 Emilie Greenwald, Director of Secondary Education - 614-450-6031

For more information about the district's prohibition against bullying, harassment, and discrimination, please see Board Policies 5517, 5517.01, 5517.02, and 5517.03.

Furthermore, Worthington School District complies with federal laws that prohibit discrimination in programs and activities receiving federal assistance. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin. The Americans with Disabilities Act (A.D.A.) and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicap. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex. The Age Discrimination Act of 1975 prohibits discrimination on the basis of age. Worthington Schools also complies with the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act of 1994 and grants parents/guardians the right to examine student's official school records. Inquiries regarding unlawful discrimination may be directed to the building principal or the district compliance officer.

#### **Student Dress Code**

Safety of students is our first priority. With that in mind it is important that student dress does not conceal a student's identity. The final decision regarding the acceptability of all student dress rests with the school administration.

Our philosophy behind our student dress guidelines is to do no harm, provide students with equitable access to education, and to not reinforce gender stereotypes.

We believe that students should dress comfortably for school in a way that helps them be ready to learn in the school environment. Students need to manage their own personal "distractions" without regulating individual students' clothing/self-expression. Our goal is that dress guidelines do not create unintended barriers to school attendance and that they minimize conflict and inconsistent discipline. Our hope is that our teachers should be able to focus on teaching without the additional burden of dress code enforcement. When needed, disciplinary concerns regarding dress guidelines should be referred to the building administration.

#### Our Goals:

- A safe learning environment.
- Student choice.
- Ability to express identified gender.
- Religious attire is allowed.
- NO offensive images or language, including profanity, hate speech, and pornography.
- NO images or language depicting or advocating violence or the use of alcohol or drugs.
- All are treated equitably regardless of gender/gender identification, sexual orientation, race, ethnicity, body type/size, religion, personal style.

For all students at all times certain body parts must be covered. Genitals, buttocks, and nipples must be covered with opaque material. Daily, students must wear:

- Shirt: must cover the majority of the midriff.
- Bottom: pants/sweatpants/shorts/skirt/dress/ leggings.
- Shoes: activity-specific shoe requirements are permitted (for example for sports, recess, gym class).

#### **Students May NOT Wear:**

- Violent language or images.
- Images or language depicting drugs or alcohol (or any illegal item or activity).
- Hate speech, profanity, pornography.

- Language or images that create a hostile or intimidating environment based on any protected class.
- Visible underwear. (Please note that inadvertently visible undergarment straps or waistbands are not considered a violation.)
- Sunglasses inside of the building.
- Bathing suits.
- Hats/headwear that conceal the student's identity.

## **General Rules of the Building**

**Before and after school:** The school building is closed overnight unless there is a supervised, scheduled activity. All students in the building before 8:00 a.m. and after the regular school day must be under the direct supervision of a staff member, in the Commons, Cafeteria and Main Hall on the first floor. Hallways cannot be blocked in any way that impedes normal traffic. Students who are not involved in a supervised after-school activity must vacate the building and school property by 3:30 pm.

Skateboards, roller blades, scooters, automated moving devices, except those needed for a medical condition: are not permitted in the school buildings at any time. If a student rides one to school, they are asked to check them at the office.

**Hall Conduct:** Students passing through the halls on the way to and from classes are expected to maintain a reasonable degree of quiet. Whistling, loud talking, name-calling, running and pushing are not permitted.

**Telephone:** A telephone in the Main Office is available for student use. Students will not be called out of classes to the telephone except in case of emergency. Students are not to be excused from classes or study hall to make phone calls. Use of classroom phones will be at teacher's discretion.

**Lockers:** During student registration in August, students will be given the opportunity to request a locker. Student lockers are the property of the Board of Education and are provided solely as a convenience for student use. They are to be used only for the purpose of storing textbooks, school supplies, clothing and lunches and should not be considered as a private place. All students are responsible for keeping lockers clean and free of writing. The Administration reserves the right for a school official to search a locker at any time.

#### Worthington Handbook Language:

#### **Cellular Phones and other Portable Communication Devices**

**Cellular Phones:** In accordance with district practice and state law, student use of cellular phones and other electronic communication devices is not permitted during the school day, from 8:00 a.m. - 3:30 p.m.. This is intended to minimize distractions and support a focused, respectful learning environment for all students.

Exceptions to this rule are limited and include the following:

- Medical Needs: Students may use a cellular phone or other electronic device to monitor or address a medical condition if the district receives a written statement from a licensed physician requiring such use.
- Individualized Education Plans (IEPs) or 504 Plans: Students with an IEP or 504 Plan that specifically includes the use of a cellular phone or device as part of their support plan may use such devices as outlined in their plan.
- Emergency Situations: Use of cellular phones may be permitted as part of a building's Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan.

Outside of these specific circumstances, student cellular phone use is prohibited. Students are expected to keep devices silenced and out of sight during school hours, which includes before school, passing time between classes, lunch, and academic prep, unless explicitly authorized by a school administrator.

Failure to follow this may result in disciplinary action as outlined in the student code of conduct.

Laser Pointers: No student shall possess or use any type of laser device including laser pointers while on school property or while attending a school-sponsored activity on or off school property. Students in violation of this policy are subject to confiscation of the laser device, suspension or expulsion from school, and possible referral to legal authorities. Anyone who discovers a student in possession of a laser device in violation of this policy shall report the violation to the principal.

Any exceptions that are granted regarding the use of electronic or laser devices as described above may be granted under any limitations or specifications as determined in advance by the Superintendent, principal or assistant principal.

Students are not to bring their own handheld or laptop electronic games during the school day. Frisbees, yo-yo's and other flying devices (drones) are not permitted without the direct supervision of staff.

Radios, Musical Instruments, Electronic Devices or other devices producing sound: These devices are prohibited on school grounds during school hours. Radios and audio-playing devices are permitted in common areas <u>if headphones</u> <u>are used</u>, or under the direct supervision of an adult elsewhere in the building. The school is not responsible for lost, stolen or broken audio devices or equipment.

Leaving the building: Students must have permission from a principal or designee to leave the building.

**Restricted areas:** Students are not permitted in restricted areas unless authorized by school personnel. Restricted areas include but are not necessarily limited to the outdoor areas of the school building. Students found in a restricted area unsupervised may be subject to search.

**Student IDs:** Students are provided with a student ID which must be accessible for proper identification, library privileges, athletic passes, dances, and attendance procedures. All students are required to have a current student ID accessible.

#### Canteen/Dance Guidelines and Expectations

Our goal in the implementation of these guidelines is the creation of a safe and fun environment in which our students can enjoy themselves in an appropriate and legal manner while on our campus. Students that violate the following guidelines will be putting themselves and others at risk and if discovered, will face consequences as outlined below.

- 1. For all dances, student dress, behavior, and dance styles are to be in accordance with the Student Handbook and contribute to the creation of a safe environment. Students arriving in attire that violates the school-day dress code may not be admitted.
- 2. Students must be in **good academic standing** to attend dances. This includes **maintaining satisfactory grades**, **consistent attendance**, **and appropriate behavior**. Students with failing grades, excessive absences, or significant disciplinary actions may be ineligible to attend. Eligibility will be determined by the school administration prior to each dance.
- 3. Students engaging in dangerous, disrespectful, inappropriate, or unsafe behavior will be subject to removal from the dance, suspension, expulsion and/or arrest, depending on the severity of the situation.
- 4. Students from other schools are not permitted to attend school canteens (except Phoenix students in the attendance area).

## **Assembly Expectations**

Assemblies and meetings are held throughout the school year for the benefit of the student body. It is expected that all students and staff will attend any special program or meeting in the auditorium (or any other room of the school). The following expectations will be the standard conduct:

1. Feet should be kept on the floor, not placed on the back of the seat in front of you.

- 2. Courtesy and respect should be shown at all times to those on the stage. Audience members are expected to sit up, watch, and listen.
- 3. Applause should be used to show appreciation. Whistling, shouting, and stomping feet are not appropriate.
- 4. Paper or other objects should never be thrown.
- 5. No food or drink of any kind is ever to be taken into the auditorium or gymnasium. Help to maintain the seats and floor by disposing of gum in waste containers.
- 6. Everyone is to remain seated until dismissal of any assembly program unless there is an emergency. It is a sign of respect to those on stage as well as to the rest of the audience not to leave during a program.

#### Cafeteria

Breakfast will be served in the cafeteria before school, and lunch will be available during designated lunch periods. All food purchased must remain in the cafeteria/commons unless approved by a staff member. (See Food in the Halls/Classrooms) The following common courtesies are expected of all persons using the cafeteria:

- 1. Moving ahead of others in the lunch line is unacceptable.
- 2. Loud or unusual noises and name-calling are not acceptable in the cafeteria.
- 3. Throwing food, paper or other items is unacceptable.
- 4. Students are to remove all material from tables before leaving the cafeteria. All disposable items are to be placed in waste cans provided throughout the cafeteria.
- 5. Students are to treat cafeteria personnel with courtesy and respect.

# Food in The Halls/Classrooms

All cafeteria food must be eaten in the cafeteria or commons. Food and/or drink in the auditorium and gymnasiums and all classrooms is prohibited. Note: When appropriate, teachers may make special arrangements to have drinks and food in their classroom.

#### **Academic Preparation**

**Academic Prep** (study halls), if used appropriately, provide students with opportunities to successfully complete homework, study for tests, finish projects, etc. Students are encouraged to use their Academic Prep time wisely. *Academic Prep is to be quiet and conducive to these activities.* 

# **Attendance Regulations**

#### Worthington City Schools Attendance Philosophy

The Worthington City School District believes daily attendance is a foundational piece of a student's academic success. In creating an environment for that academic success, the district works with students and their parents/guardians to encourage consistent ongoing attendance.

**House Bill 410** was passed into law by the Ohio General Assembly in December of 2016 and dictates the way school districts monitor student attendance across the state. Schools must keep track of absences by hours (to include partial-day absences) as opposed to days missed.

#### • Definitions:

- Habitual Truant any student absent without a legitimate excuse for absences of
  - 30 or more consecutive hours
  - 42 or more total hours in one school month
  - 72 or more total hours in one school year

- o Excessive Absence any student absent with or without a legitimate excuse for absences of
  - 38 or more hours in one school month with or without a legitimate excuse
  - 65 or more hours in one school year with or without a legitimate excuse
- If a student has exceeded one of the attendance thresholds for **Habitual Truancy**, a letter will be sent home with the student and phone calls will be made to contact the student's parent/guardian to set up a meeting. The purpose of this required meeting will be for the parent/guardian, student (when appropriate), and building staff to be a part of an Absence Intervention Team and meet to develop an Absence Intervention Plan. A plan will need to be developed to achieve "satisfactory" improvement in attendance, or truancy charges could be filed to the juvenile court.
- If a student has exceeded one of the attendance thresholds for **Excessive Absences**, a letter will be sent home with the student and phone calls will be made to note the requirement for any additional absences to have a doctor's note to consider them excused.

The Board believes that regular school attendance is an important part of the educational process. Classroom interaction is an important part of the learning process, and the implied value of schooling is diminished when students are removed from school to meet vacation schedules.

The Board recognizes that there are unique occasions in which the education of the student is well-served by being absent from school. Such opportunities should be taken while ensuring that the missed school work will be made up.

Since teachers must devote time to update students who have been absent, prolonged or repeated absences disrupt not only the education of the individual but also the continuity of the process in the entire classroom. The Board urges parents to minimize the time their students are absent from class.

#### **Excused Absences**

The statutes of the Ohio Revised Code governing school attendance are specific and leave little option for school authorities to excuse students from school except for:

- Personal illness
- Medical or dental appointment (typically partial day)
- Illness in the family
- Quarantine of the home
- Death in the family

- Religious holidays
- Field Trips
- College Visit
- Service as precinct officer for elections
- Family Emergency

Absences for any other reasons are generally unexcused.

The following guidelines *must* be adhered to by all students enrolled in Worthington schools regardless of age. Parents must excuse the absences of dependent 18-year old students.

#### **Religious Holidays**

Worthington Schools is committed to promoting a learning environment that respects and values Diversity, Equity and Inclusion in order to create a culture of acceptance, and that celebrates and empowers differences. For many students in our schools the observance of religious or cultural traditions is an important part of their personal, family, and community life. These traditions help students understand and preserve their own value systems, cultures, customs and histories.

Worthington Board of Education Policy 5200 provides an excused absence for: "observation or celebration of a bona fide religious holiday." Guardians should notify the school office that their student will be absent for religious leave. Communicating that leave in advance with your student's teachers will aid teachers in accommodating your student.

In addition, Worthington recognizes the following holidays are of major significance to religious and cultural groups in our school district:

Good Friday
Easter
Christmas
Eid Al-Adha
Eid Al Fitr
Diwali
Rosh Hashanah
Yom Kippur

School district employees will make best efforts to not schedule the following during these designated holidays:

- Major Exams
- Reviews for Major Exams
- Standardized Tests
- Other critical/major class components (will vary by course)
- Tryouts for teams, plays, etc...
- One-time or major events (homecoming, prom, graduation, senior nights, state of the schools, orientations, concerts, etc.)

In the event of an unavoidable scheduling conflict, teachers will work with students to make reasonable accommodations. Teachers should be sensitive to the scheduling of quizzes longer than ten minutes on these holidays and attempt to avoid assigning or collecting other major assignments on these days. Students will probably be with their families in observance of these holidays and may not have time available to do the required homework by the initial due date. Absence to observe these holidays should be excused with the same make-up privileges offered to a student who has an excused absence for illness.

School district employees will make best efforts to schedule interscholastic athletic games in a manner that minimizes conflict with the designated holidays recognizing that this will not always be possible due to opponent schedules, tournament schedules, etc. Interscholastic practices are allowed, but students observing their religious holiday should be excused from participation without penalty.

School district employees may arrange for students to participate in one-time or major events on a designated holiday if the scheduling of these events is not controlled by our employees (e.g. academic competitions or conferences organized by third parties). Scheduling of such events must be approved by the building principal and Director of Elementary or Secondary Education.

# **Religious Expression Days**

The Principal will approve up to three (3) religious expression days per school year after receiving a written request from the student's parent or guardian. Religious expression days may be used to take holidays for reasons of faith or religious or spiritual belief system or participate in organized activities conducted under the auspices of a religious denomination, church, or other religious or spiritual organization. Students who are absent on approved religious expression days will not face any academic penalties and will be provided with academic accommodations with regard to examinations and other academic requirements that are missed.

To receive accommodations for religious expression days, parents or guardians must submit written requests to the Principal within fourteen (14) days after the start of the school year or fourteen (14) days after a student is enrolled in the District. The requests must specify the religious expression day(s) to be approved. The Principal will approve the days without inquiring into the sincerity of a student's religious or spiritual belief system.

# **Reporting Absences**

Parents/Guardians are asked to contact the Attendance Office before 9:00 a.m. if their student will be absent. If the parent/guardian does not call in when their student is absent, the school will verify absences by email or phone the day the absence occurs. (This is required by Ohio Missing Child Regulations.) Requests for pre-excused absences should be submitted 24 hours in advance. (See Pre-Excused Absences)

To report an absence for students, contact the 24-hour Attendance Line or Email:

KMS 614-450-4210

sthomas1@wscloud.org

McCord 614-450-4010

mccordattend@wscloud.org

**Perry/Phoenix** 614-450-5710

perryattendance@wscloud.org

Worthingway 614-450-4310

wayattend@wscloud.org

Please provide the following information:

- 1. student's name
- 2. grade
- 3. date
- 4. reason for absence
- 5. person calling
- 6. number where person can be reached

Students do not have to check in at the Attendance office upon their return to school after a full-day absence, <u>as long</u> <u>as the parent/guardian had notified the school of the absence by telephone or email.</u> If notification was not made, the student should bring a note to the Attendance office upon return.

#### **Pre-Excused Absences**

A pre-excused absence is defined as an absence for cause or an absence that occurs with the prior full knowledge and consent of the parents. The principal or designee may, at their discretion, accept as valid the reasons for such an absence or reject such reasons.

School is dismissed at 3:20, and students are requested to make all doctor and dentist appointments after school hours.

1. Parents/Guardians should contact the Attendance Office PRIOR to the appointment, preferably the day before. Or a note from a parent/guardian may be turned in to the Attendance Office prior to an appointment.

KMS 614-450-4210

sthomas1@wscloud.org

McCord 614-450-4010

mccordattend@wscloud.org

**Perry/Phoenix** 614-450-5710

perryattendance@wscloud.org

Worthingway 614-450-4310

wayattend@wscloud.org

- 2. If it is a same-day appointment, the student is responsible for checking at the Attendance Office and picking up a pass BEFORE the class they will need to leave. Teachers are not required to release students from a classroom without a pass. Please use the pass to leave at the designated time. The office will not call a student down.
- 3. A student should show the teacher the pass at the beginning of the period they will be leaving. Parents/Guardians are not required to sign their student out, as long as the school has been notified ahead of time and the student has picked up the yellow pass.
- 4. Students must sign back in at the Attendance Office upon return to school from appointment.

# **Unexcused Absences & Truancy**

Truancy/unexcused absence is defined as the absence of a student from school or from their assigned area for other than an accepted valid reason, as defined by the Ohio Revised Code or the provisions of this handbook, for all or part of a day when school is in session. Even when the absence occurs with parental knowledge and consent, the principal or designee need not accept as valid the reason given for the absence.

Class cutting is defined as not being in the assigned area per a student's schedule. Class cuts will be treated as an unexcused absence and are a Code of Conduct Violation.

Students who are truant, unexcused from class, suspended, emergency removed, absences by consent of the parent or with the parent's knowledge for a reason that is not acceptable to the school (unexcused but verified absences) or absences that are not followed by appropriate documentation from the parent, doctor, or courts or any absence due to being expelled may not receive academic credit for missed assignments. However, students are strongly encouraged to make up missed assignments so they don't miss the learning. The building principal will have sole discretion to enact provisions to allow students to receive credit based upon extenuating circumstances.

#### **Unexcused But Verified Absences**

This absence is unexcused by school officials, but is recognized as a request of the parent. The law does not excuse absence from school for such reasons as music or dance lessons; driver's permit tests or exams; oversleeping, car trouble, no ride, traffic; visits to other schools; hair or nail appointments; or work for pay other than those excused by law or any other absence not considered part of a reasonable school program.

#### Make Up Work Following an Absence

**Excused Absences**: It is the student's responsibility to secure assignments and to complete work on time. All work missed during a period of excused absence may be made up. Upon returning to school, a student shall have a period of school days equal to the number of school days absent in which to make up any class work. Due dates for quizzes,

tests, projects and papers must be reasonable and will be mutually agreed upon between teachers and students. Students should access missed work from that day's lesson through Infinite Campus, Schoology or email their teachers.

**Unexcused Absences (Truancy/Cutting Class):** If a student is truant from class(es), they <u>will not</u> be able to receive credit for any work that is missed. This includes assignments/papers/projects that are due, in-class assignments, quizzes, or tests. The due dates for assignments given during an unexcused absence must be met. Even though credit cannot be earned, all students are encouraged to do the missed work so as not to fall behind. The Principal or designee will have the discretion to enact provisions that allow exceptions on a case-by-case basis.

**Unexcused Absences (Suspension from School):** Students who are suspended from school will have the opportunity to receive credit for missed assignments, tests, projects or class work. Assignments missed due to out-of-school suspension may be completed for credit. The student is responsible for contacting instructors and making arrangements to receive all assignments. Completed assignments are due upon return to school. If needed, the student will have the same number of days to complete as they were out for the suspension. These assignments may not be assigned a failing grade solely on account of the student's suspension. Due dates for tests, projects and major papers must be reasonable and will be mutually agreed upon between teachers and students. The Principal or designee will have the discretion to enact provisions that allow extensions on a case-by-case basis. Expelled students are not able to make up work after they are withdrawn from school.

#### **Extended Absence Procedures**

Family Vacations/Extended Absences: The school strongly discourages vacations or extended absences during the days school is in session. However, if a parent/guardian wishes to take a child out of school for any period of time for reasons other than personal illness, death in the immediate family, religious observances or family emergencies, a parent/guardian must contact the office in advance. An Extended Absence Form must be filled out a minimum of three school days prior to the first day of the proposed absence. If the form is not filled out within three school days of the first day of the proposed absence, it may not be excused.

Students are responsible for informing their teachers of impending absences in a timely manner. Students are responsible for keeping up with their class work during the extended planned absence, including assignments, quizzes, and tests.

#### **Skip Days**

The Worthington Board of Education, administration and staff do not condone class skip days. Any student participating in a skip day for any length of time will be counted as truant all day and will face the proper disciplinary procedures.

## **Tardiness and Tardy Policy**

An important part of the school day is being punctual. Tardiness to class is not acceptable. It is the student's responsibility to be in the classroom when the bell rings. Penalties for tardiness and class cuts are included in the code of conduct.

Students arriving at school after 9:10 a.m. **are considered tardy**. Students should report to the Attendance Office to sign in with their Student ID and receive a pass.

Tardiness to any class is a Level 1 violation, and consequences will be enforced by the classroom teacher in accordance with the Student Code of Conduct.

#### **Excused Tardies:**

- Illness\*
- Doctor appointments with a doctor's excuse.

  \*If tardies resulting from illness become excessive, a doctor's excuse may be requested.

#### **Unexcused Personal Tardies:**

- Oversleeping (alarm not working, etc...)
- Car trouble, Missed ride/bus
- Any others that cannot be verified.

#### **Food Service**

Worthington Schools recognizes the need for helping to meet the nutritional needs of children and serve a well-balanced, nutritious breakfast and lunch each school day. Breakfast and lunch is available to all students at a cost of \$3.00. A la carte items are also available. If a student wishes to purchase breakfast, families must deposit money into their student's lunch account. If a student qualifies, they may receive breakfast and lunch at no cost.

Applications for free and reduced lunch prices must be completed at the beginning of each school year. Applications can be found on the <u>Worthington Schools Food Service website</u>. Annual Menus can also be found on the Worthington website.

Worthington Schools uses a pre-pay/debit system that requires our families to put money in an account for their child to use for the purchase of lunch. Prepaid lunch money is collected in the classroom first thing in the morning and turned in to the cafeteria manager. Please observe the following to prepay your child's lunch:

- 1. Families may take advantage of the options to prepay their student's meal accounts. Prepaid meal accounts help the lunch lines go faster and gives students more time to eat, relax, and play. It also gives you the peace of mind of not having to worry about looking for lunch money every day or worry that it might get lost, stolen or used for other things other than lunch. Families may prepay lunch accounts at the <a href="Worthington Schools Food Service website">Worthington Schools Food Service website</a> utilizing MyPaymentsPlus.
- 2. Families may send money to be deposited into their lunch account with their student. It should be placed in an envelope, marked clearly with the student's name, their ID #, the \$ amount and the check #. Students may turn in prepaid deposits to the cafeteria cashier(s) or school office.

## **Lost and Found**

Please clearly label students' coats, hats, gloves, boots, and other articles of clothing and personal items for quick and easy identification. At the end of each quarter, those items which are unmarked and unclaimed will be donated. Students check with the school office or the lost and found they have lost anything of value.

#### **Special Education and Section 504**

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act (Section 504) prohibit discrimination against persons with a disability in any program receiving Federal financial assistance. This protection applies not just to students, but to all individuals who have access to the District's programs and facilities.

The laws define a person with a disability as anyone who:

- A. has a mental or physical impairment that substantially limits one (1) or more major life activities
- B. has record of such an impairment; or

#### C. is regarded as having such an impairment

The District has specific responsibilities under these two (2) laws, which include identifying, reviewing and, if the child is determined to be eligible, affording access to appropriate educational accommodation.

Additionally, in accordance with State and Federal mandates, the District seeks out, assesses, and appropriately services students with disabilities. Staff members use a comprehensive child study process to systematically screen, assess, and, if appropriate, place students in special education and related services. Students are entitled to a free appropriate public education in the "least restrictive environment".

#### **Child Find**

Worthington Schools is responsible for locating any child birth to 21 with a suspected disability who resides within the Worthington School District. The school district provides special education services to any child who qualifies as disabled according to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act (IDEIA) or Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act ages 3 through 21 years of age. Suspected disabilities include: multiple disabilities, deaf-blind, hearing impairment, visual impairment, speech/language disability, orthopedic impairment, emotional disturbance, mental retardation, specific learning disability, autism, traumatic brain injury, other health impairment and developmental delay (preschool only). If you know of a child who is suspected to have a disability, please call the Director of Special Education at (614)450-6020 or contact your building principal for more information.

#### **Parent Mentor**

Worthington Schools has a mentor to assist parent(s)/guardian(s) of students who are referred for a special education evaluation or who are eligible for special education services. The Parent Mentor can support parent(s)/guardian(s) as they move through the processes associated with special education or can serve as a resource for information related to special education. If you would like more information regarding the services of the parent mentor, please call the parent mentor at (614)450-6020.

## Restroom/Locker Room Usage

Students are required to use the restroom/locker room aligned with male or female biological sex in a school building or facility used by the school for a school-sponsored activity.

#### Search and Seizure

The Board of Education recognizes that the privacy of students or their belongings may not be violated by unreasonable search and seizure and directs that no student be searched without reasonable suspicion or in an unreasonable manner.

The Board acknowledges the need for in-school storage of student possessions and shall provide storage places, including desks and lockers, for that purpose. Such spaces remain the property of the Board and, in accordance with law, may be the subject of random search. Where locks are provided for such places, students may lock them against incursion by other students, but in no such places shall students have such an expectation of privacy as to prevent examination by a school official. The Board directs the school principals to conduct a routine inspection at least annually of all such storage places.

School authorities are charged with the responsibility of safeguarding the safety and well-being of the students in their care. In the discharge of that responsibility, school authorities may search the person or property, including vehicles, of a student, with or without the student's consent, whenever they reasonably suspect that the search is required to discover evidence of a violation of law or of school rules. The extent of the search will be governed by the seriousness of the alleged infraction and the student's age.

This authorization to search shall also apply to all situations in which the student is under the jurisdiction of the Board.

Administrators are permitted to conduct a random search of any student's locker and its contents at any time, providing proper notice has been posted in the locker areas of each building.

Search of a student's person or intimate personal belongings shall be conducted by a person of the student's gender, in the presence of another staff member of the same gender, and only in exceptional circumstances when the health or safety of the student or of others is immediately threatened.

Administrators are authorized to arrange for the use of a breath-test instrument for the purpose of determining if a student has consumed an alcoholic beverage. It is not necessary for the test to determine blood-alcohol level, since the Board has established a zero tolerance for alcohol use.

The Board also authorizes the use of canines, trained in detecting the presence of drugs or devices, when the Superintendent has reasonable suspicion that illegal drugs or devices may be present in a school. This means of detection shall be used only to determine the presence of drugs in locker areas and other places on school property where such substances could be concealed. Canine detection must be conducted in collaboration with law enforcement authorities or with organizations certified in canine detection and is not to be used to search individual students unless a warrant has been obtained prior to the search.

Except as provided below, a request for the search of a student or a student's possessions will be directed to the principal who shall seek the freely offered consent of the student to the inspection. Whenever possible, a search will be conducted by the principal in the presence of the student and a staff member other than the principal. A search prompted by the reasonable belief that health and safety are immediately threatened will be conducted with as much speed and dispatch as may be required to protect persons and property.

The principal shall be responsible for the prompt recording in writing of each student search, including the reasons for the search; information received that established the need for the search and the name of informant, if any; the persons present when the search was conducted; any substances or objects found; and the disposition made of them. The principal shall be responsible for the custody, control, and disposition of any illegal or dangerous substance or object taken from a student.

#### **Physical Restraint**

Section 3319.41 of the Ohio Revised Code specifies that: A person employed or engaged as a staff member, teacher, principal or administrator in a school, whether public or private, may, within the scope of their employment, use and apply such amount of force and restraint as is reasonable and necessary to quell a disturbance threatening physical injury to others, to obtain possession of weapons or other dangerous objects upon the person or within the control of the student for the purpose of self-defense, or for the protection of persons or property.

## Interrogation by Police or Outside Agencies

When law enforcement or other authorities arrive at the school and wish to interview a student or investigate an alleged violation of law, they must contact the building administrator indicating the nature of their investigation and their desire to question a student or students.

If the student (or a member of his/her family) is the subject of a child abuse/neglect investigation, or the student is being interviewed regarding alleged child abuse that took place on school property or involves an emergency, the building administrator shall attempt to contact the parent prior to questioning and will remain in the room during questioning unless compelling reasons for exclusion are provided by the agency.

If an agency investigating child abuse/neglect indicates that the parent is believed to be the perpetrator, the building administrator will not contact either parent prior to the interview. The building administrator will remain in the room during questioning unless compelling reasons for exclusion are provided by the agency.

Before the student(s) is (are) questioned as a witness to or suspect in an alleged violation of law, the building administrator shall attempt to contact the parent prior to questioning and shall remain in the room during the questioning unless compelling reasons for exclusion are provided by the agency.

#### **Anti-Harassment**

#### **General Policy Statement**

It is the policy of the Board of Education to maintain an education and work environment that is free from all forms of unlawful harassment, including sexual harassment. This commitment applies to all School District operations, programs, and activities. All students, administrators, teachers, staff, and all other school personnel share responsibility for avoiding, discouraging, and reporting any form of unlawful harassment. This policy applies to unlawful conduct occurring on school property, or at another location if such conduct occurs during an activity sponsored by the Board.

The Board will vigorously enforce its prohibition against discriminatory harassment based on race, color, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression, disability, age (except as authorized by law), religion, ancestry, or genetic information (collectively, "Protected Classes") that are protected by Federal civil rights laws (hereinafter referred to as unlawful harassment), and encourages those within the School District community as well as Third Parties, who feel aggrieved to seek assistance to rectify such problems. The Board will investigate all allegations of unlawful harassment and in those cases where unlawful harassment is substantiated, the Board will take immediate steps to end the harassment, prevent its reoccurrence, and remedy its effects. Individuals who are found to have engaged in unlawful harassment will be subject to appropriate disciplinary action.

#### Other Violations of the Anti-Harassment Policy

The Board will also take immediate steps to impose disciplinary action on individuals engaging in any of the following prohibited acts:

- A. Retaliating against a person who has made a report or filed a complaint alleging unlawful harassment, or who has participated as a witness in a harassment investigation.
- B. Filing a malicious or knowingly false report or complaint of unlawful harassment.
- C. Disregarding, failing to investigate adequately, or delaying investigation of allegations of unlawful harassment, when responsibility for reporting and/or investigating harassment charges comprises part of one's supervisory duties.

#### **Definitions**

Words used in this policy shall have those meanings defined herein; words not defined herein shall be construed according to their plain and ordinary meanings.

**Complainant** is the individual who alleges, or is alleged, to have been subjected to unlawful harassment, regardless of whether the person files a formal complaint or is pursuing an informal resolution to the alleged harassment.

**Respondent** is the individual who has been alleged to have engaged in unlawful harassment, regardless of whether the Reporting Party files a formal complaint or is seeking an informal resolution to the alleged harassment.

School District community means students and Board employees (i.e., administrators, and professional and classified staff), as well as Board members, agents, volunteers, contractors, or other persons subject to the control and supervision of the Board.

Third Parties include, but are not limited to, guests and/or visitors on School District property (e.g., visiting speakers, participants on opposing athletic teams, parents), vendors doing business with, or seeking to do business with, the Board, and other individuals who come in contact with members of the School District community at school-related events/activities (whether on or off District property).

**Day(s):** Unless expressly stated otherwise, the term "day" or "days" as used in this policy means business day(s) (i.e., a day(s) that the Board office is open for normal operating hours, Monday – Friday, excluding State-recognized holidays).

#### **Bullying**

Bullying rises to the level of unlawful harassment when one (1) or more persons systematically and chronically inflict physical hurt or psychological distress on one (1) or more students or employees and that bullying is based upon one (1) or more Protected Classes, that is, characteristics that are protected by Federal civil rights laws. It is defined as any unwanted and repeated written, verbal, or physical behavior, including any threatening, insulting, or dehumanizing gesture, by an adult or student, that is severe or pervasive enough to create an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational or work environment; cause discomfort or humiliation; or unreasonably interfere with the individual's school or work performance or participation; and may involve:

- A. teasing;
- B. threats:
- C. intimidation;
- D. stalking;
- E. cyberstalking;
- F. cyberbullying;
- G. physical violence;
- H. theft:
- I. sexual, religious, or racial harassment;
- J. public humiliation; or
- K. destruction of property.

#### Harassment

Harassment means any threatening, insulting, or dehumanizing gesture, use of technology, or written, verbal or physical conduct directed against a student or school employee that:

- A. places a student or school employee in reasonable fear of harm to his/her person or damage to his/her property;
- B. has the effect of substantially interfering with a student's educational performance, opportunities, or benefits, or an employee's work performance; or
- C. has the effect of substantially disrupting the orderly operation of a school.

#### **Sexual Harassment**

For purposes of this policy and consistent with Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, "sexual harassment" is defined as:

Unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature, when:

- A. Submission to such conduct is made either implicitly or explicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment, or status in a class, educational program, or activity.
- B. Submission or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment or educational decisions affecting such individuals.
- C. Such conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with the individual's work or educational performance; of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working, and/or learning environment; or of interfering with one's ability to participate in or benefit from a class or an educational program or activity.

Sexual harassment may involve the behavior of a person of any gender against a person of the same or another gender.

Sexual Harassment covered by Policy 2266 - Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex Education Programs or Activities is not included in this policy. Allegations of such conduct shall be addressed solely by Policy 2266.

Prohibited acts that constitute sexual harassment under this policy may take a variety of forms. Examples of the kinds of conduct that may constitute sexual harassment include, but are not limited to:

- A. Unwelcome sexual propositions, invitations, solicitations, and flirtations.
- B. Unwanted physical and/or sexual contact.
- C. Threats or insinuations that a person's employment, wages, academic grade, promotion, classroom work or assignments, academic status, participation in athletics or extra-curricular programs, activities, or events, or other conditions of employment or education may be adversely affected by not submitting to sexual advances.
- D. Unwelcome verbal expressions of a sexual nature, including graphic sexual commentaries about a person's body, dress, appearance, or sexual activities; the unwelcome use of sexually degrading language, profanity, jokes or innuendoes; unwelcome suggestive or insulting sounds or whistles; obscene telephone calls.
- E. Sexually suggestive objects, pictures, graffiti, videos, posters, audio recordings or literature, placed in the work or educational environment, that may reasonably embarrass or offend individuals.
- F. Unwelcome and inappropriate touching, patting, pinching, or obscene gestures.
- G. Asking about, or telling about, sexual fantasies, sexual preferences, or sexual activities.
- H. Speculations about a person's sexual activities or sexual history, or remarks about one's own sexual activities or sexual history.
  - Giving unwelcome personal gifts such as lingerie that suggests the desire for a romantic relationship. Leering or staring at someone in a sexual way, such as staring at a person's breasts, buttocks, or groin.
- I. A pattern of conduct, which can be subtle in nature, that has sexual overtones and is intended to create or has the effect of creating discomfort and/or humiliation to another.
- J. Inappropriate boundary invasions by a District employee or other adult member of the School District community into a student's personal space and personal life.
- K. Verbal, nonverbal or physical aggression, intimidation, or hostility based on sex or sex-stereotyping that does not involve conduct of a sexual nature.

Not all behavior with sexual connotations constitutes unlawful sexual harassment. Sex-based or gender-based conduct must be sufficiently severe, pervasive, and persistent such that it adversely affects, limits, or denies an individual's employment or education, or such that it creates a hostile or abusive employment or educational environment, or such that it is intended to, or has the effect of, denying or limiting a student's ability to participate in or benefit from the educational program or activities.

#### Race/Color Harassment

Prohibited racial harassment occurs when unwelcome physical, verbal, or nonverbal conduct is based upon an individual's race or color and when the conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with the individual's work or educational performance; of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working, and/or learning environment; or of interfering with one's ability to participate in or benefit from a class or an educational program or activity. Such harassment may occur where conduct is directed at the characteristics of a person's race or color, such as racial slurs, nicknames implying stereotypes, epithets, and/or negative references relative to racial customs.

## Religious (Creed) Harassment

Prohibited religious harassment occurs when unwelcome physical, verbal, or nonverbal conduct is based upon an individual's religion or creed and when the conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with the individual's work or educational performance; of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working and/or learning environment; or of interfering with one's ability to participate in or benefit from a class or an educational program or activity. Such harassment may occur where conduct is directed at the characteristics of a person's religious tradition, clothing, or surnames, and/or involves religious slurs.

## National Origin/Ancestry Harassment

Prohibited national origin/ancestry harassment occurs when unwelcome physical, verbal, or nonverbal conduct is based upon an individual's national origin or ancestry and when the conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with the individual's work or educational performance; or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working and/or learning environment; or of interfering with one's ability to participate in or benefit from a class or an educational program or activity. Such harassment may occur where conduct is directed at the characteristics of a person's national origin or ancestry, such as negative comments regarding customs, manner of speaking, language, surnames, or ethnic slurs.

## **Disability Harassment**

Prohibited disability harassment occurs when unwelcome physical, verbal, or nonverbal conduct is based upon an individual's disability and when the conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with the individual's work or educational performance; of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working and/or learning environment; or of interfering with one's ability to participate in or benefit from a class or an educational program or activity. Such harassment may occur where conduct is directed at the characteristics of a person's disability, such as negative comments about speech patterns, movement, physical impairments or defects/appearances, or the like.

#### **Anti-Harassment Compliance Officers**

The following individual(s) shall serve as the District's Anti-Harassment Compliance Officer(s) (hereinafter, "the Compliance Officer(s)").

The names, titles, and contact information of these individuals will be published annually on the School District's web site.

The Compliance Officer(s) are responsible for coordinating the District's efforts to comply with applicable Federal and State laws and regulations, including the District's duty to address in a prompt and equitable manner any inquiries or complaints regarding harassment.

The Compliance Officer(s) will be available during regular school/work hours to discuss concerns related to unlawful harassment, to assist students, other members of the District community, and third parties who seek support or advice when informing another individual about "unwelcome" conduct, or to intercede informally on behalf of the individual in those instances where concerns have not resulted in the filing of a formal complaint and where all parties are in agreement to participate in an informal process.

Compliance Officers shall accept reports of unlawful harassment directly from any member of the School District community or a Third Party or receive reports that are initially filed with an administrator, supervisor, or other District-level official. Upon receipt of a report of alleged harassment, the Compliance Officer(s) will contact the Complainant and begin either an informal or formal complaint process (depending on the request of the Complainant

or the nature of the alleged harassment), or the Compliance Officer(s) will designate a specific individual to conduct such a process. The Compliance Officer(s) will provide a copy of this policy to the Complainant and Respondent. In the case of a formal complaint, the Compliance Officer(s) will prepare recommendations for the Superintendent or will oversee the preparation of such recommendations by a designee. All Board employees must report incidents of harassment that are reported to them to the Compliance Officer within two (2) days of learning of the incident.

Any Board employee who directly observes unlawful harassment is obligated, in accordance with this policy, to report such observations to the Compliance Officer(s) within two (2) days. Additionally, any Board employee who observes an act of unlawful harassment is expected to intervene to stop the harassment, unless circumstances make such an intervention dangerous, in which case the staff member should immediately notify other Board employees and/or local law enforcement officials, as necessary, to stop the harassment. Thereafter, the Compliance Officer(s) or designee must contact the Complainant, if age eighteen (18) or older, or Complainant's parents/guardians if the Complainant is under the age eighteen (18), within two (2) days to advise of the Board's intent to investigate the alleged wrongdoing.

#### **Reports and Complaints of Harassing Conduct**

Students and all other members of the School District community along with Third Parties are encouraged to promptly report incidents of harassing conduct to a teacher, administrator, supervisor, or other District official so that the Board may address the conduct before it becomes severe, pervasive, or persistent. Any teacher, administrator, supervisor, or other District employee or official who receives such a report shall file it with the Compliance Officer within two (2) days of receiving the report of harassment.

Members of the School District community and Third Parties, which includes students, or third parties who believe they have been unlawfully harassed are entitled to utilize the Board's complaint process that is set forth below. Initiating a complaint, whether formally or informally, will not adversely affect the Complainant's employment or participation in educational or extra-curricular programs. While there are no time limits for initiating complaints of harassment under this policy, individuals should make every effort to file a complaint as soon as possible after the conduct occurs while the facts are known and potential witnesses are available.

If, during an investigation of alleged bullying, aggressive behavior and/or harassment in accordance with Policy 5517.01 - Bullying and Other Forms of Aggressive Behavior, the Principal believes that the reported misconduct may have created a hostile work environment and may have constituted unlawful discriminatory harassment based on a Protected Class, the Principal shall report the act of bullying, aggressive behavior and/or harassment to the Compliance Officers who shall investigate the allegation in accordance with this policy. If the alleged harassment involves Sexual Harassment as defined by Policy 2266, the matter will be handled in accordance with the grievance process and procedures outlined in Policy 2266. While the Compliance Officer investigates the allegation, or the matter is being addressed pursuant to Policy 2266, the Principal shall suspend the Policy 5517.01 investigation to await the Compliance Officer's written report or the determination of responsibility pursuant to Policy 2266. The Compliance Officer shall keep the Principal informed of the status of the Policy 5517 investigation and provide the Principal with a copy of the resulting written report. Likewise, the Title IX Coordinator will provide the Principal with the determination of responsibility that results from the Policy 2266 grievance process.

## **Investigation and Complaint Procedure**

Except for Sexual Harassment that is covered by Policy 2266 - Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex in Education Programs or Activities, any student who believes that they have been subjected to unlawful harassment may seek resolution of the complaint through the procedures described below. The formal complaint process involves an investigation of the Complainant's claims of harassment or retaliation and a process for rendering a decision regarding whether the charges are substantiated.

Due to the sensitivity surrounding complaints of unlawful harassment or retaliation, timelines are flexible for initiating the complaint process; however, individuals should make every effort to file a complaint within thirty (30) days after the conduct occurs while the facts are known and potential witnesses are available. Once the formal complaint

process is begun, the investigation will be completed in a timely manner (ordinarily, within fifteen (15) business days of the complaint being received).

The procedures set forth below are not intended to interfere with the rights of a student to pursue a complaint of unlawful harassment or retaliation with the United States Department of Education Office for Civil Rights.

## **Informal Complaint Procedure**

The goal of the informal complaint procedure is promptly to stop inappropriate behavior and to facilitate resolution through an informal means, if possible. The informal complaint procedure is provided as a less formal option for a student who believes s/he has been unlawfully harassed or retaliated against. This informal procedure is not required as a precursor to the filing of a formal complaint. The informal process is only available in those circumstances where the Complainant and the Respondent mutually agree to participate in it.

Students who believe that they have been unlawfully harassed may initiate their complaint through this informal complaint process, but are not required to do so. The informal process is only available in those circumstances where the parties (alleged target of harassment and alleged harasser(s)) agree to participate in the informal process.

The Complainant may proceed immediately to the formal complaint process and individuals who seek resolution through the informal procedure may request that the informal process be terminated at any time to move to the formal complaint process.

All complainants involving a District employee, any other adult member of the School District community, or a Third Party and a student will be formally investigated.

As an initial course of action, if a Complainant feels comfortable and safe in doing so, the individual should tell or otherwise inform the Respondent that the alleged harassing conduct is unwelcome and must stop. The Complainant should address the allegedly harassing conduct as soon after it occurs as possible. The Compliance Officers are available to support and counsel individuals when taking this initial step or to intervene on behalf of the Complainant if requested to do so. A Complainant who is uncomfortable or unwilling to directly approach the Respondent about the alleged inappropriate conduct may file an informal or a formal complaint. In addition, with regard to certain types of unlawful harassment, such as sexual harassment, the Compliance Officer may advise against the use of the informal complaint process.

A Complainant may make an informal complaint, either orally or in writing: 1) to a teacher, other employee, or building administrator in the school the student attends; 2) to the Superintendent or other District-level employee; and/or 3) directly to one of the Compliance Officers.

All informal complaints must be reported to one of the Compliance Officers who will either facilitate an informal resolution as described below, or appoint another individual to facilitate an informal resolution.

The Board's informal complaint procedure is designed to provide students who believe they are being unlawfully harassed with a range of options designed to bring about a resolution of their concerns. Depending upon the nature of the complaint and the wishes of the Complainant, informal resolution may involve, but not be limited to, one or more of the following:

- A. Advising the Complainant about how to communicate the unwelcome nature of the behavior to the Respondent.
- B. Distributing a copy of this anti-harassment policy as a reminder to the individuals in the school building or office where the Respondent works or attends.
- C. If both parties agree, the Compliance Officer may arrange and facilitate a meeting or mediation between the Complainant and the Respondent to work out a mutual resolution.

While there are no set time limits within which an informal complaint must be resolved, the Compliance Officer/designee is directed to attempt to resolve all informal complaints within fifteen (15) business days of receiving the informal complaint. If the Complainant is dissatisfied with the informal complaint process, the Complainant may

proceed to file a formal complaint. And, as stated above, either party may request that the informal process be terminated at any time to move to the formal complaint process.

## **Formal Complaint Procedure**

If a complaint is not resolved through the informal complaint process, if one of the parties has requested that the informal complaint process be terminated to move to the formal complaint process, or the Complainant, from the outset, elects to file a formal complaint, or the CO determines the allegations are not appropriate for resolution through the informal process, the formal complaint process shall be implemented.

The Complainant may file a formal complaint, either orally or in writing, with a teacher, principal, or other District employee at the student's school, the Compliance Officer, Superintendent, or another District official who works at another school or at the district level. Due to the sensitivity surrounding complaints of unlawful harassment, timelines are flexible for initiating the complaint process; however, individuals should make every effort to file a formal complaint within thirty (30) days after the conduct occurs while the facts are known and potential witnesses are available. If a Complainant informs a teacher, principal, or other District employee at the student's school, Superintendent, or other District official, either orally or in writing, about any complaint of harassment, that employee must report such information to the Compliance Officer within two (2) business days.

Throughout the course of the process, the Compliance Officer should keep the parties reasonably informed of the status of the investigation and the decision-making process.

All formal complaints must include the following information to the extent known: the identity of the Respondent; a detailed description of the facts upon which the complaint is based (i.e., when, where, and what occurred); a list of potential witnesses; and the resolution sought by the Complainant.

If the Complainant is unwilling or unable to provide a written statement including the information set forth above, the Compliance Officer shall ask for such details in an oral interview. Thereafter, the Compliance Officer will prepare a written summary of the oral interview, and the Complainant will be asked to verify the accuracy of the reported charge by signing the document.

Upon receiving a formal complaint, the Compliance Officer will consider whether any action should be taken in the investigatory phase to protect the Complainant from further harassment or retaliation, including, but not limited to, a change of work assignment or schedule for the Complainant and/or the Respondent. In making such a determination, the Compliance Officer should consult the Complainant to assess whether the individual agrees with the proposed action. If the Complainant is unwilling to consent to the proposed change, the Compliance Officer may still take whatever actions deemed appropriate in consultation with the Superintendent.

Within two (2) business days of receiving the complaint, the Compliance Officer/designee will initiate a formal investigation to determine whether the Complainant has been subjected to offensive conduct/harassment/retaliation. The Principal will not conduct an investigation unless directed to do so by the Compliance Officer.

Simultaneously, the Compliance Officer will inform the Respondent that a formal complaint has been received. The Respondent will be informed about the nature of the allegations and provided with a copy of any relevant policies and/or administrative guidelines, including the Board's Anti-Harassment policy. The Respondent must also be informed of the opportunity to submit a written response to the complaint within five (5) business days.

Although certain cases may require additional time, the Compliance Officer/designee will attempt to complete an investigation into the allegations of harassment/retaliation within fifteen (15) business days of receiving the formal complaint. The investigation will include:

- A. interviews with the Complainant;
- B. interviews with the Respondent;
- C. interviews with any other witnesses who may reasonably be expected to have any information relevant to the allegations;
- D. consideration of any documentation or other information presented by the Complainant, Respondent, or any other witness that is reasonably believed to be relevant to the allegations.

At the conclusion of the investigation, the Compliance Officer or the designee shall prepare and deliver a written report to the Superintendent that summarizes the evidence gathered during the investigation and provides recommendations based on the evidence and the definition of unlawful harassment as provided in Board policy and State and Federal law as to whether the Complainant has been subjected to unlawful harassment. The Compliance Officer's recommendations must be based upon the totality of the circumstances, including the ages and maturity levels of those involved. In determining if discriminatory harassment or retaliation occurred, a preponderance of evidence standard will be used. The Compliance Officer may consult with the Board's legal counsel before finalizing the report to the Superintendent.

Absent extenuating circumstances, within ten (10) school days of receiving the report of the Compliance Officer/designee, the Superintendent must either issue a written decision regarding whether the complaint of harassment has been substantiated or request further investigation. A copy of the Superintendent's final decision will be delivered to both the Complainant and the Respondent.

If the Superintendent requests additional investigation, the Superintendent must specify the additional information that is to be gathered, and such additional investigation must be completed within ten (10) school days. At the conclusion of the additional investigation, the Superintendent shall issue a written decision as described above.

The decision of the Superintendent shall be final.

The Board reserves the right to investigate and resolve a complaint or report of unlawful harassment/retaliation regardless of whether the student alleging the unlawful harassment/retaliation pursues the complaint. The Board also reserves the right to have the formal complaint investigation conducted by an external person in accordance with this policy or in such other manner as deemed appropriate by the Board or its designee.

The parties may be represented, at their own cost, at any of the above-described meetings/hearings.

The right of a person to a prompt and equitable resolution of the complaint shall not be impaired by the person's pursuit of other remedies such as the filing of a complaint with the Office for Civil Rights, the filing of charges with local law enforcement, or the filing of a civil action in court. Use of this internal complaint process is not a prerequisite to the pursuit of other remedies.

### Privacy/Confidentiality

The District will employ all reasonable efforts to protect the rights of the Complainant, the Respondent, and the witnesses as much as possible, consistent with the Board's legal obligations to investigate, to take appropriate action, and to conform with any discovery or disclosure obligations. All records generated under the terms of this policy and related administrative guidelines shall be maintained as confidential to the extent permitted by law. Confidentiality, however, cannot be guaranteed. Additionally, the Respondent must be provided the Complainant's identity.

During the course of a formal investigation, the Compliance Officer/designee will instruct all members of the School District community and third parties who are interviewed about the importance of maintaining confidentiality. Any individual who is interviewed as part of a harassment investigation is expected not to disclose any information that is learned or provided during the course of the investigation.

## Sanctions and Monitoring

The Board shall vigorously enforce its prohibitions against unlawful harassment/retaliation by taking appropriate action reasonably calculated to stop the harassment and prevent further such harassment. While observing the principles of due process, a violation of this policy may result in disciplinary action up to and including the discharge of an employee or the suspension/expulsion of a student. All disciplinary action will be taken in accordance with applicable State law and the terms of the relevant collective bargaining agreement(s). When imposing discipline, the Superintendent shall consider the totality of the circumstances involved in the matter, including the ages and maturity levels of those involved. In those cases where unlawful harassment is not substantiated, the Board may consider

whether the alleged conduct nevertheless warrants discipline in accordance with other Board policies, consistent with the terms of the relevant collective bargaining agreement(s).

Where the Board becomes aware that a prior remedial action has been taken against a member of the School District community, all subsequent sanctions imposed by the Board and/or Superintendent shall be reasonably calculated to end such conduct, prevent its recurrence, and remedy its effects.

### Retaliation

Retaliation against a person who makes a report or files a complaint alleging unlawful harassment/retaliation or participates as a witness in an investigation is prohibited. Neither the Board nor any other person may intimidate, threaten, coerce or interfere with any individual because the person opposed any act or practice made unlawful by any Federal or State civil rights law, or because that individual made a report, formal complaint testified, assisted or participated or refused to participate in any manner in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing under those laws and/or this policy, or because that individual exercised, enjoyed, aided or encouraged any other person in the exercise or enjoyment of any right granted or protected by those laws and/or this policy.

Retaliation against a person from making a report of discrimination, filing a formal complaint, or participating in an investigation or meeting is a serious violation of this policy that can result in imposition of disciplinary sanction/consequences and/or other appropriate remedies.

Formal complaints alleging retaliation may be filed according to the internal complaint process set forth above.

The exercise of rights protected under the First Amendment of the United States Constitution does not constitute retaliation prohibited under this policy.

### Allegations Constituting Criminal Conduct: Child Abuse/Sexual Misconduct

State law requires any school teacher or school employee who knows or suspects that a child with a disability under the age of twenty-one (21) or that a child under the age of eighteen (18) has suffered or faces a threat of suffering a physical or mental wound, disability or condition of a nature that reasonably indicates abuse or neglect of a child to immediately report that knowledge or suspicion to the county children's services agency. If, during the course of a harassment investigation, the Compliance Officer or a designee has reason to believe or suspect that the alleged conduct reasonably indicates abuse or neglect of the Complainant, a report of such knowledge must be made in accordance with State law and Board Policy.

State law defines certain contact between a teacher and a student as "sexual battery." If the Compliance Officer or a designee has reason to believe that the Complainant has been the victim of criminal conduct as defined in Ohio's Criminal Code, such knowledge should be immediately reported to local law enforcement.

Any reports made to a county children's services agency or to local law enforcement shall not terminate the Compliance Officer or a designee's obligation and responsibility to continue to investigate a complaint of harassment. While the Compliance Officer or a designee may work cooperatively with outside agencies to conduct concurrent investigations, in no event shall the harassment investigation be inhibited by the involvement of outside agencies without good cause after consultation with the Superintendent.

### Allegations Involving Conduct Unbecoming the Teaching Profession/Suspension

The Superintendent will report to the Ohio Department of Education, on forms provided for that purpose, matters of misconduct on the part of licensed professional staff members convicted of sexual battery, and will, in accordance with Policy 8141, suspend such employee from all duties that concern or involve the care, custody, or control of a child during the pendency of any criminal action for which that person has been arrested, summoned and/or indicted in that regard.

## **Education and Training**

In support of this Anti-Harassment Policy, the Board promotes preventative educational measures to create greater awareness of unlawful discriminatory practices. The Superintendent shall provide appropriate information to all members of the School District community related to the implementation of this policy and shall provide training for District students and staff where appropriate. All training, as well as all information, provided regarding the Board's policy and harassment in general, will be age and content appropriate.

## **Retention of Investigatory Records and Materials**

The Compliance Officer(s) is responsible for overseeing retention of all records that must be maintained pursuant to this policy. All individuals charged with conducting investigations under this policy shall retain all documents, electronically stored information ("ESI"), and electronic media (as defined in Policy 8315) created and/or received as part of an investigation, which may include but not be limited to:

- A. all written reports/allegations/complaints/grievances/statements/responses pertaining to an alleged violation of this policy;
- B. any narratives that memorialize oral reports/allegations/complaints/grievances/statements/responses pertaining to an alleged violation of this policy;
- C. any documentation that memorializes the actions taken by District personnel or individuals contracted or appointed by the Board to fulfill its responsibilities related to the investigation and/or the District's response to the alleged violation of this policy;
- D. written witness statements;
- E. narratives, notes from, or audio, video, or digital recordings of witness interviews/statements;
- F. e-mails, texts, or social media posts that directly relate to or constitute evidence pertaining to an alleged violation of this policy (i.e., not after-the-fact commentary about or media coverage of the incident);
- G. notes or summaries prepared contemporaneously by the investigator in whatever form made (e.g., handwritten, keyed into a computer or tablet, etc.), but not including transitory notes whose content is otherwise memorialized in other documents;
- H. written disciplinary sanctions issued to students or employees and other documentation that memorializes oral disciplinary sanctions issued to students or employees for violations of this policy;
- I. dated written determinations/reports (including summaries of relevant exculpatory and inculpatory evidence) and other documentation that memorializes oral notifications to the parties concerning the outcome of the investigation, including any consequences imposed as a result of a violation of this policy;
- J. documentation of any supportive measures offered and/or provided to the Complainant and/or the Respondent, including no contact orders issued to both parties, the dates the no contact orders were issued, and the dates the parties acknowledged receipt of the no contact orders;
- K. documentation of all actions taken, both individual and systemic, to stop the discrimination or harassment, prevent its recurrence, eliminate any hostile environment, and remedy its discriminatory effects;
- L. copies of the Board policy and/or procedures/guidelines used by the District to conduct the investigation, and any documents used by the District at the time of the alleged violation to communicate the Board's expectations to students and staff with respect to the subject of this policy (e.g., Student Code of Conduct and/or Employee Handbooks);
- M. copies of any documentation that memorializes any formal or informal resolutions to the alleged discrimination or harassment.

The documents, ESI, and electronic media (as defined in Policy 8315) retained may include public records and records exempt from disclosure under Federal (e.g., FERPA, ADA) and/or State law (e.g., R.C. 3319.321) – e.g., student records and confidential medical records.

The documents, ESI, and electronic media (as defined in Policy 8315) created or received as part of an investigation shall be retained in accordance with Policy 8310, Policy 8315, Policy 8320, and Policy 8330 for not less than three (3) years, but longer if required by the District's records retention schedule.

Policy: 5517

Adopted: December 18, 2017

## **Bullying and Other Forms of Aggressive Behavior**

The Board of Education is committed to providing a safe, positive, productive, and nurturing educational environment for all of its students. The Board encourages the promotion of positive interpersonal relations between members of the school community.

Harassment, intimidation, or bullying toward a student, whether by other students, staff, or third parties is strictly prohibited and will not be tolerated. This prohibition includes aggressive behavior, physical, verbal, and psychological abuse, and violence within a dating relationship. The Board will not tolerate any gestures, comments, threats, or actions which cause or threaten to cause bodily harm or personal degradation. This policy applies to all activities in the District, including activities on school property, on a school bus, or while enroute to or from school, and those occurring off school property if the student or employee is at any school-sponsored, school-approved or school-related activity or function, such as field trips or athletic events where students are under the school's control, in a school vehicle, or where an employee is engaged in school business.

This policy has been developed in consultation with parents, District employees, volunteers, students, and community members as prescribed in R.C. 3313.666 and the State Board of Education's Model Policy.

Harassment, intimidation, or bullying means:

- A. any intentional written, verbal, electronic, or physical act that a student or group of students exhibits toward another particular student(s) more than once and the behavior both causes mental or physical harm to the other student(s) and is sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive that it creates an intimidating, threatening, or abusive educational environment for the other student(s); or
- B. violence within a dating relationship.

"Electronic act" means an act committed through the use of a cellular telephone, computer, pager, personal communication device, or other electronic communication device.

Aggressive behavior is defined as inappropriate conduct that is repeated enough, or serious enough, to negatively impact a student's educational, physical, or emotional well being. This type of behavior is a form of intimidation and harassment, although it need not be based on any of the legally protected characteristics, such as sex, race, color, national origin, marital status, or disability. It would include, but not be limited to, such behaviors as stalking, bullying/cyberbullying, intimidating, menacing, coercion, name calling, taunting, making threats, and hazing.

Harassment, intimidation, or bullying also means cyberbullying through electronically transmitted acts (i.e., internet, e-mail, cellular telephone, personal digital assistance (PDA), or wireless hand-held device) that a student(s) or a group of students exhibits toward another particular student(s) more than once and the behavior both causes mental and physical harm to the other student and is sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive that it creates an intimidating, threatening, or abusive educational environment for the other student(s).

Any student or student's parent/guardian who believes s/he has been or is the victim of aggressive behavior should immediately report the situation to the Building Principal or assistant principal, or the Superintendent. The student may also report concerns to teachers and other school staff who will be responsible for notifying the appropriate administrator or Board official. Complaints against the Building Principal should be filed with the Superintendent. Complaints against the Superintendent should be filed with the Board President.

Every student is encouraged, and every staff member is required, to report any situation that they believe to be aggressive behavior directed toward a student. Reports may be made to those identified above.

All complaints about aggressive behavior that may violate this policy shall be promptly investigated. The Building Principal or appropriate administrator shall prepare a written report of the investigation upon completion. Such

report shall include findings of fact, a determination of whether acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying were verified, and, when prohibited acts are verified, a recommendation for intervention, including disciplinary action shall be included in the report. Where appropriate, written witness statements shall be attached to the report.

If the investigation finds an instance of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying/cyberbullying by an electronic act or otherwise, has occurred, it will result in prompt and appropriate remedial and/or disciplinary action. This may include suspension or up to expulsion for students, up to discharge for employees, exclusion for parents, guests, volunteers, and contractors, and removal from any official position and/or a request to resign for Board members. Individuals may also be referred to law enforcement officials.

If, during an investigation of a reported act of harassment, intimidation and/or bullying/cyberbullying, the Principal or appropriate administrator believes that the reported misconduct may have created a hostile learning environment and may have constituted unlawful discriminatory harassment based on a Protected Class, the Principal will report the act of bullying and/or harassment to one of the Anti-Harassment Compliance Officers so that it may be investigated in accordance with the procedures set forth in Policy 5517 - Anti-Harassment.

Retaliation against any person who reports, is thought to have reported, files a complaint, or otherwise participates in an investigation or inquiry concerning allegations of aggressive behavior is prohibited and will not be tolerated. Such retaliation shall be considered a serious violation of Board policy and independent of whether a complaint is substantiated. Suspected retaliation should be reported in the same manner as aggressive behavior. Retaliation may result in disciplinary action as indicated above.

Deliberately making false reports about harassment, intimidation, bullying and/or other aggressive behavior for the purpose of getting someone in trouble is similarly prohibited and will not be tolerated. Deliberately making false reports may result in disciplinary action as indicated above.

If a student or other individual believes there has been aggressive behavior, regardless of whether it fits a particular definition, s/he should report it and allow the administration to determine the appropriate course of action.

The District shall implement intervention strategies (AG 5517.01) to protect a victim or other person from new or additional harassment, intimidation, or bullying and from retaliation following such a report.

This policy shall not be interpreted to infringe upon the First Amendment rights of students (i.e., to prohibit a reasoned and civil exchange of opinions, or debate, that is conducted at appropriate times and places during the school day and is protected by State or Federal law).

The complainant shall be notified of the findings of the investigation, and as appropriate, that remedial action has been taken. If after investigation, acts of bullying against a specific student are verified, the Building Director or appropriate administrator shall notify the custodial parent/guardian of the victim of such finding. In providing such notification care shall be taken to respect the statutory privacy rights of the perpetrator of such harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying.

If after investigation, acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying by a specific student are verified, the Building Director or appropriate administrator shall notify in writing the custodial parent/guardian of the perpetrator of that finding. If disciplinary consequences are imposed against such student, a description of such discipline shall be included in the notification.

## **Formal Complaints**

Students and/or their parents/guardians shall file reports regarding suspected harassment, intimidation, or bullying. Such reports shall be reasonably specific including person(s) involved, number of times and places of the alleged conduct, the target of suspected harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying, and the names of any potential student or staff witnesses. Such reports may be filed with any school staff member or administrator, and they shall be promptly forwarded to the Building Principal for review, investigation, and action.

#### **Informal Complaints**

Students, parents/guardians, and school personnel may make informal or anonymous complaints of conduct that they consider to be harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying by verbal report to a teacher, school administrator, or other school personnel. Such complaints shall be reasonably specific including person(s) involved, number of times and places of the alleged conduct, the target of suspected harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying, and the names of any potential student or staff witnesses. A school staff member or administrator who receives an informal or anonymous complaint shall promptly document the complaint in writing, including the information provided. This written report shall be promptly forwarded by the school staff member and/or administrator to the Building Director for review, investigation, and appropriate action.

Individuals who make informal complaints as provided above may request that their name be maintained in confidence by the school staff member(s) and administrator(s) who receive the complaint. Anonymous complaints shall be reviewed and reasonable action shall be taken to address the situation, to the extent such action may be taken that (1) does not disclose the source of the complaint, and (2) is consistent with the due process rights of the student(s) alleged to have committed acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying.

When an individual making an informal complaint has requested anonymity, the investigation of such complaint shall be limited as is appropriate in view of the anonymity of the complaint. Such limitation of investigation may include restricting action to a simple review of the complaint subject to receipt of further information and/or the withdrawal by the complaining student of the condition that his/her report be anonymous.

## Privacy/Confidentiality

The School District will respect the privacy of the complainant, the individual(s) against whom the complaint is filed, and the witnesses as much as possible, consistent with the Board's legal obligations to investigate, to take appropriate action, and to conform with any discovery or disclosure obligations. All records generated under this policy and its related administrative guidelines shall be maintained as confidential to the extent permitted by law.

#### **Reporting Requirement**

At least semi-annually, the Superintendent shall provide to the President of the Board a written summary of all reported incidents and post the summary on the District web site (if one exists). The list shall be limited to the number of verified acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying, whether in the classroom, on school property, to and from school, or at school-sponsored events.

Allegations of criminal misconduct and suspected child abuse will be reported to the appropriate law enforcement agency and/or to Child Protective Services in accordance with statute. District personnel shall cooperate with investigations by such agencies.

#### **Immunity**

A School District employee, student, or volunteer shall be individually immune from liability in a civil action for damages arising from reporting an incident in accordance with this policy and R.C. 3313.666 if that person reports an incident of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying promptly, in good faith, and in compliance with the procedures specified in this policy. Such immunity from liability shall not apply to an employee, student, or volunteer determined to have made an intentionally false report about harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying.

## Notification

Notice of this policy will be **annually** circulated to and posted in conspicuous locations in all school buildings and departments within the District and discussed with students, as well as incorporated into the teacher, student, and

parent/guardian handbooks. At least once each school year a written statement describing the policy and consequences for violations of the policy shall be sent to each student's custodial parent or guardian.

The statement may be sent with regular student report cards or may be delivered electronically.

The policy and an explanation of the seriousness of bullying by electronic means shall be made available to students in the District and to their custodial parents or guardians.

State and Federal rights posters on discrimination and harassment shall also be posted at each building. All new hires will be required to review and sign off on this policy and the related complaint procedures.

## **Education and Training**

In support of this policy, the Board promotes preventative educational measures to create greater awareness of aggressive behavior, including bullying and violence within a dating relationship. The Superintendent or designee shall provide appropriate training to all members of the School District community related to the implementation of this policy and its accompanying administrative guidelines. All training regarding the Board's policy and administrative guidelines about aggressive behavior and bullying in general, will be age and content appropriate.

Annually, the District shall provide all students enrolled in the District with age-appropriate instruction regarding the Board's policy, including a written or verbal discussion of the consequences for violations of the policy.

Students in grades seven (7) through twelve (12) shall receive age-appropriate instruction in dating violence prevention education, including instruction in recognizing dating violence warning signs and characteristics of healthy relationships. Parents, who submit a written request to the Building Director to examine the dating violence prevention instruction materials used in the school, will be afforded an opportunity to review the materials within a reasonable period of time.

The District shall provide training, workshops, and/or courses on this policy for school employees and volunteers who have direct contact with students,. Time spent by school staff in these training programs shall apply toward mandated continuing education requirements.

In accordance with Board Policy 8462, the Superintendent shall include a review of this policy on bullying and other forms of harassment in the required training in the prevention of child abuse, violence, and substance abuse and the promotion of positive youth development.

The Superintendent shall develop administrative guidelines to implement this policy. Guidelines shall include reporting and investigative procedures, as needed. The complaint procedure established by the Superintendent shall be followed.

Policy: 5517.01

Adopted: December 18, 2017

## Hazing

Hazing activities of any type are inconsistent with and disruptive to the educational process, and prohibited at any time in school facilities, on school property, and/or off school property if the misconduct is connected to or associated with Board-sponsored activities (e.g., extracurricular teams, clubs, or groups) or incidents that have occurred on school property. No administrator, employee, faculty member, teacher, consultant, alumnus, or volunteer of the District shall encourage, permit, authorize, condone, or tolerate any hazing activities. The preceding prohibition includes recklessly permitting the hazing of any person associated with the District. Additionally, no student shall plan, encourage, or engage in any hazing.

Hazing is defined as doing any act or coercing another, including the victim, to do any act of initiation into any class, team, or organization or any act to continue or reinstate membership in or affiliation with any class, team, or organization that causes or creates a substantial risk of causing mental or physical harm to any person, including coercing another to consume alcohol or a drug of abuse. No person shall recklessly participate in the hazing of another. Permission, consent, or assumption of risk by an individual subjected to hazing shall not lessen the prohibitions contained in this policy.

Administrators, employees, faculty members, teachers, volunteers of the District shall be alerted to possible situations, circumstances, or events that might include hazing. If hazing or planned hazing is discovered, the students involved shall be informed by the discoverer of the prohibitions contained in this policy and shall be ordered to end all hazing activities or planned activities immediately. All hazing incidents shall be reported immediately to the Superintendent. Additionally, no administrator, employee, faculty member, teacher, consultant, alumnus, or volunteer of the District who is acting in an official and professional capacity shall recklessly fail to immediately report the knowledge of hazing to a law enforcement agency in the county in which the victim of hazing resides or in which the hazing is occurring or has occurred. Students, administrators, employees, faculty members, and teachers who fail to abide by this policy may be subject to disciplinary action and may be held personally liable for civil and criminal penalties in accordance with law.

The Superintendent shall distribute this policy to all students, Board employees, consultants, and volunteers, and shall incorporate it into building, staff, and student handbooks. It shall also be posted on the District's website. This policy shall be the subject of discussion at employee staff meetings or in-service programs.

Board employees and volunteers shall not intentionally remain ignorant of hazing or potential hazing activities.

Violations of this policy are subject to discipline as outlined in the student handbook.

Policy: 5516

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: November 22, 2021

## STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT

# Grounds For Suspension, Expulsion, Emergency Removal Or Other Disciplinary Action

Appropriate conduct is based on respect and consideration for the rights of others. Students will be expected to conduct themselves in such a way that the rights of others are not violated. Students of the Worthington School District will conform with school regulations and accept directions from authorized school personnel. The Worthington Board of Education will not tolerate violent, disruptive or inappropriate behavior by its students and will vigorously enforce related policies and the Ohio Revised Code.

It is important for students to comply with school rules and directions from authorized personnel, so that the educational process is not interrupted. A student who fails to comply with Student Code of Conduct (policy 5500), established school rules, or with any reasonable request made by school personnel when subject to the authority of the Board of Education will be subject to the approved student discipline regulations. The superintendent or their designee shall develop regulations which establish strategies to address student misbehavior. Strategies shall encompass efforts ranging from prevention to intervention. Violation of the Code of Conduct may result in verbal or written warning or reprimand, referral to school counselor, parental contact or conference, detention, in-school suspension, community service, emergency removal, referral to law enforcement agencies, suspension or expulsion.

At the start of each school year or upon enrollment, students and parent(s)/guardian(s) are notified on how to access the online handbook, which outlines the rules and regulations to which students are subject while school is in session, at school-sponsored activities or events whether on or off school premises, on school premises whether or not school is in session, in any vehicle whose use is controlled, organized, or arranged by the school, or at any time the student is subject to the authority of the Board of Education or school district personnel. In addition, a student may be subject to school disciplinary action, including suspension or expulsion, for harassment, vandalism, physical abuse, or other harmful or disruptive behavior toward school personnel during non-school hours. The information in the handbook will include the types of conduct that will make students subject to suspension, expulsion, removal from school or other forms of disciplinary action. The Board directs the administration to make all students and parent(s)/guardians(s) aware of the Student Code of Conduct, which is designed to encourage positive appropriate behavior, and the fact that any violations of the Student Code of Conduct are subject to the consequences outlined therein. The Student Handbook is also available online via the district website at <a href="https://www.worthington.k12.oh.us">www.worthington.k12.oh.us</a>.

This code of conduct is in effect while students are under the authority of school personnel or involved in any school activity (including Open Lunch and Field Trips). This includes but is not limited to school buses and property under the control of school authorities, and while at interscholastic competitions, extracurricular events, or other school activities or programs. In addition, this Code of Conduct includes 1) misconduct by a student that occurs off school district property but is connected to activities or incidents that have occurred on school district property; and 2) misconduct by a student that, regardless of where it occurs, is directed at a district official or employee or the property of an official or employee.

The Delaware Area Career Center is an extension of our school program; therefore, students who elect to attend the career center are subject to disciplinary action based upon the Student Code of Conduct of any Worthington High School and/or the Delaware Area Career Center. Consequently, conduct and/or involvement in any activity that may or does result in disciplinary action by one school may be grounds for similar disciplinary action by the other school.

If a student violates this policy or the code of conduct, school personnel, students or parents should report the student to the appropriate administrator. The administration cooperates in any prosecution pursuant to the criminal laws of the state of Ohio and local ordinances. Student attendance at after-school co-curricular events is a privilege. Any pupil may be removed from such events for engaging in disruptive conduct, for violation of the Student Code of Conduct or for conduct posing a danger to persons or property. Any student removed from co-curricular events may be barred from attendance at future events for the remainder of the school year.

**1A-C** Absence and Truancy: A student shall not be late or absent from school or any portion of a school day without proper authorization.

1A. Tardiness
See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

1B. Class Cuts
See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

1C. Truancy
See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

2. Abuse of Computer Hardware, Software or other School Technology: A student shall not abuse the school district's hardware or software including, but not limited to, the following: tampering with computers or computer programs (whether such programs are commercially prepared or belong to another student or faculty member); using equipment to make unauthorized or illegal duplicate copies of computer software; damaging or destroying computers, computer hardware or software; or using computer phone or computer mail network facilities of the school district for purposes unrelated to the instructional program of the District unless written permission from the Superintendent or the Superintendent's designee has been obtained.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**3A-F.** Alcoholic Beverages and Drugs: A student shall not possess, use, sell, offer to sell, conceal, transmit or show evidence of consumption of any alcoholic beverage, liquid containing illegal or a banned substance, electronic vapor devices, drug paraphernalia, or illegally used drug including steroids, counterfeit (look-alike) drugs, or controlled substances (hereafter, "Prohibited Substances") or otherwise violate Board Policy (5330/5512/5530) "Drug and Alcohol Abuse by Students."

Note: Students are not permitted to use any CBD products and/or medical marijuana on school grounds or any activities sponsored by or under the jurisdiction of Worthington City Schools. The use or administration of CBD products and/or medical marijuana will not be permitted in health or academic plans for students i.e. 504/IEP/Health Office plans. Federal Law prohibits the administration/use of CBD products and/or medical marijuana.

"Possession" includes, but is not limited to, retention on the student's person or in a purse, wallet, locker, desk, or vehicle. It also includes being a passenger in a vehicle in which the student knows, or should reasonably have known, that any *Prohibited Substance* is present. Students acting together with students who are known to have possession of *Prohibited Substances* may be deemed to also have possession of such *Prohibited Substances* unless such students remove themselves immediately and/or report the offense at the earliest possible time. A student shall not wear or possess clothing, jewelry, personal possessions, publications, or other items or materials which depict or infer drugs or alcohol.

### 3A. Use or Possession of - Alcoholic Beverages

1<sup>st</sup> violation (Level 3 Violation): 5 day out-of-school suspension (suspension may be reduced to 2 days with completion of Student Assistance Program). Loss of privileges for 15 school days after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges. [Police Report] 2<sup>nd</sup> violation (Level 3 Violation): 10 day out-of-school suspension (suspension may be reduced to 5 days with completion of Student Assistance Program). Loss of privileges for 30 school days after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges. [Police Report] 3<sup>rd</sup> violation (Level 3 Violation): 10 day out-of-school suspension with recommendation for expulsion. [Police

## Report]

### See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

Note: if a student disregards the loss of privilege consequence, the penalty is doubled.

## 3B. Selling or Distributing - Alcoholic Beverages

Level 3 Violation – 10 days out-of-school suspension with possible recommendation for expulsion. When the sale or distribution are especially egregious and pose a greater safety threat to students, administration reserves the right to determine a lengthier suspension or recommend expulsion based on the facts of the case. Police Report. Loss of privileges for 45 school days after the suspension or expulsion, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges.

### See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

## 3C. Failure to Remove and/or Report - Alcoholic Beverages

Level 2 Violation – These are violations that are disruptive to the educational process or may cause harm to other persons or property. Students have an obligation to remove themselves immediately and/or report the offense at their earliest possible time when prohibited substances are in possession of students. Failure to remove and/or report may result in Level Two or Three disciplinary consequences, up to and including in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension.

## See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

## 3D. Use or Possession of - Drugs

1\* violation (Level 3 Violation): 5 days out-of-school suspension (suspension may be reduced to 2 days with completion of Student Assistance Program). Loss of privileges for 15 school days after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges. [Police Report] 2\* violation (Level 3 Violation): 10 days out-of-school suspension (suspension may be reduced to 5 days with completion of Student Assistance Program). Loss of privileges for 30 school days after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges. [Police Report] 3\* violation (Level 3 Violation): 10 days out-of-school suspension with recommendation for expulsion. [Police Report]

#### See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

Note: if a student disregards the loss of privilege consequence, the penalty is doubled.

#### 3E. Selling or Distributing - Drugs

Level 3 Violation – 10 days out-of-school suspension with possible recommendation for expulsion. When the sale or distribution are especially egregious and pose a greater safety threat to students, administration reserves the right to determine a lengthier suspension or recommend expulsion based on the facts of the case. Loss of privileges for 45 school days after the suspension or expulsion, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges. [Police Report]

### See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

## 3F. Failure to Remove and/or Report - Drugs

Level 2 Violation – These are violations that are disruptive to the educational process or may cause harm to other persons or property. Students have an obligation to remove themselves immediately and/or report the offense at their earliest possible time when prohibited substances are in possession of students. Failure to remove and/or report may result in Level Two or Three disciplinary consequences, up to and including in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension.

## See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

4. Use or Possession of Tobacco or Vapor Devices: A student shall not use or possess tobacco or tobacco products in any form or otherwise violate Board policy 5512, "Tobacco Use Prevention." This also includes a prohibition on smoking, electronic vapor devices, oils of any kind, liquid containing illegal or a banned substance, or otherwise using tobacco or tobacco products (or lookalike products) on the school grounds or any activities sponsored by or under the jurisdiction of Worthington City Schools. For purposes of this policy, "tobacco use" includes the consumption, chewing, holding, inhalation, absorption, or ingestion of any product containing, made of, or derived from tobacco or nicotine (including synthetic nicotine), whether smoked, aerosolized, or vaporized. This includes but is not limited to cigarettes, cigars, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, snus, clove cigarettes, and all electronic smoking devices (e.g., Zyn, e-cigarettes, vape pens, e-hookahs, JUUL, NJOY, BREEZE, Puff Bar) and their components or substances, regardless of nicotine content. It also includes rolling papers and any smoking device used to burn tobacco or other substances. Violations will result in Level 3 consequences and a loss of privileges for 5 school days for first offense, 10 days for second offense and 15 days for third offense after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges.

1<sup>st</sup> violation (Level 3 Violation): 1 days out-of-school suspension (suspensions may be reduced to 1 day of in-school suspension with completion of educational program). Violations result in loss of privileges *for 5 school days* after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities <u>and driving privileges.</u>

2<sup>nd</sup> violation (Level 3 Violation): 2 days out-of-school suspension. Loss of privileges for 10 school days after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges.

3<sup>rd</sup> violation (Level 3 Violation): 2 days out-of-school suspension. Loss of privileges for 15 school days after the suspension, including attendance at after-school co-curricular events and activities and driving privileges.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**5. Unauthorized Touching:** A student shall not knowingly or with reckless disregard cause physical injury or threaten to cause physical injury to any person.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

6. Cheating and Plagiarism (Academic Dishonesty): A student shall not obtain by fraudulent, dishonest or deceptive means and use as their own (or provide to another student, teacher or parent) the work, work product, questions on or answers to examinations, or any like matters or violate the reasonable requirements of a teacher with respect to the conduct and taking of examinations or the completion of other course assignments. A student shall not use the written work of any other person, parts or passages of another person's writings, the ideas of another person, or text or work generated by artificial intelligence, and hold them out as or represent them to be the product of their own mind.

Under the Ohio Administrative Code, most of the materials used to administer state tests are considered "secure test materials." Secure test materials include test booklets, English and foreign language CD's, completed answer documents and other materials that contain student information or responses. Students involved in cheating on their own tests in any manner, releasing any test question or other content of a test to any student or students, or assisting students to cheat in any way may be punishable by invalidation of test scores, suspension, expulsion, and/or prosecution.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

7. **Conduct on Buses:** A student shall not violate Board Policy and Administrative Regulation 5610.04 "Suspension Of Bus Riding/Transportation Privileges."

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**8. Damage to Private Property:** A student shall not knowingly or with reckless disregard cause or attempt to cause damage to private property.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

9. Damage to School Property: A student shall not knowingly or with reckless disregard cause or attempt to cause damage to or deface school property including, but not limited to, buildings, grounds, equipment, materials, or computers or other technology. In accordance with state law, parent(s) may be liable for payment for the cost to repair or replace any such property damage caused by the acts of their children.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**10A-G. Dangerous Weapons:** A student shall not possess, transport, transmit, conceal or attempt to possess, transport, transmit, or conceal a dangerous weapon, firearm, knife, explosive ordnance, stun gun, taser gun, other dangerous instrument, or "look-alike" counterfeit weapon, firearm, knife, ordnance, or dangerous instrument. "Look-alike" weapons, firearms, knives, ordnance, or instruments include, but are not limited to, any object a reasonable person might consider under the circumstances a dangerous weapon, firearm, knife, explosive ordnance or dangerous instrument.

The term "weapon" includes any object which, in the manner in which it is used, is intended to be used, or is represented, is capable of inflicting serious bodily harm or property damage, as well as endangering the health and safety of persons. Weapons include, but are not limited to, firearms, guns of any type whatsoever, including air and gas-powered guns (whether loaded or unloaded), knives, razors, clubs, electric weapons, metallic knuckles, martial arts weapons, ammunition, incendiary devices, explosives, and other objects defined as dangerous ordinances under State law.

A firearm is defined as any weapon, including a starter gun, which will or is designed to or may readily be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive, the frame or receiver of any such weapon, any firearm muffler or silencer, or any destructive device. A destructive device includes, but is not limited to, any explosive, incendiary, poison gas, bomb, grenade, rocket having a propellant charge of more than four (4) ounces, missile having an explosive or incendiary charge of more than one-quarter (1/4) ounce, mine, or other similar device.

A knife capable of causing serious bodily injury is defined as any weapon or cutting instrument consisting of a blade fastened to a handle; a razor blade; or any similar device (including sharp, metal martial arts weapons such as ninja throwing stars) that is used for, or is readily capable of, causing death or serious bodily injury.

- 10A. Dangerous Weapons Firearm
- 10B. Dangerous Weapons Knife
- 10C. Dangerous Weapons Weapons Other Than Firearm, Explosion, Incendiary or Poison
- 10D. Dangerous Weapons Firearm Lookalike
- 10E. Dangerous Weapons Unauthorized Use of Fire, Possession or Use of Combustibles and Propellants explosive, incendiary, or poison gas: A student shall not cause any flame, spark or other form of fire or propellant without the authorization to do so.
- **10F.** Dangerous Weapons Unauthorized Use of Fire, Possession or Use of Combustibles and Propellants pepper spray, mace, and others: A student shall not cause any flame, spark or other form of fire or propellant without the authorization to do so.

## 10G. Failure to Remove and/or Report

Level 2 Violation – These are violations that are disruptive to the educational process or may cause harm to other persons or property. Students have an obligation to remove themselves immediately and/or report the offense at their earliest possible time when prohibited substances are in possession of students. Failure to remove and/or report **may** result in Level Two or Three disciplinary consequences, up to and including in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

11. Harassment, Bullying and Intimidation or Other Degrading, Disgraceful, Discriminating and/or Racist Acts: Harassment, intimidation, or bullying toward a student, whether by other students, staff, or third parties is strictly prohibited and will not be tolerated. This prohibition includes aggressive behavior, physical, verbal, and psychological abuse, and violence within a dating relationship. The Board will not tolerate any gestures, comments, threats, or actions which cause or threaten to cause bodily harm or personal degradation. This policy applies to all activities in the District, including activities on school property, on a school bus, or while enroute to or from school, and those occurring off school property if the student or employee is at any school-sponsored, school-approved or school-related activity or function, such as field trips or athletic events where students are under the school's control, in a school vehicle, or where an employee is engaged in school business.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

12. Disruption: A student shall not knowingly or with reckless disregard act or urge other students or persons to act in such a way as to cause by use of violence, force, noise, threat, intimidation, fear, passive resistance, or any other conduct, the substantial and material disruption or obstruction of any lawful mission, process, or function of the educational process of the school district including, but not limited to, curricular and extracurricular activities.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**13. Disruptive Demonstration:** A student shall not violate Board Policy and Administrative Regulation 5520, "Disorder and Demonstration."

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**14. Dress and Expression:** A student shall not violate 1) Board Policy 5511, "Student Dress and Grooming," and 2) "Student Dress Code" in this handbook.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**15A. Electronic Devices - Devices:** No student shall use electronic devices for gaming, such as computer games, laptop computers, multimedia tablets, personal communication devices (PCD's), except as provided, or use is expressly permitted, by the school or classroom teacher.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

15B. Electronic Devices - Laser: No student shall possess or use any type of laser device including laser pointers while on school property or while attending a school-sponsored activity on or off school property. Students in violation of this policy are subject to confiscation of the laser device, suspension or expulsion from school, and possible referral to legal authorities. Anyone who discovers a student in possession of a laser device in violation of this

policy shall report the violation to the principal. Any exceptions for the use of electronic or laser devices must be granted with advance limitations or specifications determined by the Superintendent or designee.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

15C. Electronic Devices - Cell Phone: Student use of cellular phones is not permitted during the school day.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**15D. Electronic Devices - Sexting:** The possessing, taking, disseminating, transferring or sharing of nude, obscene, pornographic, lewd or otherwise illegal images or photographs, whether by electronic data transfers or otherwise (commonly called texting, emailing, sexting etc.) may constitute a crime under state and/or federal law. Any person possessing, taking, disseminating or sharing nude, obscene, pornographic, lewd or otherwise illegal images or photographs may be punished under this code of conduct and may be reported to appropriate law enforcement agencies.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**16A. Fighting:** A student shall not engage in physically or verbally abusive or provocative activities or conduct directed toward another person which leads or, under the circumstances could lead, to harm to such other person or bystander. Spectators are subject to disciplinary actions if they are viewed to instigate, prolong or heighten a situation.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**16B. Serious Bodily Injury:** An incident that results in serious bodily injury to oneself or others. Serious Bodily Injury is defined as "A bodily injury that involves substantial risk of death; extreme physical pain; protracted and obvious disfigurement; or protracted loss or impairment of the function of a bodily member, organ or faculty (18 U.S.C. § 1365(3)(h)).

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

16C. Assault: Acting with intent to cause fear in another person of immediate bodily harm or death, or intentionally bullying, inflicting or attempting to inflict bodily harm upon another person. Physical assault of a staff member, student, or other person associated with the District, regardless of whether it causes injury, will not be tolerated. Any intentional, harmful or potentially harmful physical contact or bullying initiated by a student against a staff member will be considered to be assault. Assault may result in criminal charges and may subject the student to expulsion.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

17A. Frightening or Intimidating Acts: A student shall not engage in any act or conduct which, under the circumstances a reasonable person would believe, does or is intended to frighten, intimidate, bully, harass, or otherwise cause harm to the person toward whom the act or conduct is directed. Students are expected to be tolerant of individual differences. A student shall not knowingly or with reckless disregard engage in any act or conduct which causes another person to reasonably believe that such student will cause physical harm to the person or property of such other person.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**17B.** False Alarm/Bomb Threat: Any threat (verbal, written, or electronic) by a person to bomb or use other substances or devices for the purpose of exploding, burning, causing damage to a school building or school property, or to harm students or staff.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

18. Gambling: A student shall not engage in any form of gambling.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

19. Hazing: A student shall not subject any other students to abusive or ridiculous activities or harass any other student with unnecessary or disagreeable tasks. Students shall not plan, encourage or participate in any form of hazing. Hazing is defined as doing any act or coercing another, including the victim, to do any act of initiation into any class, team, or organization or any act to continue or reinstate membership in or affiliation with any class, team, or organization that causes or creates a substantial risk of causing mental or physical harm to any person, including coercing another to consume alcohol or a drug of abuse. No person shall recklessly participate in the hazing of another. Permission, consent, or assumption of risk by an individual subjected to hazing shall not lessen the prohibitions contained in this policy. Violation may lead to disciplinary action and/or legal action as contained in ORC 2307.44

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**20. Insubordination:** A student shall not disregard or refuse to obey reasonable requests or directions given to the student by school personnel.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

21. Leaving School Premises/Improper Area: A student shall not leave school premises before the hour of dismissal except where individual school policy otherwise provides or without first obtaining the consent of the principal, assistant principal, school nurse or their designee. In addition, a student shall not be in an improper area of the school away from proper supervision and/or without permission from a staff member. This includes all of the school grounds. Students off grounds or in an improper area may be subject to search and/or disciplinary action.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

22. Misrepresentation and Forgery (Non-Academic Dishonesty): A student shall not, orally or in writing, use or sign the name of another person or falsify times, dates, grades, addresses or other data on school records, in correspondence, or in other written material directed to the school or school personnel. A student shall not give or assist in giving false or fictitious information to any police department, fire department and school official or other person acting in an official and lawful capacity.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

23A. Sexual Misconduct: No student shall engage in any sexual conduct or sexual contact.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**23B. Unwelcome Sexual Contact:** Unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, other physical or verbal conduct or communication of a sexual nature, including gender-based harassment that creates an intimidating,

hostile, or offensive education or work environment (i.e., pinching, grabbing, suggestive comments, gestures or jokes or pressure to engage in sexual activity).

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

24. Sexual Harassment: No student shall engage in any sexual harassment. Prohibited acts that constitute sexual harassment under this policy may take a variety of forms. Examples of the kinds of conduct that may constitute sexual harassment include, but are not limited to: unwelcome sexual propositions, invitations, solicitations, and flirtations; unwanted physical and/or sexual contact; threats; unwelcome verbal expressions of a sexual nature, including graphic sexual commentaries about a person's body, dress, appearance, or sexual activities; the unwelcome use of sexually degrading language, profanity, jokes or innuendoes; unwelcome suggestive or insulting sounds or whistles; obscene telephone calls; sexually suggestive objects, pictures, graffiti, videos, posters, audio recordings or literature; unwelcome and inappropriate touching, patting, pinching, or obscene gestures; leering or staring at someone in a sexual way, such as staring at a person's breasts, buttocks, or groin; verbal, nonverbal or physical aggression, intimidation, or hostility based on sex or sex-stereotyping that does not involve conduct of a sexual nature. Please refer to the Worthington School District's website for complete policies on Sexual Harassment (Policy 1662, 5517) or the "Anti-Harassment" portion of this handbook.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**25. Theft:** A student shall not take nor receive or attempt to take or receive into their possession property of the school district or property of another student, teacher, visitor or employee of the school district without privilege to do so.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**26A. Unauthorized Sale:** A student shall not sell or attempt to sell any object or substance that has not been properly authorized by the Superintendent, principal or their designee for sale to any person on school premises.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**26B. Unauthorized Distribution:** A student shall not distribute or attempt to distribute any object or substance that has not been properly authorized by the Superintendent, principal or their designee for sale or distribution to any person on school premises.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

27. Trespassing: Although schools are public facilities, the law allows the Board to restrict access to school property. A student shall not: be present in any Board-owned facility or portion of a Board-owned facility when it is closed to the public or when the student does not have the authorization to be there, or have unauthorized presence in a Board-owned vehicle; or have unauthorized access or activity in a Board-owned computer, into district, school, or staff computer files, into a school or district file server, or into the Network. When a student has been removed, suspended, expelled, or permanently excluded from school, the student is prohibited from being present on school property without authorization from an administrator.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

28. Use of Profane, Vulgar or Abusive Language or Gestures: A student shall not use profane, vulgar, abusive, obscene, or other words or gestures which, under the circumstances, are offensive to the sensibilities of ordinary

people in the school district community or which disrupt normal school activities. Such prohibitions include, but are not limited to, use of computers or other technology or communications.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**29A.** Violation of Law: A student shall not violate any law or ordinance.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

### 29B. Failure to Remove and/or Report

Level 2 Violation – These are violations that are disruptive to the educational process or may cause harm to other persons or property. Students have an obligation to remove themselves immediately and/or report the offense at their earliest possible time when someone is involved in illegal acts. Failure to remove and/or report may result in Level Two or Three disciplinary consequences, up to and including in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

30. Other Conduct: In recognition that any list of prohibited conduct cannot, with specificity, encompass every conceivable action which may properly be subject to discipline, the Superintendent, Superintendent's designee, or a building principal shall have the authority to suspend or expel a student for conduct not specifically set forth herein and which substantially and materially disrupts or interferes with the good order, discipline, operation, academic or educational process taking place in the school or which substantially and materially is or poses a threat to the safety of persons or property.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**31.** Repeated Violations or Other Circumstances: These guidelines do not restrict school personnel from using judgment in interpreting and implementing consequences. The administration reserves the right to assign and establish procedures in areas where precedent has not been set. There are instances or times under which any of the violations indicated herein, when considered in the context of the circumstances surrounding their occurrence and/or the student's past behavior record, can lead to a recommendation for suspension or expulsion.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**32. Driving:** A student shall not drive or park on school premises in violation of Board Policy and Regulation 5515, "Use of Motor Vehicles," or when their privileges to drive or park on school premises have been revoked. See Parking Permit Application and "Driving and Parking Regulations" in the Student Handbook.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

33. Pornographic Material: A student shall not possess, transmit, distribute, or conceal sexually explicit material.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**34. Unauthorized Recording:** Students are specifically prohibited from using a cell phone or any other electronic device to make or capture photographs, videos, or audio recordings of other students or District employees without the express permission of all persons captured in the photograph, video, or audio recording.

## See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

**35. Violent Conduct:** A student who commits an act that is a criminal offense when committed by an adult and that results in serious physical harm to persons or serious physical harm to property while the student is at school, on any property owned or controlled by the Board, or at any interscholastic event, extracurricular event, or any other school property or activity, wherever located, may be expelled from school for a period up to one calendar year.

See Disciplinary Action Chart (Appendix E)

## **Due Process**

Due process describes a procedure or specific steps and measures to which a person is entitled in order to protect themselves and their rights. When a student is being considered for an out-of-school suspension, the student will be informed in writing of the potential suspension and the reasons for the proposed action and provided an opportunity for an informal hearing to challenge the reason for the intended suspension and to explain his/her actions. When a student is being considered for expulsion, the Superintendent will give the student and parent, guardian, or custodian written notice of the intended expulsion, including reasons for the intended expulsion. The student and parent or representative have the opportunity to appear before the Superintendent or designee to challenge the proposed action or to otherwise explain the student's actions. The written notice will state the time and place to appear, which must not be earlier than three (3) school days nor later than five (5) school days after the notice is given, unless the Superintendent grants an extension upon request of the student or parent.

Students shall be afforded due process of law both preceding and following suspension or expulsion in accordance with federal and state law and policies and regulations adopted by the Board (policy 5610).

## **Detentions**

At times it may be necessary to assign students detentions for inappropriate behavior or actions that violate the Code of Conduct. Detentions may be assigned by any staff member or administrator. Students will be given a 24-hour notice as to the date of the detention. Being tardy to detention or failure to serve a detention may lead to a further consequence. (See Disciplinary Action Chart, Appendix E)

## **Emergency Removal of a Student**

If a student's presence poses a continuing danger to persons or property, or an ongoing threat of disrupting the academic process taking place either in a classroom or elsewhere on school premises, then the Superintendent, Principal or assistant Principal may remove the student from curricular activities or from the school premises. A teacher may remove the student from curricular activities under the teacher's supervision, but not from the premises. If a teacher makes an emergency removal, the teacher will notify a building administrator of the circumstances surrounding the removal in writing, as soon as practicable. Because such removal is not subject to the normal suspension and expulsion procedures, no prior notice or hearing is required for any removal under this policy.

A due process hearing will be held on the next school day after the removal is ordered. Written notice of the hearing and the reason for the removal and any intended disciplinary action will be given to the student as soon as practical prior to the hearing. If the student is subject to out-of-school suspension, the student will have the opportunity to appear at an informal hearing before the Principal, Assistant Principal, Superintendent or designee and has the right to challenge the reasons for the intended suspension or otherwise explain his/her actions. Within one (1) school day of the decision to suspend, written notification will be given to the parent(s)/guardian(s) or custodian of the student. This notice will include the reasons for the suspension, the right of the student or parent(s)/guardian(s) to appeal to the

Board or its designee and the student's right to be represented in all appeal proceedings. If it is probable that the student may be subject to expulsion, the hearing will take place on the next school day after the date of the initial removal and will be held in accordance with the procedures outlined in the Policy 5611 - Due Process Rights. The person who ordered or requested the removal will be present at the hearing.

Students who are removed from school for emergency or safety purposes are automatically removed from all school activities and all co-curricular activities for the same period of time as the emergency removal from school. An emergency removal from a co-curricular activity only, which does not involve a related suspension or expulsion from school, is governed by Board of Education Policy 5610.05 and not by this regulation.

## **Community Service**

The superintendent or designee may require a student to perform community service in conjunction with or in place of a suspension (including, but not limited to, imposing a community service requirement beyond the end of the school year). Use of this community service option and any related reporting and monitoring of students performing such community service shall be determined by the superintendent or designee, at their discretion.

## Alternative Learning Center (ALC)/Alternative Learning Site (ALS)

At times it is necessary to assign students ALC/ALS for inappropriate behavior or actions that violate the Code of Conduct. The due process provisions of notice, a hearing, and the right to appeal included in this regulation and in Ohio Revised Code section 3313.66 are not applicable to the assignment of a student to an alternative learning center or any other alternative educational assignment when the student is not removed from school attendance and the student is provided an opportunity to obtain credit for their assignments or school work completed during such time.

### **Out-of-School Suspension**

Out-of-School Suspension shall be the temporary exclusion of a student by the Superintendent, Principal, assistant principal, or any other administrator from the District's instructional program for a period not to exceed ten (10) school days. Suspension shall not extend beyond the current school year if, at the time a suspension is imposed, fewer than ten (10) days remain in the school year.

The Superintendent or designee may instead require a student to participate in a community service program or another alternative consequence for a number of hours equal to the remaining part of the period of the suspension. The student shall be required to begin such a community service program or alternative consequence during summer break.

Unless otherwise indicated in the Notice of Suspension, students who are suspended from school are automatically suspended from all school activities and all co-curricular activities, as part of the student's suspension from school, for the same period of time as the suspension. A suspension from a co-curricular activity only which does not involve a related suspension from school is governed by Board of Education Policy 5610.05 and not by this regulation.

An Out-of-School Suspension is very serious and may lead to a recommendation for expulsion and a court referral. When a student is assigned an Out-of-School Suspension, these rules and regulations are in effect:

- I. The student will not attend school or participate in any school-related activities.
- 2. The student is not permitted on school property; a student who violates this guideline is subject to trespassing charges being filed and the police notified.
- 3. Parents are strongly encouraged to keep the student at home throughout the suspension.

- 4. Students are responsible for getting their own homework assignments. Students are encouraged to complete their homework during the suspension time in order to remain current.
- 5. A student who is suspended shall be permitted to complete any classroom assignments missed because of the suspension, and receive at least partial credit for a completed assignment. Grade reductions on account of the student's suspension are permitted; however, no student may receive a failing grade on a completed assignment solely on account of their suspension.

A student may not participate in co-curricular activities on the day they have been suspended. (Weekend days may apply if the suspension dates span the weekend.)

Repeated suspensions may lead to a recommendation for expulsion.

## Student Expulsion

The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee may expel a student from school. Except as specified below as related to firearms, knives, and criminal acts, students may be expelled from school for a period not to exceed the greater of eighty (80) school days or the number of school days remaining in the term or semester in which the incident that gives rise to the expulsion takes place. The expulsion may also be extended pursuant to R.C. 3313.66(F) related to permanent exclusion. In the case of students who are expelled for a period of time that exceeds the number of school days remaining in that school year, the Superintendent or Superintendent's designee may apply any remaining part or all of the period of the expulsion to the following school year.

Unless otherwise indicated in the notice of expulsion, students who are expelled from school are automatically expelled from all school activities and all co-curricular activities, as part of the student's expulsion from school, for the same period of time as the expulsion.

A suspension from a co-curricular activity or extracurricular activity only, which does not involve a related suspension or expulsion from school, is governed by Board Policy 5610.05 and not by this regulation.

## **Expulsion for One Calendar Year**

### Firearm or Knife

A student who brings a firearm or knife, as defined in Board Policy 5772 and 5610, to school or on to property owned or controlled by the Board while school is in session; to school sponsored activities or events whether on or off school premises; on school premises whether or not school is in session; in any vehicle whose use is controlled or organized or arranged by the school; or at any time when the student is subject to the authority of the Board or school personnel shall be expelled from school for one calendar year. Any such expulsion shall extend, as necessary, into the school year following the school year in which the incident occurred. The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee may reduce, on a case-by-case basis, the one year required expulsion period in circumstances subject to the provisions of federal and state law related to the education of disabled students or when the Superintendent or Superintendent's designee, in their sole discretion, determines that the interest of the expelled student is served and the interest of other students, school employees, and other members of the school community are not disproportionately disserved by such a reduction. This provision does not in any way prevent school officials from pursuing the permanent exclusion of a student pursuant to Ohio Revised Code section 3313.662. Any expulsion pursuant to this provision shall extend, as necessary, into the school year following the school year in which the incident that gives rise to the expulsion takes place.

A student who possesses a firearm or knife, as defined in Board Policy 5772 and 5610, at a school or on any other property owned or controlled by the Board, while school is in session; at school-sponsored activities; on school premises; off school premises at any school-sponsored activity or event; in any vehicle whose use is controlled or organized by the school; or at any time when the student is subject to the authority of the Board or school personnel, may be expelled from school for a period up to one calendar year. Any such expulsion may extend, as necessary, into

the school year following the school year in which the incident occurred. The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee may reduce, on a case-by-case basis, the one-year required expulsion period in circumstances subject to the provisions of federal and state law related to the education of disabled students or when the Superintendent or Superintendent's designee, in their sole discretion, determines that the interest of the expelled student is served and the interest of other students, school employees, and other members of the school community are not disproportionately disserved by such a reduction. This provision does not in any way prevent school officials from pursuing the permanent exclusion of a student pursuant to Ohio Revised Code section 3313.662. Any expulsion pursuant to this provision shall extend, as necessary, into the school year following the school year in which the incident that gives rise to the expulsion takes place.

### **Violent Conduct**

A student who commits an act that is a criminal offense when committed by an adult and that results in serious physical harm to persons as defined in Division (a)(5) of section 2901.01 of the Ohio Revised Code or serious physical harm to property as defined in division (a)(6) of section 2901.01 of the Ohio Revised Code while the student is at school, on any property owned or controlled by the Board, or at any interscholastic event, extracurricular event, or any other school property or activity, wherever located, may be expelled from school for a period up to one calendar year. The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee may reduce, on a case-by-case basis the one year expulsion period in circumstances subject to the provisions of federal and state law related to the education of disabled students or when the Superintendent or Superintendent's designee, in their sole discretion, determines that the interest of the expelled student is served and the interest of other students, school employees, and other members of the school community are not disproportionately disserved by such a reduction. This provision does not in any way prevent school officials from pursuing the permanent exclusion of a student pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 3313.662. Any expulsion pursuant to this provision shall extend, as necessary, into the school year following the school year in which the incident that gives rise to the expulsion takes place.

### **Bomb Threat**

A student who makes a bomb threat with respect to any school building or to any premises at which a school activity is occurring at the time of the threat, may be expelled from school for a period of up to one calendar year. The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee may reduce, on a case-by-case basis the one year expulsion period in circumstances subject to the provisions of federal and state law related to the education of disabled students or when the Superintendent, or Superintendent's designee in their sole discretion, determines that the interest of the expelled student is served and the interest of other students, school employees, and other members of the school community are not disproportionately disserved by such a reduction. This provision does not in any way prevent school officials from pursuing the permanent exclusion of a student pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 3313.662. Any expulsion pursuant to this provision shall extend, as necessary, into the school year following the school year in which the incident that gives rise to the expulsion takes place.

## Imminent and Severe Endangerment to Health and Safety of Students or Employee

The Superintendent may expel a student for up to 180 school days for actions that the Superintendent determines pose imminent and severe endangerment to the health and safety of other students or school employees regardless of whether the actions qualify for permanent exclusion. The term "imminent and severe endangerment" means any of the following actions taken by a student:

- 1. Bringing a firearm or a knife capable of causing severe bodily harm to a school operated by the Board or other property owned or controlled by the Board, or to any interscholastic competition, extra-curricular event, or any other program or activity sponsored by the School District or in which the District is participating;
- Committing an act that is a criminal offense when committed by an adult and that results in serious physical harm to persons as defined in R.C. 2901.01(A)(5) or to property as defined in R.C. 2901.01(A)(6) while the student is at a school operated by the Board, on property owned or operated by the Board, or at any other program or activity that is sponsored by the District or in which the District is participating;
- 3. Making a bomb threat to a school building or to any premises at which a school activity is occurring at the time of the threat; or
- 4. Making an articulated or verbalized threat, including a hit list, threatening manifesto, or social media post, that would lead a reasonable person to conclude that the pupil poses a serious threat.

Expulsion may result in the loss of credit for courses being taken at school, at the Delaware Area Career Center, or at any college or university, whether under an Educational Option, College Credit Plus enrollment, or at the student's own expense.

## **Acts Subject To Permanent Exclusion**

In accordance with the law, the Board of Education may seek to permanently exclude a student, sixteen (16) years of age or older, who has been convicted of or adjudicated delinquent for the reason of the following offenses:

- A. carrying a concealed weapon or conveying or possessing a deadly weapon or dangerous ordnance on property owned or controlled by a board of education or at an activity held under the auspices of this Board
- B. possessing, selling, or offering to sell controlled substances on property owned or controlled by a board of education or at an activity under the auspices of this Board
- C. complicity to commit any of the above offenses, regardless of where the complicity occurred

In accordance with law, any student, sixteen (16) years of age or older, who has been convicted or adjudicated delinquent for committing the following offenses may be subject to permanent exclusion:

- A. rape, gross sexual imposition or felonious sexual penetration
- B. murder, manslaughter, felonious or aggravated assault
- C. complicity to commit offenses described in paragraphs A and B, regardless of where the complicity occurs Complicity is defined as soliciting or procuring another to commit an offense, conspiring or agreeing with another to commit an offense; or causing an innocent or irresponsible person to commit an offense.

## **Right of Appeal**

The right of appeal shall be afforded students and their parent, guardian or custodian in cases of suspension or expulsion in accordance with federal and state laws and policies and regulations adopted by the Board (policy 5611).

#### **Suspension Appeal**

In cases of suspension by a building principal, assistant principal, or other building administrator, the right of appeal shall be:

- A student, or their parent, guardian, or custodian may appeal a suspension by the principal, or other school administrator to the Board or its designee, as provided by this policy.
- The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee is designated by the Board to hear the suspension appeal. The request for appeal must be made in writing with the Superintendent's office within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the notice to suspend.
- The student and their parent, guardian, or custodian shall have the right to be represented at the appeal
  hearing and shall be granted a hearing before either the designee or Board, in accordance with this policy, in
  order to be heard with regard to the suspension.
- The appeal hearing is not a formal judicial proceeding. The student, student's parent, or their representative does not have the right to cross-examine or question school staff, students, or other persons at the hearing. Any cross examination or questioning is at the sole discretion of the appeal hearing officer.
- The Board or designee, whichever is applicable, will have five (5) school days following the hearing to issue a
  written decision. Either the designee or Board, whichever is applicable, shall make or cause to be made a
  verbatim record of appeal hearings. The record shall not be reduced to writing except at the request, cost, and
  arrangement of the party requesting the written record.

 A student shall remain suspended for the duration of the suspension unless and until action modifying the suspension is taken on appeal, except that the Superintendent, principal, or other school administrator shall have the discretion to hold a suspension in abeyance pending appeal. The decision of either the designee or Board, whichever is applicable, may be appealed to the Court of Common Pleas as authorized by Ohio law.

## **Expulsion Appeal**

A student who is eighteen (18) or older or a student's parent(s) or guardian(s) may appeal the expulsion by the Superintendent to the Board or its designee. They may be represented in all such appeal proceedings and will be granted a hearing before the Board or its designee.

A verbatim record will be kept of the hearing which may be held in executive session at the request of the student, parent, or guardian.

The procedure to pursue such appeal will be in accordance with regulations approved by the Superintendent. Notice of appeal must be filed, in writing, within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the Superintendent's decision to expel with the Treasurer of the Board or the Superintendent.

While a hearing before the Board may occur in executive session, the Board must act in public.

From a list of attorneys developed by the Superintendent, a designee shall conduct the expulsion appeal hearing. Those on the list shall be requested to serve in rotating alphabetical order. The appeal hearing should generally be held within 15 school days from the date the request for the appeal hearing was received in the Superintendent's office, although the hearing may be scheduled at a later time, as determined by the Superintendent. If for any reason a designee is unable to conduct the hearing within 15 school days from the date the request for an appeal hearing was received in the Superintendent's office and/or on the date designated by the Superintendent, the next available attorney on the list should conduct the hearing. The designee shall determine the facts, make conclusions of law, and recommend to the Board that the expulsion order be affirmed, reversed or modified. Upon consideration of the designee report, the Board, by a majority vote of its full membership, shall affirm, reverse, or modify the expulsion. If no list of designee attorneys has been developed or no attorney on the list is available, the Board may also conduct the hearing.

#### **Conduct of the Hearing**

The initial expulsion hearing and any appeal are not formal judicial proceedings. The student, student's parents or their representative do not have the right to cross-examine or question school staff, students or other persons at the hearing. Any cross-examination or questioning is at the sole discretion of the hearing officer or appeal hearing officer. If the student, student's parents or their representative fail to follow hearing procedures established by the Board in policy and regulations, the hearing may be terminated and the hearing officer may proceed with a decision in the matter.

## Right of Appeal

In cases of an expulsion, the right of appeal shall be:

- A student or their parent, guardian, or custodian may appeal an expulsion by the superintendent to the Board or its designee, as provided in this policy.
- The student and their parent, guardian or custodian shall have the right to be represented in all appeal proceedings and shall be granted a hearing before either the Board or its designee, whichever is applicable in order to be heard with regard to the expulsion.

- At the request of the student, or their parent, guardian or custodian shall have the right to be represented in all proceedings and shall be granted a hearing before either the Board or its designee, whichever is applicable, in order to be heard with regard to the expulsion.
- Formal action on the appeal may only be taken in a public meeting.
- By the action of the Board, the order of expulsion may be affirmed, or the student may be reinstated or the action otherwise reversed, vacated or modified.
- Either the Board or its designee, whichever is applicable, shall make or cause to be made a verbatim record of the appeal hearing. The record shall not be reduced to writing except at the request, cost, and arrangement of the party requesting the written record.
- A student shall remain expelled for the full duration of the expulsion unless it is modified through the appeal
  process. However, the Superintendent may exercise discretion to hold an expulsion in abeyance while the
  appeal is pending.
- The decision of the Board may be appealed to the Court of Common Pleas as authorized under Ohio law.
- The request for appeal must be filed in writing with the Superintendent's office within five school days after the first day of the expulsion.

## Rockbridge Academy

The Superintendent or Superintendent's designee, at their discretion, may elect to assign middle or high school student(s) to Rockbridge Academy as an alternative disciplinary measure to the suspension or expulsion of a student, so long as admission is consistent with the mission, purpose, and rules of the school.

## **Discipline of Students With Disabilities**

In addition to following the requirements and procedures set forth for all students (policy 5610), the Board of Education shall also abide by State and Federal laws and regulations when disciplining students with disabilities through removal by suspension and/or expulsion.

Other Provisions Related to Students With or Without Disabilities:

- 1. Nothing herein shall prevent school officials from pursuing any action against any student with or without a disability available under law including, but not limited to, notification of law enforcement or other governmental authorities, filing of criminal charges or civil action, filing for an injunction or other legal action to remove a student from school, or any other action that may be necessary to protect the health, safety or educational environment of the student or others or to protect property.
- In all cases of normal disciplinary procedures where a student is removed from a curricular or extracurricular activity or from school premises for a period of less than one school day and is not subject to suspension or expulsion, the due process requirements of these procedures do not apply.
- 3. School officials may notify law enforcement or other governmental authorities of student misconduct or illegal activities at any time. As required by the Federal Gun Free Schools Act, students who bring a firearm to school or on to property owned or controlled by the Board while school is in session; to school-sponsored activities or events whether on or off school premises; on school premises whether or not school is in session; in any vehicle whose use is controlled or organized or arranged by the school; or at any time when the student is subject to the

authority of the Board of Education or school personnel shall be reported to criminal justice or juvenile justice authorities.

# **Violation of Suspension or Expulsion**

While under suspension or expulsion, a student shall not have access to or be permitted on school premises or at school activities except with the specific permission of the building principal. If a student is found on school premises or at school activities without the permission of the principal, they may be referred to law enforcement authorities for appropriate action.

## ACADEMIC POLICIES AND COUNSELING SERVICES

Students are expected to follow all course and academic policies for each middle school they attend. For the most up-to-date information, please refer to each school's website for specific schedule or course information.

## **Academic Integrity**

<u>Academic Integrity background</u>: In the Worthington School District, we believe the students, staff, and community are stakeholders in the climate and culture of our school. The schools were founded on the belief that all students can and must learn in order to achieve success in our society. The community and staff further believe that success begins with personal and academic integrity, which are grounded in honesty, trust, fairness, respect, and responsibility.

<u>School Culture</u> – The values of honesty, trust, fairness, respect, and responsibility are worthy of our pursuit in the Worthington schools. The parameters of academic integrity include these five values which we hope to embrace and adjust to our environment. We strive to ensure success, exhibit integrity, and serve humanity through these five essential values.

<u>Honesty</u> – Honesty is the foundation of teaching, learning, research, and service. It is the prerequisite for full realization of trust, fairness, respect, and responsibility. Policies of Worthington schools uniformly deplore cheating, lying, fraud, misrepresentation, theft, and other forms of dishonest behaviors that jeopardize the rights and welfare of our learning community.

<u>Trust</u> – Mutual trust is formed in an academic community that celebrates the free exchange of ideas. Trust enables us to reach our full potential as human beings. We believe people respond to consistent honesty with trust. Only with trust can our learning community believe in the social value inherent in academic inquiry, scholarship, and integrity.

<u>Fairness</u> – Fairness evolves from predictability, clear expectations, consistency, careful listening, and just responses to dishonesty. All students and staff have a role in ensuring an environment embracing fairness.

<u>Respect</u> – Respect is one of the richest rewards of an environment built on fairness. Teaching and learning demand active engagement and mutual respect. Students and faculty must respect their individual roles in order to appreciate diversity, learn and test new skills, build community, and grow from failures. The antithesis of respect is being rude, sarcastic, demeaning, or disruptive to others.

<u>Responsibility</u> – Responsibility requires that each stakeholder protect the integrity of the learning climate. Each person in the Worthington Schools community must be responsible for their own honesty and personal responsibility and to encourage positive conduct by others.

## **Grades**

## **Grade Point Average**

All semester final grades received in Worthington subjects which could count toward graduation are used for computation of the student's GPA, with the exception of "S" and "P" grades. Grades earned in middle school for high school subjects are not used for computation of grade point average or rank in class. The same is true of courses which are audited or transferred into Worthington. Letter grades are equated as follows for semester courses:

- A = 4.00 points
- B = 3.00 points
- C = 2.00 points
- D = 1.00 point
- F = 0 points

Note that in all cases pluses and minuses are not computed. Only Advanced Placement (AP), IB and College Credit Plus courses have "weighted" grades. The weighting system used equates letter grades as follows:

- A = 5.00 points
- B = 3.75 points
- C = 2.50 points
- D = 1.25 points
- F = 0 points

## **Grading Periods**

Grades will be posted online throughout each 9-week grading period. At the end of each period, report cards will be available online, showing grades for each course during that portion of the term. Final grades and credits will be posted to students' transcripts at the end of each semester.

## **College Credit Plus Program**

Any student in grades seven (7) through twelve (12) may enroll in a College Credit Plus Program provided the student meets the requirements established by law and by the participating college or university. Any interested student should contact their school counselor to obtain the necessary information.

## Homework

Homework will be assigned. Student grades will reflect the completion of all work, including outside assignments. Homework is also part of the student's preparation for the assessment tests and graduation.

## Field Trips

Field trips are academic activities that are held off school grounds. There are also other trips that are part of the School's co-curricular and extracurricular program. No minor student may participate in any school-sponsored trip without parental consent and a current emergency medical form on file in the office. Medications normally administered at school will be administered while on field trips. The Student Code of Conduct applies to all field trips.

- Attendance rules apply to all field trips.
- While the District encourages students to participate in field trips, alternative assignments will be provided for any student whose parent does not give permission for the student to attend.
- Students who violate school rules may lose the privilege to go on field trips.

## **Student Assessment**

## **State Tests**

Unless exempted, each student must pass all portions of the State-mandated assessments as a requirement for graduation. Tests will be administered twice per year until the student passes all parts of the test. Students are only required to retake tests they have not passed. While Worthington Schools does schedule make-up dates for testing, students should avoid unnecessary absences during State testing time periods.

#### **Other Assessments**

Additional assessments are given to students to monitor progress and determine educational mastery levels. These tests help the staff determine instructional needs.

Classroom tests are given to assess student progress and assign grades. These are selected or prepared by teachers to assess students' achievement on specific objectives.

Career and interest surveys may be administered to identify particular areas of student interest or aptitude.

## **Student Schedules**

Schedules are provided to each student at the beginning of the school year or upon enrollment. Schedules are based on the student's needs and available class space. Any changes in a student's schedule should be handled through their school counselor. Students may be denied course enrollment due to lack of available space or the need for the student to pass prerequisite courses. Students are expected to follow their schedules. Any variation must be approved with a pass or schedule change.

## **School Counseling Services**

Our school counseling program supports the academic, social-emotional, and college and career development of all students. School counselors are available to provide individual and group counseling, assist with course planning and scheduling, support students in managing personal and social challenges, and guide post-secondary planning. Counselors work closely with students, families, and staff to ensure each student has the resources and support needed to succeed in school and beyond. Students are encouraged to reach out to their counselor whenever they need support or guidance.

## **TRANSPORTATION**

## **Bus Transportation to School**

Bus service is provided for elementary and middle school children who live more than 1.5 miles from the school and high school students who live more than 2 miles away. Bus stops are established by the Transportation Department and are approved by the Worthington Board of Education. The phone number for the Transportation Department is (614)450-6600.

Students may only ride assigned buses and must board and depart from the bus at assigned bus stops. Students will not be permitted to ride unassigned buses for any reason other than an emergency, except as approved by the principal.

Drivers are responsible for and shall expect the orderly conduct of students. Students on the bus shall be under the authority of and are directly responsible to the driver. The driver may assign seating or direct students in any reasonable manner to maintain transportation safety.

If students do not respond to the driver's request for orderly conduct, the driver shall report this to the principal. Appropriate disciplinary action may be taken as determined by the school principal. The Board of Education has installed video cameras on school buses to monitor student behavior. School principal and/or transportation may access school bus video and audio recordings.

Parent(s)/Guardian(s) are responsible for the safety of students while going to and from pickup points, until students get on the bus at the bus stops and as soon as students get off the bus in the neighborhood.

Buses operate on a time schedule; this schedule does not permit buses to wait for tardy students.

## **School Bus Rules & Regulations**

The following regulations apply to student conduct while boarding and riding buses, in loading and unloading areas, and at pick-up and drop-off points:

- 1. The school bus driver shall be in charge of the bus at all times and shall be responsible for order.
- 2. Students riding school buses shall:
  - a. arrive at the bus stop before the bus is scheduled to arrive;
  - b. board, leave, and ride the school bus in an orderly and non-disruptive manner;
  - c. sit in their seat from the time of boarding until disembarking;
  - d. refrain from engaging in any conversation or activity (including fighting) which could reasonably interfere with the safety of passengers or with the bus driver's safe operation of the bus;
  - e. refrain from conduct, conversation, or forms of expression which could reasonably be said to offend the ordinary sensibilities of human beings;
  - f. not vandalize or otherwise damage a school bus;
  - g. not eat, drink, or use tobacco while in a school bus;
  - h. not be in possession of or transport animals, dangerous objects, or weapons;
  - i. not throw objects either out of or within the bus and not extend any part of their body out of a window;
  - j. make no noise while a school bus is approaching or crossing a railroad crossing or at any other point of danger as specified by the school bus driver; and
  - k. cross all streets at least ten (10) feet in front of the school bus and shall remain visible to the driver at all times;
  - I. board or leave the bus only at locations to which the students have been assigned unless they have parental and administrative authorization to do otherwise.

Students who wish to ride the bus home with another student who rides a different bus than the one assigned need to bring in a note from a parent/guardian stating permission for their student to ride a different bus. Whenever possible this note should contain the bus number of the bus they want their student to ride. A phone call verification may be made to the parent of the student requesting to ride a different bus. If this letter is not presented to an administrator in time to successfully contact a parent before the bus arrives, the request may be denied.

The Board of Education has installed video cameras on school buses to monitor student behavior. If a student misbehaves on a bus and the students' actions are recorded, the recording will be submitted to the principal and may be used as evidence of misbehavior.

A violation of any of the foregoing rules or of any provision of the Student Code of Conduct (5500) shall constitute disorderly conduct and shall subject the student to suspension of bus privileges, emergency removal, or other discipline. Suspension of bus privileges shall be in accordance with board policy 5610.04.

## Suspension Of Bus Riding/Transportation Privileges

Students on a bus or other authorized Board of Education transportation vehicles are under the authority of and directly responsible to the bus/vehicle driver. The driver has the authority to enforce the established regulations for bus/vehicle conduct. Disorderly conduct or refusal to submit to the authority of the driver will be sufficient reason for refusing transportation service to any student.

A student may be suspended from school bus/vehicle riding privileges for all or part of a school year for any violation of established regulations for bus conduct and/or for conduct occurring on the bus/vehicle in violation of the Student Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code.

Before a suspension from bus/vehicle riding privileges is imposed, the Superintendent or other designated District personnel will provide a student with notice of an intended suspension and an opportunity to appear before the Superintendent or other designated District personnel. Disciplinary suspension periods will be commensurate with the infraction(s) committed as determined by the Superintendent or designated District personnel.

Any additional guidelines regarding conduct on school buses/vehicles, as well as general information about the school transportation program, will be made available to all parents and students and posted in a central location.

Policy: 56109.04l

R.C. 3319.41, 3327.01, 3327.014

A.C. 3301-83-08

# APPENDIX A: Board Of Education Alcohol, Tobacco & Drug Policy

## **Drug Prevention**

The Board of Education recognizes that the misuse of drugs is a serious problem with legal, physical, and social implications for the whole school community.

For purposes of this policy, "drugs" shall mean:

- A. all dangerous controlled substances as so designated and prohibited by Ohio statute;
- B. all chemicals which release toxic vapors;
- C. all alcoholic beverages;
- D. any prescription or patent drug, except those for which permission to use in school has been granted pursuant to Board policy;
- E. anabolic steroids;
- F. any substance containing betel nut (areca nut);
- G. any substance that is a "look-alike" to any of the above.

The Board prohibits the use, possession, concealment, or distribution of any drug or any drug-related paraphernalia as the term is defined by law, or the misuse of a product containing a substance that can provide an intoxicating or mood-altering effect on school grounds, on school vehicles, or at any school-sponsored event.

It further establishes a drug-free zone within 1000 feet of any facility used by the District for educational purposes.

Policy: 5530

Adopted: December 18, 2017

LEGAL REFS: R.C. 2925.37, 3313.60(E), 3313.661, 3313.662, 3313.752, 3313.95, 3319.012

Public Law 101 - Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of 1986

20 U.S.C. 3224A 20 U.S.C. 3171 et seq.

\*\*\*

# Prohibition of Smoking, Use Of Tobacco and Electronic Cigarettes

The Board of Education is committed to providing students, staff, and visitors with a tobacco, nicotine, vapor/aerosol, and smoke-free environment. The negative health effects of tobacco use for both users and nonusers, including the effects of secondhand smoke and vapor/aerosol exposure, are well established. Further, providing a non-smoking and tobacco-free environment is consistent with the responsibilities of teachers and staff to be positive role models for our students.

For purposes of this policy, 'use of tobacco' means to chew or maintain any substance containing tobacco, including smokeless tobacco, in the mouth to derive the effects of tobacco, as well as all uses of tobacco, including cigars, cigarettes, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, any other matter or substances that contain tobacco or nicotine

(including synthetic nicotine), in addition to papers used to roll cigarettes and/or the smoking of electronic, 'vapor,' or other substitute forms of cigarettes, clove cigarettes, and any other smoking devices for burning tobacco or any other substance.

The term "tobacco" includes any product containing, made of, or derived from tobacco or nicotine (including synthetic nicotine) that is intended for human consumption or is likely to be consumed, whether inhaled, absorbed, or ingested by any other means including, but not limited to, a cigarette, a cigar, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, or snus; any electronic smoking device and any substances that may be aerosolized or vaporized by such device, whether or not the substance contains nicotine; an e-cigarette (including, but not limited to, "JUUL", "NJOY," "BREEZE," "Puff Bar," etc.), e-cigar, e-pipe, vape pen, or e-hookah; but does not include any cessation product approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration for use as a medical treatment to reduce or eliminate nicotine or tobacco dependence.

The Board prohibits the use of tobacco, nicotine, or tobacco substitute products at all times (twenty-four hours a day, seven (7) days a week) within any enclosed facility owned, leased, or contracted for by the Board, and in the areas directly or indirectly under the control of the Board immediately adjacent to locations of ingress or egress to such facilities. This prohibition extends to any Board-owned and/or operated vehicles used to transport students and to all other Board-owned and/or operated vehicles. Such prohibition also applies to school grounds, athletic facilities, and any school-related event, on or off Board premises.

The Superintendent shall require the posting of signs as required by R.C. 3794.06 and as specified by the Ohio Department of Health.

#### Advertising/Promotion

In accordance with Policy 9700.01, tobacco advertising is prohibited on school grounds, in all school-sponsored publications, and at all school-sponsored events.

Tobacco promotional items that promote the use of tobacco products, including clothing, bags, lighters, and other personal articles, are not permitted on school grounds, in school vehicles, or at school-sponsored events.

#### **Enforcement**

Violations of this policy may result in removal from school property or the school activity in accordance with Policy 9150 – School Visitors.

Policy:7434

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023

Policy: 1615

AdoptedNovember 25, 2019 Last RevisedMay 22, 2023

Policy: 3215

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023

Policy: 5512

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023 Policy: 4215

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023

LEGAL REFS.: The Elementary and Secondary Education Act; 20 USC 1221 et seg. Goals

2000: Educate America Act; 20 USC 6081 through 6084

ORC 3313.20; 3313.47

3791.031

3794.01; 3794.02; 3794.04; 3794.06 OAC 3301-35-02; 3301-35-05

\*\*\*

#### **Tobacco Use By Students**

The Board of Education is committed to providing students, staff, and visitors with an indoor tobacco, nicotine, vapor/aerosol, and smoke-free environment. The negative health effects of tobacco use for both the users and nonusers, including the effects of secondhand smoke and vapor/aerosol exposure, are well established. Further, providing a non-smoking and tobacco-free environment is consistent with the responsibilities of teachers and staff to be positive role models for our students.

For purposes of this policy, 'use of tobacco' means to chew or maintain any substance containing tobacco, including smokeless tobacco, in the mouth to derive the effects of tobacco, as well as all uses of tobacco or tobacco substitutes, including cigarettes, cigars, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, or any other matter or substances that contain tobacco or nicotine (including synthetic nicotine), in addition to papers used to roll cigarettes, and/or the smoking of electronic, 'vapor,' or other substitute forms of cigarettes, clove cigarettes, or other smoking devices for burning tobacco or any other substance.

The term "tobacco" includes any product containing, made of, or derived from tobacco or nicotine (including synthetic nicotine) that is intended for human consumption or is likely to be consumed, whether inhaled, absorbed, or ingested by any other means including, but not limited to, a cigarette, a cigar, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, or snus; any electronic smoking device and any substances that may be aerosolized or vaporized by such device, whether or not the substance contains nicotine; an e-cigarette (including, but not limited to, "JUUL", "NJOY," "BREEZE," "Puff Bar," etc.), e-cigar, e-pipe, vape pen, or e-hookah; but does not include any cessation product approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration for use as a medical treatment to reduce or eliminate nicotine or tobacco dependence.

The Board prohibits the possession, consumption, purchase or attempt to purchase, and/or use of tobacco or tobacco substitute products by students at all times (twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week) on Board premises, in Board-owned vehicles, within any indoor facility owned, leased, or contracted for by the Board and/or used to provide education or library services to children, and at all Board-sponsored events.

This prohibition extends to any Board-owned and/or operated vehicles used to transport students and to all other Board-owned and/or operated vehicles. Such prohibition also applies to school grounds, athletic facilities, and any school-related event, on or off Board premises.

#### Advertising/Promotion

In accordance with Policy 9700.01, tobacco advertising is prohibited on school grounds, in all school-sponsored publications, and at all school-sponsored events.

Tobacco promotional items that promote the use of tobacco products, including clothing, bags, lighters, and other personal articles, are not permitted on school grounds, in school vehicles, or at school-sponsored events.

#### **Educational Programming**

Tobacco-use prevention education shall be coordinated with the other components of the school health program. Staff responsible for teaching tobacco-use prevention education shall have adequate pre-service training and participate in ongoing professional development activities to effectively deliver education programming. Preparation and professional development activities shall provide basic knowledge about the effects of tobacco use and effects of peer pressure on tobacco use combined with effective instructional techniques and strategies and program-specific activities. Education will include instruction on the harmful effects of and legal restrictions against tobacco, nicotine, and electronic smoking devices, as part of the health education curriculum, including My Life My Quit Youth Cessation Program.

#### **Enforcement**

Students who violate this policy shall be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with the Student Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code and in accordance with policies of the Board.

Policy: 5512

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023

LEGAL REFS.: The Elementary and Secondary Education Act; 20 USC 1221 et seg. Goals

2000: Educate America Act; 20 USC 6081 through 6084

ORC 2927.02

3313.47; 3313.66; 3313.661; 3313.751; 3794.01; 3794.02;

3794.04; 3794.06

OAC 3301-35-02; 3301-35-03; 3301-35-04

20 USC § 6082

CROSS REFS.: 5611, Student Due Process Rights

5500, Student Conduct/Zero Tolerance

5610, Student Suspension 5610, Student Expulsion Student Handbooks

\*\*\*

#### No Smoking/Tobacco Use On District Property

The Board of Education is committed to providing students, staff, and visitors with a tobacco, nicotine, vapor/aerosol, and smoke-free environment. The negative health effects of tobacco use for both users and nonusers, including the effects of secondhand smoke and vapor/aerosol exposure, are well established. Further, providing a non-smoking and

tobacco-free environment is consistent with the responsibilities of teachers and staff to be positive role models for our students.

For purposes of this policy, 'use of tobacco' means to chew or maintain any substance containing tobacco, including smokeless tobacco, in the mouth to derive the effects of tobacco, as well as all uses of tobacco, or tobacco substitutes, including cigars, cigarettes, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, any other matter or substances that contain tobacco, nicotine (including synthetic nicotine), in addition to papers used to roll cigarettes, and/or smoking of electronic, 'vapor,' or other substitute forms of cigarettes, clove cigarettes, and any other smoking devices for burning tobacco or any other substances.

The term "tobacco" includes any product containing, made of, or derived from tobacco or nicotine (including synthetic nicotine) that is intended for human consumption or is likely to be consumed, whether inhaled, absorbed, or ingested by any other means including, but not limited to, a cigarette, a cigar, pipe tobacco, chewing tobacco, snuff, or snus; any electronic smoking device and any substances that may be aerosolized or vaporized by such device, whether or not the substance contains nicotine; an e-cigarette (including, but not limited to, "JUUL", "NJOY," "BREEZE," "Puff Bar," etc.), e-cigar, e-pipe, vape pen, or e-hookah; but does not include any cessation product approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration for use as a medical treatment to reduce or eliminate nicotine or tobacco dependence.

The Board prohibits the use of tobacco or tobacco substitute products by employees at all times (twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week) within any enclosed facility owned, leased, or contracted for by the Board, and in areas directly or indirectly under the control of the Board immediately adjacent to locations of ingress or egress to such facilities. This prohibition extends to any Board-owned and/or operated vehicles used to transport students and to all other Board-owned and/or operated vehicles. Such prohibition also applies to school grounds, athletic facilities, and any school-related event, on or off Board premises.

The Superintendent shall require the posting of signs as required by R.C. 3794.06 and as specified by the Ohio Department of Health.

#### Advertising/Promotion

In accordance with Policy 9700.01, tobacco advertising is prohibited on school grounds, in all school-sponsored publications, and at all school-sponsored events.

Tobacco promotional items that promote the use of tobacco products, including clothing, bags, lighters, and other personal articles are not permitted on school grounds, in school vehicles, or at school-sponsored events.

#### **Enforcement**

Employees who violate this policy shall be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with the applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement and/or in accordance with policies of the Board.

Policy:7434

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023

LEGAL REFS.: The Elementary and Secondary Education Act; 20 USC 1221 et seq. Goals 2000:

Educate America Act; USC 6081 through 6084

ORC 3313.20; 3313.47

3791.031; 3794.01; 3794.02; 3794.04; 3794.06

OAC 3301-35-02; 3301-35-05

## APPENDIX B: Co-Curricular Alcohol, Tobacco & Drug Policy

#### The Worthington Board of Education believes:

- 1. Participation in athletics, activities programs and student performance activities ("co-curricular programs") and representing the school in any manner of public performance is a privilege extended to those students willing to make a commitment to attempt to develop their talents and skills to the ultimate level.
- 2. Participation in co-curricular programs affords students growth and learning opportunities for personal development and team participation and contribution.
- 3. Students who participate in co-curricular activities are highly visible school leaders and performers. Accordingly, such students should be held to a higher standard of conduct and behavior than those who do not participate.
- 4. The Board has made a commitment to providing education to students about the harmful effects of alcohol, tobacco and illegal drugs and to providing information to parents when there is reason to believe that the use of such substances has or may have occurred. The use of alcohol, tobacco or drugs is prohibited by the student discipline code. Any such use by any middle school or high school student participating in co-curricular activities, at any time or place, regardless of whether school is in session, will not be tolerated and may result in the loss of privilege of participation. These expectations are in effect 12 months of the year for the duration of each student's middle school and high school career. The provisions of this policy regarding co-curricular activity participation are in addition to, and do not supersede, any policies and procedures concerning student discipline that may apply.
- 5. The use of alcohol, tobacco or drugs will result in the loss of some or all of the privilege of participation in co-curricular activities. Students who participate in the student assistance program, as provided in this policy, should receive a lesser consequence in recognition of their participation.

#### **Prohibited Conduct for Students Participating in Co-curricular Activities**

As used in this policy, "co-curricular activities" include all athletic programs, activities programs and performances, and student leadership activities in grades K-12, in contrast with curricular programs and activities that are credit bearing and receive a grade. Student leadership includes appointed or elected leadership positions in athletics, student government or other co-curricular activities. References to the use, possession or sale of "alcohol," "tobacco" and "drugs" means the use, possession or sale of such substances as defined in and prohibited by the student discipline code. This policy is applicable to middle school and high school students

participating in co-curricular activities. The prohibitions and penalties provided in this policy will be imposed in addition to and not in the place of, penalties for conduct otherwise prohibited by the student conduct code. Co-curricular consequences will be imposed after school student conduct code violation penalties are completed.

#### **Prohibited Conduct**

No student participating in co-curricular activities shall use, possess, sell, offer to sell, conceal, transmit, or distribute alcohol, tobacco or any drug or drug paraphernalia prohibited by the student discipline code at any time. This prohibition shall be effective 12 months per year and shall be applicable regardless of the location of the student at the time. Students acting together with students who are known to have possession of prohibited substances may be deemed to also have possession of such prohibited substances unless they remove themselves immediately and report the offense at the earliest possible time.

#### **CONSEQUENCES**

#### First Violation (Level 1).

Violation of this policy will result in the loss of the privilege of co-curricular participation (including contests, competitions and performances) for one entire season (or, in the case of non-athletic activities, an equivalent period). Violation during a season will result in the loss of participation for the remainder of the season and for that portion of the next season equal to the time of the season (or school year) when the violation took place. The penalty will be reduced to a loss of participation for the equivalent of 20% of the season/contests (or, in the case of non-athletic activities, an equivalent period) for students who promptly enter and successfully complete the student assistance program, as defined in this policy.

#### Second Violation (Level 2)

A second violation of this policy will result in denial of the privilege of co-curricular participation for one calendar year from the date the violation is determined. The penalty will be reduced to a loss of participation for one-half of the season/contests (or, in the case of non-athletic activities, an equivalent period) if the student promptly enters and successfully completes the student assistance program.

#### Third Violation (Level 3)

A third violation of this policy shall result in denial of all privileges of co-curricular participation for the remainder of the student's school enrollment. The penalty will be reduced to denial of privileges of co-curricular participation for a period of one calendar year from the date the violation is determined if the student promptly enters and successfully completes the student assistance program.

#### Sale of Drugs - Selling or Distributing

The sale or distribution of prohibited drugs (including steroids) by a co-curricular participant will result in the denial of all privileges of co-curricular participation, including practices, for a period of one calendar year from the date the violation is determined.

#### **Student Assistance Program**

The Student Assistance Program may include one or more of the following components as determined by the school representative(s):

- 1. A substance abuse assessment or other appropriate assessment as determined by the school representative. Assessment shall be done by an independent agency at the student's or parent's expense.
- 2. An educational component for students and parents to be determined by the school representative in cooperation with the student and parent.

Participation in the Student Assistance Program includes student and parent consent to at least three unannounced drug tests to be provided at times determined by the school representative during the 12-month period following determination of the violation. In appropriate circumstances, the School Assistance Program may provide for more than three drug tests as agreed between the school representative, the student and parent. All drug testing beyond the first level will be conducted in accordance with District guidelines and be done at the expense of the student or parent.

Failure to pass any drug test will be considered a violation of the co-curricular alcohol, tobacco and drug policy and will result in consequences being invoked as a subsequent violation.

Any reduction in co-curricular participation is conditioned on satisfactory completion of the education components of the policy by both the student and parent(s) and the drug testing component on the part of the student.

#### Self-Referral

The intent of permitting self-referral is to show support toward the student who comes to realize they have a drug or alcohol problem. It enables the young person to get help from a trusted coach or other adult who puts the student in touch with the Student Assistance Program. A student may self-refer to the student assistance program one time during the student's enrollment. There will be no loss of privilege to participate in co-curricular activities based on self-referral provided the student successfully completes the Student Assistance program. Self-referral may be denied if based on information that would otherwise come to the attention of the District. Self-referral will not be permitted for a student who is presently in the Student Assistance program, including the drug-testing period or has already had a violation. It is not intended to be used as a way to avoid the regular consequences of an incident that has already occurred. For details see your principal.

#### **Drug Testing**

A laboratory selected by the school will conduct drug testing. The student and the student's parents must sign a consent form authorizing the drug testing.

Drug testing may be requested by the school representative or other appropriate school official at any time, including times outside the normal school day or school week. Upon such request students will be expected to provide a urine sample at school or at the designated laboratory within a reasonable time as specified by the school official. Failure to do so will be deemed a positive test and will result in a denial of participation privileges. The sample will be divided into multiple specimens, one or more of which will be retained in the event confirmation testing is necessary.

Falsifying or tampering with a sample will result in suspension of the assistance program and a denial of participation privileges.

The school will pay for all drug tests (other than any tests conducted as part of an assessment at the beginning of the Student Assistance Plan) on the first level. The student will pay tests on additional levels.

A copy of the results will be sent to the designated school official and to the student's parent(s).

Prior to the testing procedure, the student may voluntarily provide information as to any prescription medication being taken which information will be provided to the testing laboratory.

#### **Due Process**

District administrative personnel may impose denial of co-curricular privileges for violation of this policy, including building athletic directors and those persons charged with the direction of building activities programs. Prior to the determination of any violation of this policy the District administrator shall advise the student of the conduct considered to be a violation and give the student an opportunity to respond to the charge. A student found to be in violation of this policy may appeal that determination to the building principal or the director of co-curricular activities. Any such appeal must be in writing and must be submitted no later than the end of the second school day following the day the violation was determined. The decision of the building principal shall be made in writing and shall be given to the student. The student may appeal the decision of the building principal or director of co-curricular activities to the Superintendent. Any such appeal must be in writing and must be submitted to the Superintendent not later than the end of the second day following receipt by the student of the decision of the building principal or director of co-curricular activities. The decision of the Superintendent or designee, shall be final. During the time any appeal is pending, all penalties provided in this policy shall be enforced.

#### Miscellaneous

A student denied participation in athletic events for violation of this policy for a period of less than an entire season shall be required to attend practice and events but will not be permitted to wear school uniforms or participate in any event, competition or recognition ceremony. A student leader, student athlete or student participant in a performance activity who is denied participation for violation of this policy shall forfeit all awards based on student leadership activities prior to the violation. The penalties for violation of this policy shall be applicable regardless of the school attended. Denial of participation will remain in effect when a student transfers from one school to another. Notwithstanding any other provision of this policy, a student participant in the co curricular program may observe bona fide religious practices.

[Adoption date: July 22, 2002] [Revised date: July 24, 2006]

#### **Procedural Issues**

If the co-curricular participant is in violation of the Co-Curricular Alcohol, Tobacco and Drug Policy and is caught on school property or at a school-related function not on the property of the Worthington City Schools or is otherwise in violation of the Student Code of Conduct 10-0603R for an offense related to drugs, alcohol or tobacco, the student must first serve their penalty with the school for a violation of the Code of Conduct which can include, but is not limited to, suspension or expulsion, which will result in denial of privilege to participate in the Co-Curricular Program while the student is expelled, suspended or removed from school. Upon returning, they must also follow the Co-Curricular Policy for first, second, or third violations of the alcohol, drug and tobacco policies.

The policy is intended to supplement and complement all other policies, rules and regulations of the school district regarding student use of drugs, alcohol and tobacco. Student participation in co-curricular activities is subject to the Student Code of Conduct 10-0603-R, including any and all penalties for violation of the Student Code of Conduct.

Failure to follow through with the recommended student assistance program will result in the enforcement of all denial of privilege penalties until the student assistance program is resumed.

Students may choose to enter the Student Assistance Program at any time after a violation.

If a student transfers from one school in the Worthington City Schools to another school within the district, the co-curricular records shall transfer with the student as will any consequences or required assistance programs. If a student transfers into a Worthington School from outside the district and is currently serving a consequence for an ATOD violation, the consequences administered by the original school will remain in effect unless the consequences would be more restrictive than those specified by the Worthington Schools' Co-Curricular Policy.

<u>Banquet</u>: If any co-curricular participant, at the conclusion of the season, is not a team/group member in good standing as a result of not proving substantial effort to complete the required educational assistance programs or proving substantial effort to complete such assistance programming, the student will forfeit the privilege to attend the banquet and to receive all letters and/or awards that would have been awarded at that time.

<u>Senior Recognition Programs</u>: Should a student not complete the Student Assistance Program or prove substantial effort to complete such student assistance programming, the student will not be recognized at the Celebration of Excellence, other school sponsored recognition or co-curricular achievement, or other public recognition as determined by the Principal.

#### **Definitions**

**Controlled Substances** – Alcohol, illicit drugs, dangerous intoxicants, counterfeit controlled substances, or licit medications without the supervision of a physician.

**Violation** – A violation will have occurred when there is determination by school district personnel indicating that a student used, purchased, sold, trafficked or possessed alcohol, tobacco or controlled substances on or off school grounds.

Referral for Assistance – Information from the student-participant, their peers, community members, and/or parents that leads the coach/advisor or other school officials to believe a co-curricular participant has violated the co-curricular drug, alcohol and tobacco policy. The co-curricular participant must confirm the validity of this information in order to proceed further, except when the participant's parent(s)/guardian(s) refers to the student or confirms the information.

Season – In athletics, the length of the competitive season is defined by the OHSAA or in the case of non-OHSAA sports by the district. In activities, seasons are defined by schedules printed by the district. A season of denial may include parts of two sports or activities or parts of two seasons of the sport or activity. Example: a 50% denial of privilege could cover the last 25% of the current season and the first 25% of the next season in which the student wishes to participate. If serving part of the percentage of the denial of privilege in a second sport or activity, the student must remain as a participant in good standing for the duration of the second season. All co-curricular rules and expectations must be followed, as well as all expectations for the sport/activity.

**Possession** – Alcohol, tobacco, controlled substance or drug paraphernalia is physically on or in student-participant's body; or physically within their personal property (i.e., book or gym bag, coat, etc.); or in their home if other students are using or possessing alcohol, tobacco or controlled substances (e.g., hosting a party). Possession will include being present in a car where alcohol or controlled substances are being used or are present. Students acting together with students who are known to have possession of prohibited substances may be deemed to also have possession of such prohibited substances.

Assessment/Primary Assistance – Building administration, coaches, school counselors, and the certified district drug and alcohol counselor will decide what constitutes an adequate and approved assessment/assistance plan, completion of the assistance plan, and when the co-curricular participant may return to competition/contests/performances or participation.

**Denial of Participation** – The student-participant may not play but must practice, travel and sit with team/group at events (for various activity programs, this requirement will be defined as applicable by the advisor and the co-curricular coordinator) during any percentage denial of privilege which is less than one season. The student participant will not wear the school uniform at the contest or performance. This restriction is effective immediately following the determination that the policy has been violated.

If the denial of privilege is for one season, the student may sit out the next season of the sport/activity in which the student has last participated. Should the student have participated in both a sport and an activity, the denial of privilege will be served for both.

#### **Student Leadership**

- 1. A student leader is defined as anyone appointed or elected to a leadership position in athletics, student government, or other co-curricular activities.
- 2. Student leaders accept the responsibilities that accompany leadership positions and are expected to be positive role models at all times. Accordingly, they are subject to a higher level of conduct.
- Any student leader found to be in violation of the ATOD policy will be subject to the following:
  - a. Immediate termination of all leadership positions, awards relating to these positions, and loss of all school or team/activity awards.
  - b. Denial of the opportunity to hold any additional leadership positions for the period of one (1) calendar year from the time of the infraction. Within the calendar year that the student may not serve in a leadership position, the student may, however, petition to run for a leadership position which will commence the following calendar year.
  - 4. Referrals for assistance and student leadership:
    - a. Any student leader who refers themself or verifies information provided in a referral by a third party, but then refuses to follow the co-curricular policy in regard to assistance, will be subject to the consequences listed in 3a and 3b above.
    - b. Self-referrals for assistance will carry no consequences for team participation, but will impact leadership positions, awards or recognition for one calendar year from the date of the infraction.

## **APPENDIX C:** Family Education Rights And Privacy Act (FERPA)

# Annual Notification of Rights under FERPA Worthington School District

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) affords parents and students who are 18 years of age or older ("eligible students") certain rights with respect to the student's education records. These rights are:

1. The right to inspect and review the student's education records within 45 days after the day Worthington Schools receives a request for access.

Parents or eligible students who wish to inspect their child's or their education records should submit to the school principal [or appropriate school official] a written request that identifies the records they wish to inspect. The school official will make arrangements for access and notify the parent or eligible student of the time and place where the records may be inspected.

2. The right to request the amendment of the student's education records that the parent or eligible student believes are inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the student's privacy rights under FERPA.

Parents or eligible students who wish to ask the [School] to amend their child's or their education record should write the school principal [or appropriate school official], clearly identify the part of the record they want changed, and specify why it should be changed. If the school decides not to amend the record as requested by the parent or eligible student, the school will notify the parent or eligible student of the decision and of their right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional information regarding the hearing procedures will be provided to the parent or eligible student when notified of the right to a hearing.

3. The right to provide written consent before the school discloses personally identifiable information (PII) from the student's education records, except to the extent that FERPA authorizes disclosure without consent.

One exception, which permits disclosure without consent, is disclosure to school officials with legitimate educational interests. The criteria for determining who constitutes a school official and what constitutes a legitimate educational interest must be set forth in the school's or school district's annual notification for FERPA rights. A school official typically includes a person employed by the school or school district as an administrator, supervisor, instructor, or support staff member (including health or medical staff and law enforcement unit personnel) or a person serving on the school board. A school official also may include a volunteer, contractor, or consultant who, while not employed by the school, performs an institutional service or function for which the school would otherwise use its own employees and who is under the direct control of the school with respect to the use and maintenance of PII from education records, such as an attorney, auditor, medical consultant, or therapist; a parent or student volunteering to serve on an official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee; or a parent, student, or other volunteer assisting another school official in performing his or her tasks. A school official typically has a legitimate educational interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill his or her professional responsibility.

Upon request, the school discloses education records without consent to officials of another school or school district in which a student seeks or intends to enroll, or is already enrolled if the disclosure is for purposes of the student's enrollment or transfer. [NOTE: FERPA requires a school or school district to make a reasonable attempt to notify the parent or student of the records request unless it states in its

annual notification that it intends to forward records on request or the disclosure is initiated by the parent or eligible student.]

4. The right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by Worthington Schools to comply with the requirements of FERPA. The name and address of the Office that administers FERPA are:

Student Privacy Policy Office U.S. Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20202

See the list below of the disclosures that elementary and secondary schools may make without consent.

FERPA permits the disclosure of PII from students' education records, without consent of the parent or eligible student, if the disclosure meets certain conditions found in § 99.31 of the FERPA regulations. Except for disclosures to school officials, disclosures related to some judicial orders or lawfully issued subpoenas, disclosures of directory information, and disclosures to the parent or eligible student, § 99.32 of the FERPA regulations requires the school to record the disclosure. Parents and eligible students have a right to inspect and review the record of disclosures. A school may disclose PII from the education records of a student without obtaining prior written consent of the parents or the eligible student –

- To other school officials, including teachers, within the educational agency or institution whom the school has determined to have legitimate educational interests. This includes contractors, consultants, volunteers, or other parties to whom the school has outsourced institutional services or functions, provided that the conditions listed in § 99.31(a)(1)(i)(B)(1) (a)(1)(i)(B)(3) are met. (§ 99.31(a)(1))
- To officials of another school, school system, or institution of postsecondary education where the student seeks or intends to enroll, or where the student is already enrolled if the disclosure is for purposes related to the student's enrollment or transfer, subject to the requirements of § 99.34. (§ 99.31(a)(2))
- To authorized representatives of the U. S. Comptroller General, the U. S. Attorney General, the U.S. Secretary of Education, or State and local educational authorities, such as the State educational agency (SEA) in the parent or eligible student's State. Disclosures under this provision may be made, subject to the requirements of § 99.35, in connection with an audit or evaluation of Federal- or State-supported education programs, or for the enforcement of or compliance with Federal legal requirements that relate to those programs. These entities may make further disclosures of PII to outside entities that are designated by them as their authorized representatives to conduct any audit, evaluation, or enforcement or compliance activity on their behalf, if applicable requirements are met. (§§ 99.31(a)(3) and 99.35)
- In connection with financial aid for which the student has applied or which the student has received, if the information is necessary for such purposes as to determine eligibility for the aid, determine the amount of the aid, determine the conditions of the aid, or enforce the terms and conditions of the aid. (§ 99.31(a)(4))
- To State and local officials or authorities to whom information is specifically allowed to be reported or disclosed by a State statute that concerns the juvenile justice system and the system's ability to effectively serve, prior to adjudication, the student whose records were released, subject to § 99.38. (§ 99.31(a)(5))
- To organizations conducting studies for, or on behalf of, the school, in order to: (a) develop, validate, or administer predictive tests; (b) administer student aid programs; or (c) improve instruction, if applicable requirements are met. (§ 99.31(a)(6))
- To accrediting organizations to carry out their accrediting functions. (§ 99.31(a)(7))
- To parents of an eligible student if the student is a dependent for IRS tax purposes. (§ 99.31(a)(8))
- To comply with a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena if applicable requirements are met. (§ 99.31(a)(9))
- To appropriate officials in connection with a health or safety emergency, subject to § 99.36. (§ 99.31(a)(10))
- Information the school has designated as "directory information" if applicable requirements under § 99.37 are met. (§ 99.31(a)(11))
- To an agency caseworker or other representative of a State or local child welfare agency or tribal organization who is authorized to access a student's case plan when such agency or organization is legally responsible, in

- accordance with State or tribal law, for the care and protection of the student in foster care placement. (20 U.S.C.  $\S$  1232g(b)(1)(L))
- To the Secretary of Agriculture or authorized representatives of the Food and Nutrition Service for purposes of conducting program monitoring, evaluations, and performance measurements of programs authorized under the Richard B. Russell National School Lunch Act or the Child Nutrition Act of 1966, under certain conditions. (20 U.S.C. § 1232g(b)(1)(K))

## APPENDIX D: Electronic/Network Acceptable Usage Policy

#### STUDENT TECHNOLOGY ACCEPTABLE USE AND SAFETY

Technology directly affects the ways in which information is accessed, communicated, and transferred in society. Educators are expected to continually adapt their means and methods of instruction and the way they approach student learning to incorporate the latest technologies. The Board of Education provides Information & Technology Resources (as defined in Bylaw 0100) (collectively, 'District Information & Technology Resources') to support the educational and professional needs of its students and staff. With respect to students, District Information & Technology Resources afford them the opportunity to acquire the skills and knowledge to learn effectively and live productively in a digital world. The Board provides students with access to the Internet for educational purposes only and utilizes online educational services/apps to enhance the instruction delivered to its students. The District's computer network and Internet system do not serve as a public access service or a public forum and the Board imposes reasonable restrictions on its use consistent with its stated educational purpose.

The Board regulates the use of District Information & Technology Resources in a manner consistent with applicable local, State, and Federal laws, the District's educational mission, and articulated expectations of student conduct as delineated in the Student Code of Conduct. This policy and its related administrative guidelines and the Student Code of Conduct govern students' use of District Information & Technology Resources and students' personal communication devices when they are connected to District Information & Technology Resources, including online educational services/apps, regardless of whether such use takes place on or off school property (see Policy 5136).

Students are prohibited from using District Information & Technology Resources to engage in illegal conduct (e.g., libel, slander, vandalism, harassment, theft, plagiarism, inappropriate access, etc.) or conduct that violates this Policy and its related administrative guidelines and the Student Code of Conduct (e.g., making personal attacks or injurious comments, invading a person's privacy, etc.). Nothing herein, however, shall infringe on students' First Amendment rights. Because its Information & Technology Resources are not unlimited, the Board may institute restrictions aimed at preserving these resources, such as placing limits on use of bandwidth, storage space, and printers.

Students have no right or expectation to privacy when using District Information & Technology Resources (including, but not limited to, privacy in the content of their personal files, messages/e-mails, and records of their online activity).

While the Board uses various technologies to limit students using its Information & Technology Resources to only use/access online educational services/apps and resources that have been pre-approved for the purpose of instruction, study, and research related to the curriculum, it is impossible to prevent students from accessing and/or coming in contact with online content that has not been pre-approved for use by students of certain ages. It is no longer possible for educators and community members to review and screen materials to assess their appropriateness for supporting and enriching the curriculum according to adopted guidelines and reasonable selection criteria (taking into account the varied instructional needs, learning styles, abilities, and developmental levels of the students who would be exposed to them) when significant portions of students' education take place online or through the use of online educational services/apps.

Pursuant to Federal law, the Board implements technology protection measures that protect against (e.g., filter or block) access to visual displays/depictions/materials that are obscene, constitute child pornography, and/or are harmful to minors, as defined by the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA). At the discretion of the Board or the Superintendent, the technology protection measures may be configured to protect against access to other material considered inappropriate for students to access. The Board also utilizes software and/or hardware to monitor the online activity of students to restrict access to child pornography and other material that is obscene, objectionable, inappropriate, and/or harmful to minors. The technology protection measures may not be disabled at any time that students may be using District Information & Technology Resources if such disabling will cease to protect against access to materials that are prohibited under CIPA. Any student who attempts to disable the technology protection measures will be disciplined.

The Superintendent may temporarily or permanently unblock access to websites or online educational services/apps containing appropriate material if access to such sites has been mistakenly, improperly, or inadvertently blocked by the technology protection measures. The determination of whether material is appropriate or inappropriate shall be based on the content of the material and the intended use of the material, not on the protection actions of the technology protection measures.

Parents are advised that a determined user may be able to gain access to online content and/or services/apps that the Board has not authorized for educational purposes. In fact, it is impossible to guarantee students will not gain access through the Internet to content that they and/or their parents may find inappropriate, offensive, objectionable, or controversial. Parents of minors are responsible for setting and conveying the standards that their children should follow when using the Internet.

Principals are responsible for providing training so that students under their supervision are knowledgeable about this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

Pursuant to Federal law, students shall receive education about the following:

- A. safety and security while using e-mail, chat rooms, social media, and other forms of direct electronic communications:
- B. the dangers inherent with the online disclosure of personally identifiable information;
- C. the consequences of unauthorized access (e.g., 'hacking', 'harvesting', 'digital piracy', 'data mining', etc.), cyberbullying, and other unlawful or inappropriate activities by students online; and
- D. unauthorized disclosure, use, and dissemination of personally-identifiable information regarding minors.

Staff members shall provide guidance and instruction to their students regarding the appropriate use of District Information & Technology Resources and online safety and security as specified above. Additionally, such training shall include, but not be limited to, education concerning appropriate online behavior including interacting with others on social media, including in chat rooms, and cyberbullying awareness and response. Furthermore, staff members will monitor the online activities of students while they are at school.

Monitoring may include, but is not necessarily limited to, visual observations of online activities during class sessions or use of specific monitoring tools to review browser history and network, server, and computer logs.

All students who use District Information & Technology Resources (and their parents if they are minors) are required to sign a written agreement to abide by the terms and conditions of this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

Students will be assigned a District-provided school email account that they are required to utilize for all school-related electronic communications, including those to staff members, peers, individuals, and/or organizations outside the District with whom they are communicating for school-related projects and assignments.

Students are responsible for good behavior when using District Information & Technology Resources – i.e., behavior comparable to that expected of students when they are in physical classrooms and school buildings and at school-sponsored events. Because communications on the Internet are often public in nature, general school rules for behavior and communication apply. The Board does not approve any use of its Information & Technology Resources that is not authorized by or conducted strictly in compliance with this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

Students may only use District Information & Technology Resources to access or use social media if it is done for educational purposes in accordance with their teacher's approved plan for such use.

#### Use of Artificial Intelligence/Natural Language Processing Tools For School Work

Students are required to rely on their own knowledge, skills, and resources when completing school work. In order to ensure the integrity of the educational process and to promote fair and equal opportunities for all students, except as outlined below, the use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) and Natural Language Processing (NLP) tools (collectively,

"AI/NLP tools") is strictly prohibited for the completion of school work. The use of AI/NLP tools, without the express permission/consent of a teacher, undermines the learning and problem-solving skills that are essential to academic success and that the staff is tasked to develop in each student. Students are encouraged to develop their own knowledge, skills, and understanding of course material rather than relying solely on AI/NLP tools and they should ask their teachers when they have questions and/or need assistance. Unauthorized use of AI/NLP tools is considered a form of plagiarism and any student found using these tools without permission or in a prohibited manner will be disciplined in accordance with the Student Code of Conduct.

Notwithstanding the preceding, students can use AI/NLP tools in the school setting if they receive prior permission/consent from their teacher, so long as they use the AI/NLP tools in an ethical and responsible manner. Teachers have the discretion to authorize students to use AI/NLP tools for the following uses:

- A. Research assistance: AI/NLP tools can be used to help students quickly and efficiently search for and find relevant information for their school projects and assignments.
- B. Data Analysis: Al/NLP tools can be used to help students to analyze, understand, and interpret large amounts of data, such as text documents or social media posts. This can be particularly useful for research projects or data analysis assignments e.g., scientific experiments and marketing research.
- C. Language translation: Al/NLP tools can be used to translate texts or documents into different languages, which can be helpful for students who are learning a new language or for students who are studying texts written in a different language.
- D. Writing assistance: AI/NLP tools can provide grammar and spelling corrections, as well as suggest alternative word choices and sentence structure, to help students improve their writing skills.
- E. Accessibility: AI/NLP tools can be used to help students with disabilities access and understand written materials. For example, text-to-speech software can help students with specific learning disabilities or visual impairments to read texts and AI-powered translation tools can help students with hearing impairments understand spoken language.

As outlined above, under appropriate circumstances, AI/NLP tools can be effectively used as a supplement to and not a replacement for traditional learning methods. Consequently, with prior teacher permission/consent, students can use such resources to help them better understand and analyze information and/or access course materials. If a student has any questions about whether they are permitted to use AI/NLP tools for a specific class assignment, they should ask their teacher.

Users who disregard this policy and its accompanying guidelines may have their use privileges suspended or revoked and disciplinary action taken against them. Users are personally responsible and liable, both civilly and criminally, for uses of District Information & Technology Resources that are not authorized by this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

The Board designates the Superintendent as the administrator(s) responsible for initiating, implementing, and enforcing this policy and its accompanying guidelines as they apply to students' use of District Information & Technology Resources.

Policy: 7540.03

Adopted: December 18, 2017 Last Revised: May 22, 2023

\*\*\*

#### **GUIDELINES FOR STUDENTS AND STAFF ON THE USE OF AI TOOLS**

Students and staff should use AI tools responsibly, balancing their benefits with the need for academic integrity, skill development, and staff and student data protection. In general, students may use AI tools for assignments unless their teacher explicitly prohibits it for a specific assignment. Teachers retain discretion over AI usage in their classrooms, including expectations for citing AI contributions. Unauthorized use of AI is considered plagiarism and is subject to disciplinary action. Privacy and confidentiality remain central to using AI tools, with disciplinary consequences for violations.

These guidelines ensure AI is integrated responsibly into the school setting, supporting both educational innovation and ethical practices.

#### 1. Personal Responsibility and Integrity

- a. Students have permission to use district-approved AI tools to support their learning unless a teacher specifically instructs them not to. AI tools are meant to supplement students' efforts and enhance their understanding; they are not substitutes for a student's own critical thinking or learning.
- b. Misusing AI tools, such as allowing them to complete assignments, will be treated as plagiarism and may result in disciplinary actions per the Student Code of Conduct.

#### 2. Teacher Permission

- Students have permission to use district-approved AI tools unless a teacher explicitly prohibits their use for a specific assignment or activity. If students are unsure about whether AI is allowed, check with a teacher for clarification.
- Students should use AI tools responsibly, ensuring they support understanding of the subject rather than simply completing the work for the student.

#### 3. Approved Uses of AI Tools (Unless Prohibited by the Teacher)

Students may use AI tools to support their learning unless explicitly prohibited by their teacher. Approved uses may include but not limited to:

- Research Assistance: Finding relevant information or generating questions for research projects.
- Data Analysis: Identifying patterns or analyzing data.
- Language Bridging: Targeted translation of texts, simplifying language, or providing cultural context to support learning.
- Writing Assistance: Improving grammar, spelling, tone, and brainstorming—but not generating entire paragraphs or essays.
- Accessibility Support: Using features like text-to-speech, closed captioning, or translation to assist learning.

Always use AI tools responsibly to enhance learning, not to replace effort or critical thinking.

#### 4. Documentation and Transparency

- Students should be transparent when using AI tools. Identify AI-generated or supported content and explain how the tool contributed to their work.
- Follow teachers' specific instructions for citing AI in assignments or projects.

## **APPENDIX E: Disciplinary Action Chart**

Level I Violation	Level II Violation	Level III Violation
Violation that has the potential to negatively impact a safe learning environment.	Violation that may cause harm or potential harm to person or property.	Possible violation of law. Violation that may cause harm or potential harm to person or property.
1st violation: warning [teacher call home] 2nd violation: detention [teacher call home] 3rd violation: 2 detentions [teacher call home] For these types of violations, at least three contacts to parents will have	1 <sup>st</sup> violation through 5 <sup>th</sup> violation: range from 1 detention to 10 days Out-of-School Suspension (OSS)	1st violation: range from 1 detention to 10 days OSS up to possible recommendation for expulsion and possible police notification
	1B. Class Cuts 1C. Truancy	3A. Use or Possession - Alcohol 3B. Selling or Distributing - Alcohol 3D. Use or Possession - Drugs 3E. Selling or Distributing - Drugs
been made by teachers to change this behavior. 4 <sup>th</sup> violation: progressive discipline	Computer, Abuse of Hardware,     Software or Other School Technology     (Penalties may also include suspension or	4. Use or Possession of Tobacco or Vape
5 <sup>th</sup> violation: progressive discipline	loss of usage privileges)	5. Unauthorized Touching
1A. Tardiness	3C/3F/10G/29B Failure to Remove and/or Report	10A. Dangerous Weapons - Firearm 10B. Dangerous Weapons - Knife 10C. Dangerous Weapons - Other than Firearm 10D. Dangerous Weapons - Firearm Lookalike 10E. Dangerous Weapon - Explosive 10F. Dangerous Weapon - Spray/Mace
14. Dress and Expression (Penalties may also include a request for change of clothes)	Cheating and Plagiarism (Academic Dishonesty)	11. Harassment, Bullying and Intimidation or Other Degrading, Disgraceful, Discriminating and/or Racist Acts
15A. Electronic Devices (Penalties may also include confiscation)	<ol> <li>Conduct on Buses (May also include suspension of transportation privileges)</li> </ol>	15B. Electronic Devices - Laser 15D. Electronic Devices - Sexting
	8. Damage to Private Property	16A. Fighting 16B. Serious Bodily Injury 16C. Assault
	9. Damage to School Property	17A. Frightening or Intimidating Acts
	12. Disruption 13. Disruptive Demonstration	17B. False Alarm / Bomb Threat  19. Hazing
All Level I violations	15C. Electronic Devices – Cell Phone	20. Insubordination
counts reset each quarter.	18. Gambling	
Academic Intervention	21. Leaving School Premises/ Improper Area	23A. Sexual Misconduct 23B. Unwelcome Sexual Conduct
resets at the semester.	22. Misrepresentation and Forgery	24. Sexual Harassment
	(Non-academic Dishonesty)	25. Theft
	26A. Unauthorized Sale 26B. Unauthorized Distribution	27. Trespassing
	ZOB. Unauthorized Distribution	29A. Violation of Law 30. Other Conduct
	28. Profane, Vulgar or Abusive Language or Gestures	31. Repeated Violations or Other Circumstances
	32. Driving	33. Pornographic Material
		34. Unauthorized Recording
		35. Violent Conduct

Note: Any violation that violates the law or may cause an imminent harm to person or property may result in a police report being filed.